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ABSTRACT

The construction of housing by self-help has been accepted 
in most Third World countries as the only real alternative 
by which the poor can obtain shelter. This thesis is 
concerned with the nature of the self-help construction 
process, focussing in particular on the building materials 
used.
The research was based in the medium-sized city of Pereira. 
The construction and consolidation of self-help housing was 
examined in five low-income settlements of varying age and 
legality. The sources of land, building materials, labour 
and finance were all investigated. It was found that despite 
the widely documented commercialisation of these inputs, 
informal mechanisms remain important. Although self-help 
builders aim to construct houses out of brick rather than 
the traditional bamboo, they obtain the materials from 
small-scale merchants. No overall tendency for the informal 
building materials producers and merchants to be forced out 
of the market by their formal counterparts was found.
Rather, a symbiotic relationship between the producers, 
merchants and consumers of building materials was 
discovered. This tightly-knit network has made it difficult 
for alternative, cheaper methods of producing and 
distributing building materials to succeed. Despite most 
self-help houses becoming increasingly consolidated over 
time, their owners build them primarily for their use-value 
rather than exchange-value. The housing market within the 
settlements remains small, although, in some of the more 
consolidated houses, home-based enterprises provide an 
important source of income.
The thesis concludes that the informal sector within the 
building materials industry and low-income housing shows no 
signs of being dissolved in the near future. If attempts to 
reduce the cost of building materials for self-help settlers 
are to succeed, then it is imperative that the nature of the 
building materials industry and self-help construction are 
clearly understood.
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CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Despite several decades of research on slum and squatter 
settlements by social scientists, national and international 
agencies, and the planning fraternity, information is still 
lacking on many aspects of low-income housing in developing 
countries (Conway, 1985). Agarwal (1981) has argued that one 
of the most neglected aspects of the human settlement debate 
is the nature of building materials. More specifically, it 
is claimed that the relationship between the provision of 
materials and labour by the building industry and households 
building in low-income settlements has not been adequately 
researched (Ward, 1982c).

This study is based around two major themes: one is the 
nature of the construction and consolidation of self-help 
housing and the other, the operation of the building 
materials industry. These two themes are closely 
interconnected since building materials comprise one of the 
main costs of self-help house construction, and self-help 
builders provide the building materials industry with a 
substantial proportion of its demand.

This introductory chapter provides a background to these two 
themes. It examines the history of self-help housing as a 
process and policy instrument, and the associated debates.
It also considers the nature of the construction and 
building materials industries in Third World countries. The 
emerging research issues are presented and the aims and 
objectives of the thesis clarified. A brief account of the 
research methodology is followed by an outline of the 
structure of the thesis.
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LITERATURE REVIEW 
SELF-HELP HOUSING
Many low-income urban residents in Third World countries 
build their dwellings in illegal settlements. These 
settlements are variously referred to as irregular, 
spontaneous, squatter, unplanned, self-help, marginal and 
uncontrolled. Although estimates are difficult to make, 
these areas probably account for between 30 and 60% of the 
housing stock in developing countries (Hardoy and 
Satterthwaite, 1989). The houses are built and consolidated 
by a process commonly known as self-help. Despite changes in 
the meaning of self-help (Rodell and Skinner, 1983) and the 
lack of a commonly accepted definition (Gilbert, 1987b), the 
term is generally used to cover low-income housing where the 
owners control the building process; the owners make 
decisions on planning, building, and maintenance, and are 
often, but not always, actively involved in construction 
(Spence and Cook, 1983; Nientied and Van der Linden, 1985).

Self-help housing is far from a new phenomenon (Harms,
1982). In rural areas of the Third World, self-help housing 
has always been the typical form of dwelling. In Latin 
America, self-help housing was found on the edges of cities 
both in the time of the Aztecs and the Incas, and during the 
colonial period (Hardoy, 1982; Gilbert, 1990). However, 
rapid cityward migration and corresponding high rates of 
urban growth in developing countries, especially since the 
1950s, have made self-help housing a widespread and highly 
visible phenomenon. In the 1950s and 1960s, squatter 
settlements were variously referred to as creeping cancers, 
urban sores and a growing fungus (Ward, 1982b). The housing 
policies of this period were correspondingly negative; 
attempts were made to eradicate existing squatter 
settlements and to prevent new ones from growing. The 
inhabitants were supposed to be re-housed in publicly 
subsidised or privately built housing on the periphery,
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often in high-rise apartment blocks (Drakakis-Smith, 1981; 
Conway, 1985).

By the late 1960s and early 1970s, between one-third and 
two-thirds of the population of larger cities in Latin 
America were living in slum and squatter settlements 
(Grimes, 1976). All that the slum clearance policies 
achieved was to move the location of the squatter 
settlements. Urban primacy rose, the shanty towns continued 
to grow and there were still huge housing deficits. The poor 
were unable to afford the state housing built to replace the 
squatter housing. It became generally recognised that there 
was a need for a more poverty oriented approach to 
development.

Abrams (1964), Mangin (1967) and Turner (1967; 1968; 1969; 
1972), in particular, were responsible for challenging the 
existing conventional housing policies and putting forward 
an alternative and more positive view of slums and squatter 
settlements. Mangin (1967) outlined eight common myths about 
squatter settlements revealing how in reality they were well 
organised, had low levels of crime, delinquency and 
prostitution, how most households had some form of regular 
employment and how over time they improved the structure of 
their homes. Contrary to the prevailing wisdom that squatter 
settlements were a problem, Mangin saw them as a solution to 
the housing deficit problem. Turner (1963), following the 
progress of a squatter invasion on the outskirts of Lima, 
described how through self-help, squatters improved their 
houses until they were indistinguishable from legal, 
conventionally built housing. Where housing standards were 
not high, Turner claimed that this was due more to the lack 
of security of tenure, public services and construction 
credit than to the poverty of the households. Turner (1976) 
argued that adequate housing could only be provided at 
affordable prices if the households themselves had control
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over the investment of resources. Housing was viewed by 
Turner as a process (a verb rather than a noun) and an 
activity in which users should be free to build or direct 
the construction of their houses. When dwellers were able to 
make the major decisions and contribute to the design, 
construction and management of their houses, the result was 
a higher level of both individual and social well-being. As 
Turner (1976) was concerned with what housing does for 
people, he rejected the measurement of value in terms of the 
quality of building materials or monetary value claiming 
that it is the usefulness of the house to the family (use 
value) which is important. Since commercial firms see values 
in terms of market value and material standards, they are 
not, Turner argued, the best builders for the people.

The work of Turner, and other scholars, drew attention 
to the failure of conventional housing projects to solve 
either the housing deficit or the needs of low-income 
households. Rather than housing projects providing finished, 
serviced houses, it was argued that funds should be directed 
towards elements such as infrastructure, the provision of 
building materials and technical advice, and regularization 
of land-tenure. These changes would enable schemes to reach 
a wider proportion of the population and enable households 
to build housing more related to their needs (Ward, 1982b). 
The government policies which developed in conjunction with 
these views were designed to incorporate self-help into 
their public housing programmes. Given the broadness of the 
self-help concept, a wide variety of programmes were devised 
(Rodell and Skinner, 1983). The most common types were site- 
and-service housing projects and upgrading schemes. In the 
former, vacant plots with basic services were offered on 
which households constructed their own dwellings. The latter 
involved the improvement of existing squatter settlements 
through policies such as the legalisation of tenure,
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improvement of infrastructure and services, and technical 
advice on construction.

A major impetus to self-help housing policies came with the 
adoption of its major principles by the World Bank in the 
early 1970s. Since then, the World Bank has been the most 
important sponsor of self-help housing and has influenced 
other aid agencies, such as USAID, which have adopted 
similar policies.(1)* Another major step in furthering self- 
help housing schemes was made at the 1976 Habitat conference 
organised by the United Nations. Many delegates recognised 
for the first time that self-help housing was an acceptable 
form of housing, and that both funds and training should be 
made available to aid such schemes (UNCHS, 1982a; Ward, 
1982b). Subsequently, many developing countries have 
incorporated self-help housing schemes into their housing 
programmes with a variety of success and failure.

The World Bank, together with the International Development 
Research Centre of Canada, funded a detailed evaluation of 
four of the World Bank's urban shelter projects located in 
El Salvador, the Philippines, Senegal and Zambia. These 
evaluation studies concluded that the first generation of 
World Bank supported projects had been remarkably 
successful, increasing national production of low-cost 
housing by up to 50%. The projects were affordable to the 
target populations down to the twentieth income percentile. 
Progressive development enabled housing to be produced 
substantially cheaper than by conventional processes and at 
a very low cost to governments. The quality of housing 
produced was of a higher standard than expected and 
residential turnover had not risen. Some problems were 
recorded, though, especially delays in implementation and 
cost-recovery difficulties, but these were not seen as being

* All notes are listed after the appendix.
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insurmountable (Bamberger, 1982; Keare and Parris, 1982; 
Keare, 1987).

The project evaluation studies of sites-and-services and 
upgrading programmes can be criticised, however, for 
conducting their research within a vacuum; the problems and 
solutions are searched for within the boundaries of the 
projects themselves. Research by others, has not led to such 
positive conclusions about state-aided self-help (Peattie, 
1982; Ward, 1982; Skinner and Rodell, 1983; Van der Linden,
1986). Turner’s original ideas have also been the subject of 
much criticism. It has been claimed that they are 
inapplicable to other continents (Dwyer, 1975) and even 
other Latin American cities (Janssen, 1979, 1984). Ward 
(1982b) summarised the criticisms of self-help as follows: 
labour is exploited twice through self-help, first at work 
and second in the construction of the home; it helps 
maintain the status quo and thus retards necessary social 
change; it keeps wage levels low since it reduces the wage 
level required for subsistence and hence rationalises 
poverty; rather than offering the poor the freedom to build, 
it is the only alternative they have; by painting a romantic 
picture the real suffering is obscured and governments are 
provided with an excuse for adopting a laissez-faire policy; 
at best, it can only be a short-term solution to the 
problem.

Particularly vehement criticism of self-help housing, 
however, has come from a Marxist perpective as pioneered by 
Pradilla (1974; 1976) and developed by Burgess (1978; 1982; 
1985a; 1990). Burgess’s starting point is a critique of the 
work of Turner. He finds fault with Turner’s ideas on four 
fronts: first, with Turner’s conception of the nature of 
housing; second, on the relationship he identifies between 
the popular, public, and private housing sectors; third, the 
role he identifies for the state and planners in housing
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policies; and fourth, his policy recommendations (Burgess, 
1977; 1978; 1982). Burgess asserts that the housing problem 
in Third World countries needs to be understood as a product 
of general conditions of capitalist development. The nature 
of self-help housing, he argues, has to be traced to the 
historical development of the capitalist mode of production 
with its dual characteristics of deepening the social 
division of labour and of generalizing the production of 
commodities. The dominant capitalist mode of production 
articulates the pre-existing forms and modes of production 
in a subordinate relationship. In developing countries, 
where penetration of the capitalist mode is less advanced, 
capitalist forms of housing production co-exist with forms 
of housing production based on self-help labour practices. 
Burgess identifies three forms of housing production, the 
industrial, manufactured, and self-help forms, and maintains 
there is an inherent historical dynamic (articulation) by 
which the industrial form gradually becomes dominant, 
articulating the other forms and defining the limits of 
their survival or dissolution.(2) This progression of 
housing forms has occurred in advanced economies and will, 
it is claimed, gradually take place in less developed 
countries.

Burgess (1985a) also seeks to illustrate theoretically why 
state self-help housing programmes cannot succeed in 
improving the housing conditions of the urban poor. His 
arguments stem from his belief that all self-help housing 
activities are articulated by the dominant capitalist mode 
of production and exchange, and that the state is an 
instrument of class domination which acts in the interests 
of the dominant classes. State self-help housing programmes, 
he claims, suffer from limits at three levels; the economic, 
political and ideological. All of these result in state 
self-help housing policies being ’corrective measures with a 
regulatory function* (Burgess, 1985a: 301) and ’mechanisms
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for securing domination of the communities by integrating 
them with the political structure of the status quo1 
(Burgess, 1985a: 304).

Turner has not been oblivious to Burgessfs criticisms 
(Turner, 1978; 1982) and others have entered into the 
discussion (Conway, 1982; Nientied and Van der linden, 1985; 
Gilbert, 1986; Gilbert and Van der Linden, 1987).(3) Many 
criticisms of the Marxist approach have emerged from these 
discussions. Gilbert (1986) suggests that the main weakness 
of the Marxist approach to self-help housing is that no 
indication is given as to when and why petty-commodity 
production of housing turns from being advantageous to 
capitalism, to being a disadvantage leading to its 
dissolution. Perhaps one of the most pertinent criticisms of 
the Marxist approach is that it cannot offer any alternative 
suggestions for policies or programmes which would improve 
the immediate situation of the poor (Lea, 1979).

Marxist analyses have, however, provided a valuable critique 
of the existing approaches to self-help housing (Conway, 
1982; Smart, 1986). Drakakis-Smith (1979) suggests that the 
notion of emphasising production modes offers a promising 
area of research which can be related to practice rather 
than just theory. He argues that there is a great need for 
information on a wide variety of production components 
(including building materials, land, labour, and credit 
facilities) and stresses the importance of finding ways in 
which these costs can be lowered and ways of reducing 
dependence on overseas standards, technology and materials.

Of the production components, land has received the greatest 
attention in recent years. Three substantial edited volumes 
on the land market and its consequences for low-income 
housing have contributed much to our knowledge of the issues 
concerned (Cullen and Woolery, 1982; Angel e_t al. , 1983;
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Baross and Van der Linden, 1990a). The authors argued that 
squatting on land has been increasingly prevented by the 
state in most Third World countries. In the absence of state 
provision of alternative housing, an increasing proportion 
of land for low-income settlements is being supplied by 
commercial entrepreneurs (Baross and Van der Linden, 1990b; 
Durand-Lasserve, 1990). The overwhelming majority of low- 
income households, therefore, now buy rather than invade 
land (Baross, 1990). The commercialisation of the land 
supply system has been well documented (Doebele, 1975; 
Gilbert, 1981; Baross, 1983;), though, its extent and form 
varies between cities (Gilbert and Ward, 1982; Ward, 1982d). 
Despite being commercial, most forms of land occupation by 
low-income households are still illegal. These illegal forms 
of land occupation are, however, often tolerated by 
governments (Gilbert, 1981; 1982). Together with the 
prevalent system of client-patronage, illegal land 
occupation enables politicians to reward their own clients, 
provides a method of rationing services, reduces the price 
of urban development, and has advantages for private-sector 
groups, especially landowners (Gilbert, 1990).

The trend of increasing commercialisation, and the role of 
various interest groups in influencing housing policy, do 
not only apply to the land market. The state often 
intervenes in spontaneous settlements to provide services 
and infrastucture. Further, much self-help construction is 
done by hired labour (Moser, 1982; Ward, 1982c), and there 
is considerable evidence of renting in self-help settlements 
(Edwards, 1982; Gilbert, 1983; 1987). As well as land, the 
building materials used by self-help builders are often 
purchased on the open market. The building materials 
industry is another interest group concerned with expanding 
its sales to the self-help housing market. Our knowledge of 
the relationship between the provision of materials and 
households building in self-help settlements is limited,
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hence the aim of the thesis to contribute towards an 
understanding of this relationship. The nature of the 
construction and building materials industries in developing 
countries will, therefore, be discussed before outlining the 
specific objectives of the thesis.

CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY
The construction industry is often considered to be an 
important factor in economic development (UNIDO, 1985;
UNCHS, 1987). It is able to facilitate development by 
providing directly for human needs, by generating 
employment, and by stimulating investment (Moavenzadeh,
1987). In developing countries, construction is generally 
responsible for 3-8% of Gross Domestic Product (GDP) and 
often makes up between 40% and 70% of Gross Fixed Capital 
Formation (GFCF) (UNIDO, 1985; UNCHS, 1987). Stong backward 
and forward linkages between construction and other sectors 
of the economy result in construction growing more rapidly 
than the economy as a whole in periods of growth.(4) The 
construction industry is responsible for the creation of 
physical infrastructure (roads, railways, harbours), other 
civil-engineering projects (such as power plants, dams and 
irrigation projects), all types of building work (including 
but not exclusively housing), and the maintenance and repair 
of existing facilities (Wells, 1984). In developing 
countries, housing tends to constitute a little less than 
one-third of total output (Wells, 1985).

The construction industry has special characteristics which 
distinguish it from most other kinds of industry 
(Moavenzadeh, 1978). Most construction is made to order and 
is financed largely by the customer rather than by the 
manufacturer. The industry is, therefore, subject to 
frequent fluctuations in demand. It is not possible for the 
industry to counter these fluctuations by stockpiling since 
its products are spatially fixed, nor can a surplus in one
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area be used to offset a deficit in another. Another feature 
of the construction industry is its fragmentation. 
Responsibility for production is split between a range of 
participants including clients, architects, engineers, 
surveyors, contractors and subcontractors, producers and 
suppliers of building materials and equipment, and suppliers 
of finance and transport (Edmonds and Miles, 1984; Wells, 
1986). Consequently, it is extremely difficult to control 
the industry (Moavenzadeh, 1978).

The housing market in developing countries can be discussed 
in terms of a dichotomy, that is variously labelled 
capitalist and petty capitalist, conventional and non- 
conventional, and formal and informal. In the formal sector, 
houses are built for upper and middle-income groups who 
either buy a completed house or hire professionals to build 
a house for them (custom-built housing). Most formal sector 
building is carried out by the private construction 
industry, but some public housing is also built, in most 
Latin American cities about 10% of the housing stock 
(Gilbert and Ward, 1985). Although state-built houses are 
usually aimed at the poor, it is the middle-income groups 
who purchase them since they are too expensive for low- 
income families. The percentage of the housing stock 
provided by the formal sector varies between cities in Latin 
America. Households who cannot afford to purchase houses 
built by the formal sector have to resort to informal ways 
of finding accommodation, often constructing their homes by 
self-help. For both sectors, though, the building materials 
industry provides one of the most important, and costly, 
production factors.
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BUILDING MATERIALS INDUSTRY
As developing countries tend to be located in the tropics 
and sub-tropics, they have different climates to most 
developed countries which mainly lie in temperate regions. 
Climate influences the availability of indigenous building 
materials and should affect the design of buildings and 
selection of materials used in their construction (Woolard, 
1979). Traditionally, housing in developing countries was 
built with locally available materials, primarily earth, 
bamboo and timber, with roofs of thatch (Murison, 1979). 
These materials were collected by the builders themselves. 
Increasingly in the building industry, however, traditional 
building materials are made and/or collected by someone 
other than the end-user (Parry, 1984). As these traditional 
materials become scarcer, especially in urban areas, and as 
the money economy expands, there is also a trend towards 
buying manufactured materials. Consequently, in many 
developing countries, the materials used in house 
construction are non-traditional materials such as cement, 
iron and asbestos cement. A large proportion of building 
materials are imported, especially the primary or basic 
materials used in construction. Where the materials are not 
imported as finished products, the main inputs and the 
production technology are often imported. Hence, in Africa 
it is estimated that building materials account for 5-8% of 
the total value of imports (UNCHS, 1987).

During the 1970s, developing countries collectively 
increased their share of global production of almost every 
major building material by significant margins. Cement 
production, for example, rose in Africa by 73%, in Latin 
America by 86% and in Asia by 110% during this period 
(UNCHS, 1987). These general figures, however, disguise the 
fact that not all developing countries are experiencing an 
expanding building materials industry. The majority of gains 
are in a few countries and many developing countries are
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still very dependent on imports of building materials from 
industrial nations (UNIDO, 1985). In some countries, 
including Mexico, Brazil, Colombia and India, almost all 
building materials are produced using locally available 
resources. In other countries, especially in some African 
countries, not only are the raw materials imported but so 
too are the plant, labour and management (UNCHS, 1987). The 
use of locally produced, low-cost building materials is 
largely ignored and often discouraged.

The building materials industry contributes between 50% and 
80% of the total value of construction (UNCHS, 1987). Hence, 
the vitality of the building materials industry is 'as 
crucial to the smooth functioning of the construction 
industry as the latter is to the performance of the overall 
economy1 (UNIDO, 1985: 15). Building materials represent a 
major bottleneck in the construction industry in many 
developing countries. This problem stems partly from 
policies of import substitution industrialisation (ISI) 
which have resulted in local production of modern building 
materials amounting to ‘little more than the substitution of 
one kind of imported material for another, using imported 
inputs and technology, with the minimum use of local labour 
and/or development of locally available raw materials' 
(UNCHS, 1984: 4). As a result, many domestic building 
materials industries consist of large capitalist firms 
producing 'modern* materials, often using imported basic 
materials, and small-scale enterprises using locally 
available inputs to produce 'traditional' materials.

The structure of the building materials industry in specific 
developing countries has been the subject of several 
studies, all of which divided the industry into two or three 
categories according to size and technology (Ganesan, 1982; 
Hemer and Ziss, 1980; Ziss and Kotowski-Ziss, 1986; Macoloo, 
1989). These, and other, studies have raised questions about

23



the fate of small building materials producers, the scale of 
technology employed in the industry, and the use of local 
resources. These issues stem from wider debates about the 
relationship between the formal and informal sectors of the 
economies of developing countries, and the appropriate scale 
of technology for industries. The background to these two 
debates will be presented here outlining the main issues 
under discussion in relation to the building materials 
industry.

INFORMAL SECTOR
The informal sector concept was first introduced by Hart in 
1971 to describe urban workers operating outside the wage 
sector (Hart, 1973), and marked a realisation that the 
traditional sector would not automatically transform into 
modernity. The subsequent popularity of the formal/informal 
sector concept, stems from its adoption by the International 
Labour Office (ILO). The ILO*s World Employment Programme, 
formed in 1969, specifically aimed to devise development 
strategies which were employment orientated. The informal 
sector concept was first introduced into these plans in the 
ILO report on Kenya (ILO, 1972).

One of the first, and still the most widely used, 
definitions of the informal sector was developed by the ILO 
based on characteristics of enterprises (ILO, 1972). The 
informal sector was supposedly characterised by: ease of 
entry, reliance on indigenous resources, family ownership of 
enterprises, small scale of operation, labour intensive 
technology, skills acquired outside formal school system, 
and unregulated and competitive markets.(5) There have been 
many ILO sponsored city and country level studies concerned 
with the sectoral composition of the informal sector in 
developing countries; productive unit and branch specific 
studies have been carried out by other researchers who have
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examined the character of the relationship between the 
different sectors.(6)

Criticisms of the formal/informal sector concept as used by 
the ILO are numerous. The concept has been criticised for 
being: too descriptive, for tending to ignore the 
relationship between the two sectors, for neglecting the 
role of the state, for confusing the unit of economic 
organisation with the form of employment, for not allowing 
for dynamism within the system, for over simplifying what is 
a fragmented labour market and for tending to regard 
informal enterprises as synonymous with the poor (Moser and 
Marsie-Hazen, 1984). Many neo-Marxists prefer to refer to 
the informal sector as *petty commodity production* in order 
to place it in a Marxist-oriented framework (Moser, 1978). 
Despite this body of criticism, the utility of the 
formal/informal sector concept continues to be discussed in 
a range of contexts (Chandavarkar, 1988; Khundker, 1988; 
Murillo and Carter, 1988; Rogerson, 1988; Sanyal, 1988; 
Chaudhuri, 1989; Tokman, 1989).

The UNIDO and UNCHS sections of the United Nations have 
applied the informal/formal sector concept to the building 
materials industry. An operational definition was suggested 
by UNIDO (1985) in the form of typical traits with informal 
producers characteristically having a small number of 
employees, a small volume of output, low capital investment, 
reliance on locally available raw materials, and supplying 
local markets whose conditions fluctuate widely. The main 
policy suggested by the United Nations agencies to improve 
the provision of building materials in developing countries, 
is to support small-scale informal sector units producing 
building materials using local inputs (UNCHS, 1984; 1987; 
UNIDO, 1985). These small-scale units are considered 
*capable of satisfying the building materials requirements 
for the provision of shelter and basic infrastructure for
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the rural and urban poor ... [and making] a considerable 
contribution to the development of the national economy, 
both indirectly through the creation of an indigenous low- 
cost construction capacity and directly through the effect 
of expanded production in employment and income generation* 
(UNCHS, 1984: 24).

The United Nations* use of the formal/informal sector 
concept can be criticised for failing to examine the inter
relationship between the two sectors and for considering 
informal production in isolation from the wider capitalist 
system within which it operates. Several Marxist authors 
have addressed these issues. Pradilla (1976) claims that the 
building materials industry in developing countries is 
characterised by a combination of artesanal, manufacturing 
and industrial production. The capitalist (industrial) mode 
of production dominates all other forms of production and 
has the power to dictate their conservation or dissolution 
(Pradilla, 1974; 1976). Burgess (1985) has adopted 
Pradilla*s standpoint and has claimed that the state uses 
self-help housing and upgrading projects as vehicles for the 
penetration and domination of the industrial building 
materials sector, thus accelerating the inevitable 
elimination of petty capitalist producers. These arguments, 
however, have been theoretically derived and have yet to be 
substantiated by empirical data.

APPROPRIATE TECHNOLOGY
The emphasis of the informal sector concept on the 
productive role of small-scale enterprises, is shared by the 
appropriate technology school. This body of thought is 
concerned with the growing evidence that developing 
countries were importing inappropriate technologies. The 
advanced technologies tend to save on labour through 
capital-intensive methods, involve large, expensive plants 
and equipment resulting in a strain on already scarce

26



capital, and demand new and higher levels of skills which 
change existing social and economic structures (Eckaus, 
1977). As a result, a body of research has focussed on 
developing new, more suitable technologies which have 
variously been labelled intermediate technology* 
(Schumacher, 1974), progressive technology* (Marsden,
1971), ’alternative technology* (Dickson, 1974), and 
’appropriate technology*, now the most widely used term in 
this context (Morawetz, 1974; Eckaus, 1977; Riedijk, 1982).

There is no consensus definition of appropriate technology. 
Morawetz (1974) defined it as a set of techniques which make 
optimum use of available resources in a given environment. 
The idea of appropriate technology also acting as a 
liberator of the people, however, is a recurrent theme in 
the literature with Schumacher (1974) stressing economic 
autonomy for the poor, Dickson (1974) emphasising the 
political autonomy of the masses, and Riedijk (1982) 
claiming that the ultimate goal is spiritual, economical and 
political autonomy for people at the basis of society.

Both Eckaus (1977) and Stewart (1972; 1974; 1977) analysed 
in detail the complexity of the concept of appropriate 
technology. They described the problems associated with 
outlining criteria for selecting an appropriate technology 
and reaching an agreement between various decision-makers 
who often do not have the same objectives. Much of the 
research done under the label of appropriate technology can 
be criticised for naively failing to take into account the 
politics of decision-making and the nature of economic modes 
of production. Stewart (1977) has argued that a political 
economy of technical choice approach is needed when 
considering levels of technology. She has shown how 
appropriate technology, in being designed to benefit the 
poor, penalises the rich elite who have the economic and 
political power to prevent its adoption. The appropriate
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technology approach is not only criticised for offering 
impractical solutions, but is also accused of applying 
technical measures to * level out the symptoms of a 
structural malaise and to maintain the status quo as the 
crisis in global capitalism deepens, the costs of living 
space, recreational areas, urban infrastructure, energy and 
raw materials all increase dramatically* (Burgess, 1982:
92).

Action-oriented research on developing appropriate 
technologies has been undertaken by several independent 
organisations including the Intermediate Technology 
Development Group (ITDG) in London, the German Appropriate 
Technology Exchange (GATE) in Eschborn, and the Swiss Centre 
for Appropriate Technology (SKAT) in St. Galen, Switzerland. 
These groups have developed a wide range of techniques for 
use in both agriculture and industry, in rural and urban 
areas. They have investigated the development of appropriate 
building materials and construction techniques for use in 
developing countries (GATE, 1981; Huybers, 1982; Spence and 
Cook, 1983). Their research has focussed on ways of 
enhancing the performance of indigenous building materials 
in order to reduce reliance on imported materials and 
technology. Manufacturing on a small-scale is advocated, 
sometimes with the end-users actually undertaking the 
production process (Parry, 1984). Examples of such research 
include the development of fibre-cement roofing sheets 
(Parry, 1981), appropriate technology for brick production 
on a small-scale (Keddie and Cleghorn, 1978; 1980), and 
small-scale production of lime for building (Spiropoulos, 
1985). Brochures have also been produced detailing more 
appropriate construction methods, for example, how to build 
an adobe-brick house (GATE, 1982).

A number of international conferences were held during the 
last decade to help disseminate research findings on the
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development of appropriate building materials and techniques 
for developing countries (ICBRSD, 1983, 1987; Madhava Rao,
1984). Many of the papers given at the International Council 
for Building Research Studies and Documentation (ICBRSD) 
symposium in 1987 were purely scientific studies which 
focussed on developing alternative building materials. A few 
papers examined the current use of building materials in 
specific countries and the possibilites for producing 
alternative materials, but none considered who would produce 
or distribute the building materials, nor the acceptability 
of these materials to the people they were developed for. 
These criticisms can be directed against much of appropriate 
technology research into building materials; almost all of 
it has taken place in research laboratories with little 
consideration for the practicalities of implementing the 
recommendations in the field.(7)

EMERGING ISSUES AND RESEARCH OBJECTIVES 
The literature on self-help housing and the building 
materials industry, has revealed a need for a better 
understanding of the relationship between the formal 
(capitalist) and informal (petty capitalist) sectors in the 
construction sector. An important question is whether this 
relationship is benign, complementary or highly competitive. 
Marxists have argued that the capitalist (industrialised) 
housing form, and the capitalist sector of the building 
materials industry will gradually displace petty-capitalist 
production. Their theories, though, have not been matched by 
empirical investigation (Gilbert and Ward, 1985). In order 
to examine this issue, the production of housing by formal 
construction firms in relation to the demand for and supply 
of housing needs to be considered. How has their share of 
the market changed over the years? Is there any indication 
that self-help house building is on the decline? The nature 
of self-help construction also needs to be investigated. Is 
it becoming increasingly commercialised and are the houses
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being more rapidly commodified? Are these processes 
accentuated in state projects? This leads into the question 
of the degree of dependence of self-help builders on the 
capitalist sector of the building materials industry for 
their supply of building materials. Has the formal building 
materials sector developed distributive systems with the aim 
of penetrating the informal housing market? Are there signs 
that capitalist building materials producers and retailers 
are expanding their operations at the expense of the petty 
capitalist forms?

The main aims of the thesis stem from these questions. The 
first objective is to examine the nature of the construction 
process of self-help housing and to discover whether it is 
becoming increasingly commercialised. How does the 
construction process differ between legal and illegal self- 
help housing settlements? How has it changed over time? 
Second, is self-help housing becoming increasingly 
commodified, and are poorer households being displaced as a 
result? What is the extent of the self-help housing market? 
The third objective is to examine the operation of one of 
the main interest groups in housing, the building materials 
sector. An investigation of the system of production and 
distribution of the materials will show how the industry 
penetrates and fails to penetrate the low-income housing 
market. The final objective is to look more practically at 
ways in which the cost of building materials can be reduced 
for low-income households.

RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY 
RESEARCH LOCATION
In many developing countries, and certainly within Colombia, 
the bulk of research has been based in the capital city.
This has led to calls for more research to be conducted in 
intermediate-sized cities (Hardoy and Satterthwaite, 1986). 
These cities play a particularly important role in Colombia
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where there is not the same degree of primacy as in most 
other Latin American countries. The intermediate-sized city 
of Pereira, which had 350,000 inhabitants in 1985, was 
selected for the research mainly for practical reasons; it 
is located in a relatively safe area of Colombia with easy 
access to Bogota, and I had a few important research 
contacts in the city. The data were collected between June 
1986 and June 1987.

Within Pereira, five low-income settlements were selected 
for study. As the principal focus was the construction 
process, I decided to establish the maximum age of the 
barrios at ten years. A range of settlement age and type, 
both legal and illegal, was required to facilitate 
comparisons between the construction process in barrios of 
differing legality, and to provide a time perspective on the 
rate of consolidation. In 1986, Barrio 2,500 lotes was the 
only large, low-income settlement in Pereira where 
households were in the early stages of self-help 
construction. It was a state sites-and-services project 
which provided an excellent opportunity to follow households 
building their dwellings. Barrio Villa Santana was selected 
as the most recent pirate (illegal) settlement; although 
some plots were sold as early as 1980, many households had 
only recently obtained their plots in 1986. Three older 
settlements aged between eight and ten years were selected 
to facilitate examination of the consolidation process; El 
Plumon originated as an invasion, Leningrado was founded by 
a self-help housing association, and Las Mercedes was a 
state sites-and-services project.(8)

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY
Social science research methodology can broadly be divided 
into two types, extensive and intensive. The two types do 
not just differ in scale, but they 'ask different sorts of 
questions, use different techniques and methods and define
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their objects and boundaries differently* (Sayer, 1984:
221). Extensive research is the more common and is concerned 
with discovering common properties and general patterns. The 
typical methodology of the extensive approach is to conduct 
a large-scale formal questionnaire. Descriptive and 
inferential statistical tests are carried out on the data 
collected, in the search for formal relations of similarity 
and dissimilarity. The extensive technique allows for 
individuals to be compared taxonomically and a wide range of 
individuals to be covered so that a representative sample 
can be obtained. The rationale behind this approach is that 
by asking each respondent the same questions under 
controlled conditions, comparisons are possible and bias 
induced by the observer is minimised.

Intensive research is concerned with *how some causal 
process works out in a particular case or a limited number 
of cases* (Sayer, 1984: 221). A case-study approach is 
adopted using mainly qualitative methods such as participant 
observation and informal interviews. By employing less 
formal and more interactive interviews, the researcher can 
learn from respondents the significance of certain 
circumstances for them. Case-studies are, of course, unique 
and cannot claim to be representative of the whole of 
society. This does not undermine their validity, however, 
since extrapolation is based on the validity of the analysis 
rather than the representativeness of the events (Mitchell, 
1983).

Proponents of extensive and intensive approaches tend to 
eulogise the benefits of their own method and to criticise 
the other for its lack of insight. However, as Jackson has 
argued, the ’various methods of social research, from the 
most "objective** quantitative surveys to the most 
"subjective" qualitative methods, can be effectively 
combined and should not be regarded as mutually exclusive
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alternatives* (Jackson, 1983: 40). The extensive approach, 
which uses large-scale questionnaires, is the most common in 
research on self-help housing (Ward, 1976; Edwards, 1981; 
Chant, 1984; Gilbert and Ward 1985; Macoloo, 1989). The 
intensive approach has been mainly employed by 
anthropologists. It has been used in research on self-help 
housing by, amongst others, Peattie (1968), Lomnitz (1977), 
Lobo (1982), Bohman (1984), and Schlyter (1984; 1988).(9)

Both types of methodology were incorporated into the 
research design of this thesis since they were both able to 
contribute to the issues being examined. I conducted an 
extensive formal questionnaire with 250 randomly selected 
households in the five self-help settlements selected. This 
information was backed up by informal household interviews.
A great deal of time was spent in participant observation in 
2,500 lotes where I also built a house. The information 
required on both the building materials producers and 
retailers was obtained through further interviews. The 
producers and retailers located in or near to Pereira were 
interviewed on site. The smaller retailers in 2,500 lotes 
were visited frequently on an informal basis. The large- 
scale producers operating outside Pereira were interviewed 
in their head offices in Bogota. Interviews were also held 
with construction firms, local politicians, local government 
officials, and national self-help housing associations. All 
of the interviews were conducted in an informal semi
structured manner. A more detailed explanation of the method 
used can be found in the appendix.

ORGANISATION OF THE THESIS
Chapter Two presents details of the study area. It outlines 
the nature of urbanisation and industrialisation in Pereira 
and how the city fits into the wider spatial structure of 
the country. It also describes changes in Colombian housing
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policy and the current housing problems. The characteristics 
of the settlements surveyed in Pereira are described.

Chapter Three looks at the nature of self-help construction 
within the five study settlements. It examines the various 
ways in which households obtain the production factors of 
land, building materials, labour and finance. It also 
outlines the rate of consolidation of the houses and the 
standard of housing achieved in the various settlements. The 
ways in which the construction process is influenced by 
differing production factors are discussed.

Chapter Four surveys the building materials industry in 
Colombia. It examines the production process of different 
building materials and the nature of the relationship 
between the various producers. The methods of distribution 
of the materials, and the types of retailers operating in 
Pereira, are presented. An analysis is made of the 
relationship between the producers and retailers.

Chapter Five discusses the purchase of building materials by 
construction firms and self-help builders. It focusses on 
attempts by both the state and non-governmental 
organisations (NGOs) to improve the access of self-help 
builders to affordable building materials.

Chapter Six shifts the emphasis to an examination of the 
ways in which the occupants of self-help houses use their 
dwellings as they are consolidated; not only are the houses 
used as a place of shelter, but also as a means for 
generating income. The extent to which a market for self- 
help housing has developed is discussed.

Chapter Seven presents the overall conclusions of the thesis 
and explores the practical applications. It also identifies 
research issues worthy of further attention.
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CHAPTER 2

THE STUDY AREA

INTRODUCTION
Before considering the specific findings of the thesis, it 
is important to present an overview of the study area so 
that the conclusions from the survey settlements can be 
placed in a broader context. This chapter, therefore, 
presents the background to industrialisation and 
urbanisation trends in Colombia in general, and Pereira in 
particular. It begins with an account of the national 
administrative and political structure followed by a 
discussion of the nature of the Colombian economy, trends in 
employment and poverty, major urbanisation trends and the 
growing housing deficit. Governmental attempts to ameliorate 
the countryfs housing problems are outlined. In practice 
they have had little impact on the provision of housing for 
the urban poor who have had to resort to obtaining plots of 
land illegally and building their homes through self-help 
construction.

The chapter then narrows its focus to consider the growth of 
the urban housing market in Pereira. A brief historical 
account of the cityfs development shows how changes in the 
economy and population have interacted with the local 
physical environment, the pattern of land ownership, and the 
activities of the local state to determine the structure of 
the low-income housing market. After examining the 
geographical setting of Pereira, the origins and growth of 
the local economy are traced illustrating how the nature and 
scale of employment opportunities in the city have a 
fundamental influence on migration, wage levels and hence on 
the demand for housing. The demographic growth of Pereira 
and the ways in which the growing demand for housing has 
affected the spatial structure of the city are examined.
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Finally, a description of the case study settlements is 
presented.

POLITICAL AND ECONOMIC STRUCTURE OF COLOMBIA 
THE ADMINISTRATIVE AND POLITICAL STRUCTURE
Colombia gained independence from the Spaniards in 1819. By 
the 1840 s the two parties of the Liberals and the 
Conservatives, which remain dominant today, had been formed. 
The Liberals were in favour of federalism, free trade, and 
were anti-clerical whilst the Conservatives were for unitary 
government, protectionism, and were pro-clerical (Kline, 
1983). In 1886, a constitution was drafted which remains the 
basic constitution for Colombia today.

Colombia's government is structured into three 
administrative tiers: national, departmental and municipal. 
The national level is headed by a President who is elected 
every four years. The country is divided into 27 departments 
each of which is headed by a governor. Prior to 1991, the 
governors were appointed by the President, but they are now 
directly elected (EIU, 1991a). The governors appoint the 
staff of their department, and are responsible for 
administering national programmes at a regional level. The 
departmental governments include planning, legal, and 
administrative and finance offices. Each department is 
composed of a number of municipalities (municipios). These 
are headed by a mayor (alcalde) and are run by a municipal 
government (Alcaldia). Since 1988, the mayors have no longer 
been appointed by the governors but have been directly 
elected (EIU, 1991a). The mayor appoints the public 
officials who head the various municipal offices.

The municipal level is one of the most important for the 
implementation of the urban demands of low-income groups 
(Burgess, 1986). The Planning Department is responsible for 
municipal codes, building permits, planning the urban
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structure and the municipal budget and, hence, is an 
important body in the local housing planning process. It is 
also involved in joint projects with local branches of 
national decentralised agencies such as the national housing 
agency, the Instituto de Crgdito Territorial (ICT).

Representative bodies are also elected through a system of 
proportional representation; the Senate and Chamber of 
Representatives govern from Bogota, Departmental Assemblies 
govern the regions and Municipal Councils (Concejo 
Municipal) operate at the local level. The role of the 
Municipal Council is primarily administrative, but it also 
has the power to appoint officials in a variety of 
decentralised municipal agencies. These include the Public 
Services Corporation (Empresas Publicas) which is 
responsible for providing electricity, water, sewerage 
disposal, drainage, rubbish collection, telephone systems 
etc.

Politics in Colombia have been dominated by conflicts 
between its two elitist parties, the Conservatives and the 
Liberals. During the period known as La Violencia 
(approximately 1948-1958) an estimated 200,000 Colombians 
lost their lives. In order to end the bloodshed, the two 
parties formed a coalition government, the National Front 
(Frente Nacional) which operated from 1958 to 1974. All 
seats in both the administrative and representative bodies 
were equally divided between the Liberals and the 
Conservatives and the post of President alternated between 
the parties (Dix, 1987).

After the collapse of an attempt to introduce a system which 
guaranteed the participation of the major party other than 
that of the President, Colombia has returned to its original 
form of two party politics. Violence has re-emerged in a 
different form with the activities of a number of guerilla
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groups. These revolutionary groups purport to seek a new 
social order, and operate from the countryside. Violence, 
and corruption, have also grown associated with the drug 
industry which has expanded rapidly since the 1970s. This 
situation has resulted in the military, which traditionally 
has not been a major force in Colombian politics, playing an 
increasingly important role in matters of internal security 
and foreign policy. The military has become an important 
prop to the state, but its activities have resulted in 
Colombia being accused of mounting human rights abuses 
(Kline, 1983; Dix, 1987). Since President Gaviria took 
office in 1990, however, there have been a succession of 
political changes designed to promote peace and prosperity.
A Constitutional Assembly has been elected whose goal is to 
reform the political system, and Congress and governors have 
been voted for under new rules (EIU, 1991a). Four guerrilla 
groups have abandoned their armed struggles, one of which 
(M-19) has become a significant political force (EIU,
1991b).

A number of economic interest groups form powerful forces in 
Colombian policy making. Some of the most influential are 
the National Industrial Association (ANDI), the Chamber of 
Construction (CAMACOL) and the Coffee Traders Association 
(FEDECAFE). The overlap between the leadership of these 
interest group associations and top office holders in the 
government enables the groups to wield considerable power in 
public policy making and oppose options which might 
negatively affect the private sector. Hence, the government 
does not generally intervene openly in the economy but 
exercises selective controls over private enterprises to 
guide the economy toward certain social and economic 
objectives (Blutstein, 1977).

In Colombia, as in the rest of Latin America, there are 
strong ties between patrons and clients (Kline, 1983;
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Burgess, 1986; Dix, 1987). In a patron-client relationship, 
the client offers political loyalty in exchange for favours 
in the allocation of resources controlled by the patron. 
Within the Colombian political system there are 'tiers of 
patron-clientage linkages which operate at all levels of the 
system, and in all of its institutions and structures (the 
representative bodies, the state apparatuses, the political 
parties, settlement organisations etc.)1 (Burgess, 1986:
37). According to Burgess (1986), the government has become 
a source of personal and political favours rather than an 
instrument which serves its citizens. Politicians often 
influence the low-income settlement process by attempting to 
build up a base of political support in the barrios by 
providing access to the resources they control.

These characteristics of the political system in Colombia 
have led to it being variously described as one of limited 
pluralism with an elitist quasi democracy (Dix, 1987), 
fitting into a bureaucratic or interest group model (Kline, 
1983), and as a consociational democracy, the two essential 
features of which are a plural society and elite cooperation 
(Hartlyn, 1988).

THE ECONOMY
Colombia has a rich supply of natural resources including 
agricultural land, water for irrigation, energy resources 
(including oil, natural gas and coal), and mineral resources 
such as nickel, gold and emeralds. It has an advantageous 
location being close to North America with coasts on both 
the Pacific and Atlantic Oceans. Its mountainous terrain, 
while offering a range of climates, makes internal 
transportation difficult and expensive (World Bank, 1990).

At the end of the 19th century, with the rapid expansion of 
coffee production, the Colombian economy became integrated 
into the world market (Wright, 1980). Agriculture dominated
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the economy in the early 1900 s, but between the 1930 s and 
mid 1950 s the economy became increasingly industrial and 
urban based. From the 1940 s, import-substituting 
industrialisation (ISI) was encouraged by the state with the 
aim of creating employment and increasing self-sufficiency 
through developing the manufacturing industry. Colombia 
progressed through the stage of producing consumer goods for 
the home market to the establishment of heavy industry 
(Gilbert and Ward, 1985). During the 1950's, the 
agricultural sector became more mechanised and there was a 
corresponding increase in the concentration of landholdings 
and use of wage labour (Wright, 1980). Production of rice, 
sugar, maize, soya, barley, wheat and cotton all increased, 
but coffee continued to be the major cash crop and provided 
80% of export earnings in the mid 1950 s.(l) From the late 
1960 s, policy emphasis shifted to the promotion of exports; 
commodity exports became a major source of growth and 
employment generation. The boom in agricultural exports 
stimulated agro-industrial integration and enhanced the 
trend towards large scale mono-cultivation. Peasant 
agricultural production stagnated and the number of small 
holdings declined (Helmsing, 1986). Since 1982, industrial 
policy has simultaneously promoted ISI in more complex 
industries (motor vehicles, petrochemicals, machinery etc.) 
and exports of manufactures.

The economic development of Colombia in the last two decades 
has been influenced by shifts in economic policies, by world 
coffee price cycles and world economic conditions (World 
Bank, 1990). During the late 1960s and early 1970s, Colombia 
experienced a high rate of growth (table 2.1). From 1975 to 
1980, there was a coffee boom during which inflation rose, 
the export of non-traditional goods slowed and economic 
growth fell to 5%. As the coffee boom came to an end in the 
early 1980s, GDP growth fell to 1.6% per annum. In 1984, the 
government introduced an economic adjustment programme
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Table 2.1 GROWTH RATES AND INFLATION RATES IN COLOMBIA 
(% p.a.)

1965-73 1973-80 1980-88 1988 1989
GDP 6.4 5.0 3.4 3.6 3.3
Agriculture 4.3 4.8 2.4 3.0 4.9
Industry3 6.8 3.9 5.1 2.4 3.1
Manufacturing 7.2 4.6 2.9 2.3 3.4
Services 7.1 5.9 2.7 4.9 2.7
Inflation rate
(Consumer prices)

10.2 24.0 21.7 28.1 25.8
Source: World Bank (19 90) 
a: all industry

Table 2.2 DISTRIBUTION OF GDP BY SECTOR OF ORIGIN, COLOMBIA (%)

Sector 1978 1979 1982 1984 1985
Agriculture 23.2 23.1 22.2 22.2 21.9
Mining 1.2 1.1 1.3 1.6 2.3
Manufacturing 22.9 23.0 20.7 21.4 21.9
Other 52.7 52.8 55.8 54.8 53.9
Source: UNIDO (1986)

41



designed to achieve stabilization with growth. Taxes were 
increased, government expenditure reduced and import 
restrictions lifted. In 1986, GDP growth recovered to 5.8% 
and Colombia received renewed support from the international 
financial community (World Bank, 1990). Strong growth in 
1986 and 1987 was accompanied by high inflation and signs of 
weakness in the economy re-emerged in 1988 and 1989 with GDP 
growth falling to just over 3%. Colombia has a low external 
debt by Latin American standards (41.4% of GDP in 1989) and 
has always been current on its debt service obligations 
(World Bank, 1990).

Agriculture contributes about 22% of Colombia's GDP (table 
2.2). Coffee continues to be the most important cash crop 
providing just over half of export earnings (table 2.3). 
Colombia is almost self-sufficient in food, but producers 
face problems with cheap contraband food entering the 
country from Venezuela and Ecuador (UNIDO, 1986). The share 
of manufacturing in GDP oscillated around 22% during 1978- 
85. Five branches of the sector, food products, beverages, 
textiles and clothing, petroleum refining and chemicals 
generate over 60% of industrial output. In the early 1980s, 
there were approximately 6,800 industrial enterprises 
providing employment for almost half a million people 
(UNIDO, 1986).(2) In the 1970s and early 1980s, the 
construction industry was responsible for an average of 50% 
of GFCF, 4.27% of GDP and provided an average of 6.5% of 
total employment (table 2.4).

The expansion of the modern manufacturing sector has assumed 
a highly oligopolistic character accentuating the trend for 
manufacturing industries to be located in Colombia's major 
urban centres (Misas, 1975; Aranjo, 1976; Tenjo, 1982). 
Despite this trend, small and medium-sized industries play 
an important role employing about two-fifths of the 
industrial labour force and producing almost one-quarter of
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Table 2.3 COLOMBIA' S MAJOR IMPORTS AND EXPORTS, (1984)

Exports (%) Imports (%)
Coffee beans 52.0 Chemicals 19.3
Fuel oil 
Bananas

12.9
5.7

Manufacturing 
& equipment 18.7

Textiles & 
clothing 4.5

Transport-
equipment 9.1

Processed food 4.3 Oil 11.1
Flowers 3.7 Basic metals 

& manufactures 10.0
Source: World Bank (1984a)

Table 2.4 CONTRIBUTION OF CONSTRUCTION TO THE COLOMBIAN ECONOMY
Construction as % o f : 
GFCFa GDPb employment0

1970 52.6 3.97 6.5
1971 50.3 4.1 6.6
1972 49.4 4.02 5.9
1973 53.5 4.32 6.3
1974 52.2 4.15 6.6
1975 51.0 3.34 5.9
1976 49.0 3.63 5.5
1977 51.0 3.86 5.5
1978 47.7 4.12 5.7
1979 44.7 4.22 5.6
1980 45.7 4.72 6.5
1981 46.5 5.15 6.9
1982 47.2 5.16 7.1
1983 49.0 5.07p 8.9
1984 50.7 * 7 . 8p
1985 54. Op * ★

Sources: a & c, CAMACOL (1987a); b, DANE (1986) 
p: provisional



manufacturing value added (UNIDO, 1986). These industries 
are less dependent upon imported inputs than larger ones, 
and have had a higher average annual growth rate. Their 
expansion and performance rates, however, have been 
constrained particularly by inadequate access to 
institutional credit, but also by insecure supplies of raw 
materials, limited technical assistance, inappropriate 
technology and inappropriate management systems (UNIDO, 
1986).

As the Colombian economy has evolved, important 
corresponding changes in the structure of employment have 
taken place, especially since the mid 1960s (table 2.5). The 
number of people employed in agriculture has declined 
steadily whilst the number working in industry, and more 
noticeably, in service occupations has risen. Between the 
mid 1950s and early 1970s, the growth in the potential 
labour force was not matched by a comparable increase in the 
demand for labour leading to worsening labour market 
conditions (World Bank, 1984a). During the 1970s, though, 
employment grew faster than output in all sectors except 
agriculture. Between 1973 and 1978, employment grew by 6.2% 
per annum whilst the work force increased at a rate of 3.4%. 
Unemployment rates fell and womens' participation in the 
labour force increased (Mohan, 1986). In the early 1980s, 
Gilbert and Ward (1985) did not detect a tendency for the 
unemployment rate to deteriorate. The employment problem, 
they argued, was not so much shortage of jobs, but more low 
productivity and low renumeration of many economic 
activities. Many workers were employed for long hours in 
badly paid jobs such as construction, handicraft production, 
street vending and domestic service.

The real wages of the rural and urban poor improved 
significantly in the latter half of the 1970's before 
deteriorating in the early 1980's as the economy began to
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Table 2.5 SHARE OF TOTAL LABOUR FORCE IN SECTORS 
OF THE COLOMBIAN ECONOMY Oj

Agriculture
Industry
Services

1965
44.7
21.4
33.9

1973
37.7
23.4
38.9

1980 1986
34.2 31.2 
23.5 24.6
42.3 44.2

Source: World Bank (1990)

Table 2.6 DEMOGRAPHIC TRENDS IN COLOMBIA

POPULATION
Colombia Urban Bogota

Year (millions) (% of (% of
Colombia) Colombia)

1938 8.70 31 3.8
1951 11.55 39 5.7
1964 17.48 52 9.5
1973 22.86 59.3 12.7
1985 27.87 65.3 15.1
GROWTH RATES (p. a.)

Colombia Urban Bogota
Period (%) (%) (%)
1938-51 2.2 3.9 5.2
1951-64 3.2 5.4 7.3
1964-73 2.7 3.7 5.6
1973-85 2.0 3.0 4.0
Sources: National population census data 

quoted in Davila et a l . (1986)



stagnate (World Bank, 1984a). Gilbert and Ward (1985) found 
few signs that welfare levels had improved even during 
periods of economic expansion; the benefits of growth have 
gone to the more affluent with little filtering down to the 
poor. Urrutia and Berry (1975) found that the distribution 
of income in Colombia in the 1960s was amongst the most 
unequal in the world at the time. Despite Mohan (1986) 
detecting a slight improvement in the distribution of income 
in the mid 1970s, the World Bank (1984a) reports that in 
1978 the top 10% of the economically active population 
earned 40% of national income with the bottom 20% earning 
just 5%. Molina (1990) maintains that 44% of urban 
households earn less than 2.9 times the minimum monthly wage 
(judged to be the level of absolute poverty) and 22% have 
incomes of less than 0.87 of the minimal wage. The World 
Bank (1990) detected an improvement in some social 
conditions with life expectancy up to 64 years and the 
literacy rate about 80%. However, 25% of the population 
still have a substandard nutrient intake, a third lack 
access to safe water, and child mortality is still high 
(World Bank, 1990). These poverty levels have an inevitable 
consequence on the standard of housing of the urban poor.

URBANISATION AND URBAN HOUSING POLICY IN COLOMBIA 
URBANISATION TRENDS
Since 1930, Colombia has undergone a transition from a rural 
society to a predominantly urban one. The proportion of the 
population living in urban centres increased from 31% in 
1938 to 65.3% in 1985 (table 2.6). Unlike other Latin 
American countries, this transition has not resulted in the 
emergence of one primate city, but in a network of large, 
intermediate and small urban centres. In 1985, there were 
four large urban centres with a population of over one 
million, 27 intermediate sized centres with populations of 
between 50,000 and 500,000, and 960 small urban centres with 
populations of less than 50,000 (D&vila e_t a_l. , 1986). The
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majority of the large and intermediate sized cities are 
scattered across the Western half of the country, 
particularly in the Caribbean, Andean and Atlantic coast 
regions. This urban structure has partly stemmed from the 
physical geography of Colombia. The three high mountain 
chains which cross the country along a north/south axis make 
communications between the urban centres extremely difficult 
by land. Hence, the regions, and the cities within them, 
developed in relative isolation from each other, each city 
growing to serve its own hinterland. The eastern half of the 
country has remained relatively unpopulated due to the 
inhospitality of the lowland plains (llanos) and the 
tropical rain forest (selva).(3)

Despite Colombia having a number of dynamic industrial and 
urban centres, these cities have become increasingly 
dependent on decision-makers in Bogota (Gilbert, 1975). 
Regional decisions are heavily influenced by national 
policies, and Bogota has increasingly become the centre of 
Colombian political and economic li»fe (Gilbert and Ward,
1985). Since the 1960s, Bogota has grown faster than the 
other large cities (Medellin, Cali and Barranquilla), which 
have themselves grown at a faster rate than the intermediate 
and small cities (Mohan, 1986). Thus, the population is 
becoming increasingly concentrated in the major urban 
centres.

The rate of population growth in Colombia was particularly 
high during the 1950s and 1960s (table 2.6). The total 
population increased from approximately 11.6 million in 1951 
to 27.9 million in 1985. The growth of the urban centres was 
made even more dramatic by an accompanying increase in 
inmigration from rural areas. The annual growth rate of the 
urban population, therefore, exceeded that of the national 
growth rate (table 2.6). Rural-urban migration in Colombia 
has been attributed to three influential factors (Davila,
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1988). First, agriculture became increasingly large-scale 
and capital-intensive reducing employment opportunities in 
the rural areas. Second, the adoption of a policy of ISI 
resulted in an increase in employment opportunities in the 
industrial sector; the industries were principally located 
in the large and intermediate sized urban centres. Third, 
during the civil war La Violencia, thousands of people 
flocked to the cities in an attempt to escape the violence.

There was no national policy on urbanisation until the 
beginning of the 1970s (Lubell and McCallum, 1978). The 
development policy of the Pastrana government (1970-1974), 
which stimulated the expansion of the construction industry 
as the leading sector of the economy, only served to 
increase the trend of migration to Bogota. The various 
development policies since this time, have aimed to reverse 
the trend of migration to the major cities by: introducing 
agrarian reform to combat rural poverty, offering incentives 
to industry to set up in intermediate cities, establishing 
several industrial estate projects in intermediate-sized 
cities, and controlling foreign investment in the largest 
cities. These policies have had little effect, though, and 
the trend of increasing demographic and economic 
concentration has continued (Vellinga and Knuijt, 1983).

The state and construction firms have been unable to satisfy 
the demand for housing in Colombia and a deficit of housing 
has been accumulating, especially in the rapidly expanding 
urban areas. In 1982, the housing deficit was estimated to 
be 615,000 units which was increasing at a rate of 33,000 
yearly (SENA/CENAC, 1986). Government agencies have also 
been unable to provide all the existing housing with 
adequate services. Although the number of houses with 
services has increased, the absolute numbers without has 
also gradually increased (Gilbert and Ward, 1985). In 1985, 
only 57% of households had all three services (water,
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electricity, sewerage) and 18% had none; urban areas were 
better serviced than rural areas, though, with approximately 
80% of households in urban areas having all three services 
(DANE, 1987).

HOUSING POLICY
Prior to the 1950s, the state had virtually no policy on 
housing production for the lower income groups. By the early 
sixties, however, the state aimed to house the low-income 
population through public sector construction programmes 
organised principally by the ICT (Gilbert and Ward, 1982). 
Due to financial aid from the ’Alliance for Progress1, the 
ICT quadrupled its construction of housing from 1960 to 
1964; by 1964, state-built housing provided 21% of all 
housing units in Bogota (Jaramillo and Schteingart, 1985). 
From the mid 1960s, though, the flow of foreign funds 
declined and ICT’s ability to construct housing was limited 
once again (Stevenson, 1979).

The government of President Pastrana (1970-1974) adopted a 
development plan called ’The Four Strategies*. The central 
strategy of the plan was to promote the construction 
industry as the leading sector of the economy. It was hoped 
that in turn, other industries would be stimulated, 
employment generated and the social need for housing 
satisfied. In order to stimulate commercial construction and 
give additional resources to the state housing 
organisations, the Colombian System of Savings and Housing 
was created. This was a chain of private savings and 
financial institutions which attracted and lent resources 
through the Unidades de Poder Adquisitivo Constante (UPAC) 
mechanism. The UPAC was designed to attract savings by 
paying a rate of interest slightly above the inflation rate 
(D&vila, 1984). The result was a 27% increase in the 
production of housing by construction firms. These 
additional houses, though, were only affordable to high and
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middle-income earners. The ICT also expanded construction 
during this period; in four years it produced 32% of what it 
had built in the previous 30 years. However, it fell into 
financial difficulties and had to slow down its construction 
programmes (SENA/CENAC, 1986). Overall, the policies of the 
Pastrana government strengthened a private construction 
sector which was oriented to a market that rapidly became 
saturated leading to a recession in the sector. The housing 
deficit increased especially in the low-income sector.

The principal focus of President Lopez's (1974-1978) 
development plan 'To close the gap' was the promotion of 
integrated rural development. The housing policy focussed on 
regulating urban development and stimulating smaller urban 
centres with the aim of decelerating migration to the major 
cities. Changes were introduced to the UPAC system which 
made it not so favourable for investors. As a result, the 
construction industry stagnated during 1975 and 1976, but 
began to recover in 1977 and 1978. Housing production 
continued to be oriented to high-income levels (SENA/CENAC, 
1986).

Under the 'National Integration Plan' of President Turbay 
(1978-1982), there was a noticeable absence of social 
housing objectives. The production of housing by state 
entities fell leaving it almost entirely in the hands of the 
private sector. Attempts were made to persuade construction 
firms to build housing for low and middle-income groups 
through financial restrictions, but in reality this just 
resulted in housing being built for the upper-middle income 
class. There was no attempt to reduce the housing deficit 
(Molina, 1981).

President Betancur came to power in 1982 with a four year 
plan called 'Change with Equity'. The construction industry 
was viewed as the leading sector which could reactivate the
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economy with its multiplier effect on other sectors, its 
high use of employment, and because of the existence of a 
latent demand for housing which could be made effective 
through an extension of the credit system. The housing 
programmes were also seen as an instrument for ordering 
urban development through an increase in the efficiency of 
obtaining permits and licenses for construction. The aim was 
to gradually reduce both the quantitative and qualitative 
housing deficit giving priority to households with low 
incomes through financial credit solutions adjusted 
according to ability to pay. For the first time, no down
payments were required in an attempt to reach a very low- 
income target population (Molina, 1990). During the first 
year of Betancurfs Presidency, there was a substantial 
increase in housing construction (up by almost 50% on the 
previous year). By the end of his Presidency, just over
400.000 new homes had been built (EIU, 1991a). There had 
also been some success in the aim to re-orientate private 
construction to build low-income housing (SENA/CENAC, 1986).

President Barco took office in 1986 with a four year plan 
called ’Eradication of Absolute Poverty*. The aim of the 
plan was to satisfy the basic needs of the poorest 50% of 
the population. The central objective of the housing policy
was to improve the existing housing stock as well as
construct new dwellings; the targets were to improve 258,000
dwellings (especially those in inner-city slums) and build
131.000 new houses. Additional housing solutions were also 
to be provided in state sites-and-services projects and 
through increasing the stock of housing for rent (CAMAC0L, 
1987b).

Construction industry
During the past two decades, the Colombian construction 
industry has been subject to a series of troughs and peaks 
(table 2.7). Construction activity has tended to fall during
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Table 2.7 CONSTRUCTION LICENCES 
(56 LARGEST CITIES IN

GRANTED FOR HOUSING 
COLOMBIA)

Area in Increase
constructed 1970=100

1970 3,842,783 100
1971 3,977,406 103.5
1972 3,640,406 94.7
1973 4,984,602 129.7
1974 5,073,885 132.0
1975 3,637,040 94.6
1976 3,928,161 102.2
1977 5,011,374 130.4
1978 5,941,140 154.6
1979 4,717,662 122.7
1980 4,633,630 120.5
1981 5,150,183 134.0
1982 4,966,259 129.2
1983 7,293,564 189.8
Source: SENA-CENAC (1986)

Table 2.8 COMPOSITION 
(%)

OF THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY IN COLOMBIA

Mode of 
production 1944 1954 1964 1970 1977

Custom builta 49.1 46.4 42.8 31.8 9.2
Transitional*5 13.9 15.6 7.3 9.3 13.1
Capitalist0 37.0 38.0 49.9 58.9 77.7

a license for one house 
b license for 2-3 houses 
c license for 4 + houses
Source: Jaramillo (1979)
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the first two years of a government being in office before 
rising again in the last two years. An exception to this 
trend occurred with the Betancur administration which had a 
clear housing policy from the beginning (SENA/CENAC, 1986). 
The rate of production of housing has not been related to 
changes in demand, and the housing deficit has continued to 
rise.

The structure of the construction industry has also 
undergone changes (table 2.8). In the 1950s, there was 
little capitalist production; the industry was dominated by 
custom-built housing (made-to-order production). In the 
1960s, the market was dominated by small capital building 
middle-income housing (Jaramillo, 1979). Transformations in 
the financial structure of housing in the 1970s resulted in 
changes in the production process of high and middle-income 
housing. There was a notable centralization of capital; 
between 1964 and 1970 the four largest construction firms 
produced just 4% of housing units built legally in Bogota, 
but by 1977 their share of the market had risen to 22% 
(Jaramillo and Schteingart, 1985). By 1977, large capitalist 
firms accounted for 68% of house building whereas that of 
custom-built housing had fallen to just 9.2%. The trend for 
increasing concentration within the construction industry 
has continued in the 1980s with an increasing number of 
houses being built for each licence obtained (SENA/CENAC,
1986).

Low-income housing
Even the cheapest housing built by the construction industry 
is too expensive for low-income households. Molina (1990) 
claims that families need to earn more than 2.5 times the 
minimum wage to afford even the smallest houses built by the 
private sector. The ICT is the instrument of central 
government which has the task of developing the policies 
for, and constructing, low-cost dwellings. The ICT acts as
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an intermediary between private companies and land owners on 
the one hand, and the low-income population on the other.
The ICT purchases an area of land, usually on the urban 
periphery, contracts private companies for the construction 
of infrastructure and dwellings at commercial prices, and 
sells the dwellings through a credit system which usually 
offers amortisation in 15 years. Since 1984, the ICT has 
focussed on the construction of basic houses (26-46 m 2) but 
even these require an income of at least 1.7 times the 
minimum wage (Molina, 1990). Despite a rhetoric of 
governmental supply of housing for low-income groups, in 
reality the state provides few homes for the poor (Lubell 
and McCallum, 1978; Stevenson, 1979).

In order to obtain accommodation, low-income households have 
two options: to rent a room or a house, or to build a house 
through self-help. In 1973, the proportion of rented 
dwellings in ten major Colombian cities ranged between 32 
and 53%, and in 1981, 26.7% of housing was reported as 
rental (Edwards, 1982). It is difficult to estimate the 
proportion of low-income households who rent, however, since 
figures on the percentage of houses rented cover all income 
levels. For those households who wish to own a dwelling, 
there are several mechanisms by which they can obtain land. 
One option is to invade land, the frequency of which varies 
greatly between Colombian cities; in some cities, such as 
Bogota, Pasto and Manizales, less than 1% of homes are in 
invasion settlements, whereas 58% of houses in Cucuta and 
20% in La Dorada have been built in invasions (Gilbert,
1981). This difference in frequency of invasions is due to 
variation in the application of the law, not in the law 
itself (Gilbert, 1981).

Low-income households have the possibility of purchasing 
plots of land in pirate urbanisations. The nature of these 
urbanisations, especially in relation to Bogota, has been
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discussed extensively elsewhere hence only the briefest of 
outlines will be made here (see Vernez, 1973; Doebele, 1975; 
Losada and Gomez, 1976; Carroll, 1980). Pirate urbanisations 
are normally located on land on the outskirts of cities.
Land is subdivided into small plots which are sold at low 
prices with either no or limited services. They are illegal 
since they do not conform with planning regulations. The 
plots of land in Bogota in the 1980s were an average of 72 m2 
for which a down-payment of 20-30% of the total cost was 
usually required, the rest being paid in installments over 
36 to 48 months.(4) Many low-income families are able to 
afford these plots though they often have to at least start 
by living in a provisional house (Molina, 1990).

Despite pirate urbanisations having been the principal means 
in many Colombian cities by which low-income households have 
obtained land, there is evidence that in recent years this 
land market has decreased in significance. National laws 
which require developers to insert a minimum infrastructure 
in their project and obtain planning permission before the 
plots are sold, reduced the number of pirate urbanisations 
in the 1970s and virtually eliminated them by the 1980s 
(Baross amd Mesa, 1986). The extent to which pirate 
urbanisations have been permitted, however, varies by city. 
Baross and Mesa (1986) have illustrated how both local 
geography and local politics have been instrumental in the 
evolution of a more lenient public policy towards illegal 
settlements in Medellin. Pirate urbanisations have also long 
been the most prevalent method by which the poor have 
obtained land in Bogota, rarely suffering from state 
oppression. Gilbert (1981) has convincingly argued that this 
is because they provide a useful safety valve, reducing the 
risk of invasions, and they provide powerful groups with the 
opportunity for profits, patronage and protection. Recent 
evidence, however, suggests that even in Bogota, by the mid 
1980s there had been a downward shift in the pirate
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development of land (Molina, 1990). The reduction has been 
attributed to an increase in the supply of plots in state 
sites-and-services projects which did not require a down
payment and which were developed on land which previously 
would have been subdivided by pirate urbanisers. Due to 
ineptitude and corruption in government departments, the 
landowners make a greater profit by selling to the 
government than they would selling subdivisions (Molina, 
1990).

Another alternative for low-income households to obtain a 
plot of land is through joining a self-help housing 
association. These are groups of potential self-help 
builders who are often assisted by non-profit making 
organisations who give assistance in the collecting of 
savings of group members, the identification and purchase of 
land, the preparation of plans and house designs, and the 
obtaining of necessary permits and credit. Despite intending 
to operate legally, these groups are hindered by complicated 
legal channels which can result in it taking years to 
finalise land purchase, and they often begin construction 
without the required legal permission (PADCO, 1984).

Self-help housing associations have long operated in 
Colombia, but it is only in recent years that the movement 
has received official recognition. The 1982-1986 National 
Development Plan included provision to give these 
associations technical and financial assistance. The 
government agencies, though, have only been able to help a 
small number of projects. In 1983, official recognition was 
given to an umbrella organisation, Construyamos, which had 
around 600 member associations (PADCO, 1984).(5)
Construyamos serves as a link between the groups, government 
agencies and interested private entities, and tries to co
ordinate exchange of information between the groups. A rival 
federal organisation, Fedevivienda, was established at the
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same time by self-help housing associations who felt that 
Construyamos would be too much under the control of the 
government. Fedevivienda is supported by a Dutch charity 
which has enabled it to set up courses all over the country 
on legal, financial and technical aspects of self-help 
housing. Ospina (1985b) has argued that the split into two 
umbrella organisations has tended to dilute the impact of 
the self-help movement on government housing policy.

There is no clear consensus over the total number of self- 
help housing associations, nor their contribution to the 
total supply of housing in Colombia. Santana and Constantino 
(1983) claim that there were 700 self-help housing 
associations in 1982 which were building approximately
80.000 dwellings yearly; this was not too dissimilar to the 
planned construction of 100,000 dwellings yearly by the 
government of the time. PADCO (1984) estimated there to be 
around 600 organisations which were contributing 50,000 to
60.000 housing units per annum. A more recent survey by 
Molina and Henao (1987) claimed that by 1985 there were 522 
projects which covered 89,940 households. Whatever the 
precise number of self-help associations and projects, it is 
clear that they do make a contribution to the housing stock. 
Construction by these groups has become particularly 
important in Pereira due to the prevention of land invasions 
and pirate urbanisations.

The final option open to self-help builders to obtain land 
is in a state sites-and-services project. As mentioned 
above, since the elimination of a down-payment to enter 
these projects, they have become accessible to most low- 
income groups. The number of state projects has been limited 
by funding and again varies by city. Between 1983 and 1986, 
11,173 plots in sites-and-services projects were provided by 
state organisations (DANE, 1987).
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The government has attempted to control urban growth through 
legislation but since approximately half of the housing 
market is illegal, it has clearly failed to apply its own 
laws and regulations. State policy fhas been somewhat 
unpredictable and opportunistic; a consequence of the 
fractionalism within both politics and administration* 
(Gilbert and Ward, 1982: 107). The lack of a consistent 
policy in relation to low-income housing has made it 
difficult to explain the state’s response. Gilbert and Ward 
(1982) made two general statements about the principal 
policies of the state: first, the expansion of low-income 
housing in illegal settlements has been permitted; second, 
certain parts of the state have controlled, serviced and 
regularized these settlements. This varying response to low- 
income settlements lead Gilbert and Ward (1982) to conclude 
that no single theory of the state provides an adequate 
explanation of its activities.(6)

THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE URBAN HOUSING MARKET IN PEREIRA 
GEOGRAPHICAL SETTING
Situated in the western foothills of the Cordillera Central 
at an altitude of 1,411 m, Pereira has an impressive 
setting. The altitude combined with a latitude of 4*49" give 
Pereira an average yearly temperature of 21°C with very 
little variation. The total annual rainfall of approximately 
2100 mm falls throughout the year, though, particularly 
during the periods March to May and October to December 
(DANE, 1986). Pereira commands an important location 
situated between the three major cities of Bogota (360 km), 
Medellin (306 km), and Cali (230 km) (fig. 2.1). For its 
initial foundation and growth, the agricultural 
possibilities in Pereira were of particular importance as 
the area has a rich volcanic soil. Its location, however, 
became increasingly influencial in later growth.
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The first settlement on the actual site of Pereira was 
established in 1540 by a group of Spanish conquistadores, 
headed by Jorge Robledo, who were probably searching for 
gold. The hamlet, named Cartago, grew to have a population 
of 1,156 inhabitants with 180 houses located in 26 blocks. 
However, in 1691 the settlement was relocated to the Cauca 
Valley, the inhabitants forced to move by a series of 
attacks by the Quimbaya Indians (Angel, 1983). For almost 
two centuries the area remained without a permanent 
settlement. In 1863 a new settlement was founded on the 
original site of Cartago by a group of Antioquenos migrating 
south in search of better land (Jaramillo, 1963). This 
settlement was located on hummocky terrain south of the 
River Otun and north of the River Consota, and was named 
Pereira.

The geographical setting of Pereira has played an important 
role in the spatial growth of the city and in particular in 
the location of the low-income housing market. Pereira has 
developed lineally, growing on the relatively flat land 
inbetween the two rivers (fig. 2.2). As the settlement grew, 
particularly in the 1950s and 1960s, the supply of land 
suitable for building was quickly exhausted. Land prices in 
the centre rose and the low-income settlers had to build 
either on cheaper marginal land near the centre or in areas 
relatively distant from the centre to the north of the River 
Otun or to the south of the River Consota. Those who built 
on land located between the two rivers did so in the ravines 
of the River Otun where they removed the natural vegetation 
from the slopes and constructed houses on stilts made out of 
bamboo. These slopes suffer from undercutting by the river 
at their base which, combined with the lack of drainage 
facilities, can result in their becoming very unstable 
particularly after heavy rains when the soil becomes 
saturated. Under such conditions, landslides sometimes occur 
and have caused a loss of life (Mendoza and Olarte, 1978;
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Zulaga, 1986). The only land located between the two rivers 
on which low-income settlement has taken place recently is 
in a very hilly area upstream from the centre. This barrio, 
Villa Santana, has grown to consist of some 2,000 houses 
many of which have been built on steep slopes which has 
caused problems for both the installation of public services 
and transport.

The area south of the River Consota is hummocky and was 
originally covered by coffee plantations. The first 
settlement to be constructed in this area was Barrio Cuba, a 
sites-and-services project organised by the state in the 
early 1960 s. Many other low-income barrios have been 
established in the area, which is generally known as Cuba. 
North of the River Otun lies Dosquebradas, a large flat area 
of relatively infertile land on a plateau above Pereira. As 
the area does not have a reliable water supply, despite not 
being far from the centre of Pereira, almost all the 
settlers have low-incomes.

Before turning to examine the growth of the economy and 
housing market in Pereira, the city's administrative 
boundaries need to be clarified. The city of Pereira is 
located within the municipality of the same name. Pereira 
has been a municipality since 1877 with its own mayor and 
local government network. Since 1967, Pereira has been the 
capital of the Department of Risaralda which was created 
when the Department of Caldas was divided into three 
separate departments.(7) As a department capital, Pereira 
has the regional offices of various national institutions. 
The Department of Risaralda contains 14 municipalities. One 
of these municipalities is Dosquebradas which was the latest 
to be created in 1973. In 1982 the metropolitan area of 
Pereira-Dosquebradas was established. Most of the statistics 
published since this date on Pereira refer to the 
metropolitan area. A plan of urban development has been set
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up for the metropolitan area, but in most administrative 
aspects the area continues to function as two separate 
municipalities (Davila e_t al. , 1986),(8)

DEVELOPMENT OF PEREIRA'S ECONOMY
The historical development of local and regional economies 
inevitably has a fundamental influence on the demographic 
growth of a city and hence on the housing market. A full 
scale analysis of the development of these economies, in 
relation to Pereira, will not be entered into here as these 
have been well documented elsewhere (Parsons, 1968;
Christie, 1974). Only the major trends in Pereira's economic 
growth and the influence these have had on the demand for 
housing will be discussed.

The first settlers in the 1860 s were mainly subsistence 
farmers who cultivated bananas, cocoa, yucca and maize. 
However, before the completion of the first decade, a local 
capitalist economy had developed and tobacco and cocoa in 
particular had become important for trading (FVPP, 1986). By 
1880, Pereira had also become an important commercial centre 
for the rubber trade. This trade only lasted a few years, 
though, as the rubber was over exploited and the price fell 
in the European markets. In 1894 the first trade fair in 
Pereira was held; this helped to establish the settlement as 
an important trading centre for cattle, agriculture and 
crafts (artesania) (FVPP, 1986).

During the late 19th and early 20th centuries, Pereira was 
based on an agricultural economy. At this time, though, 
there was a movement away from a dependence on rubber, cocoa 
and tobacco to one where the major products were coffee, 
cattle and sugar cane. Coffee soon became the predominant 
crop due to the optimal soil conditions (permeability, slope 
and organic content) and the ideal climate. By 1910, coffee 
had not only become the basis of the economy in Pereira but
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of Colombia as a whole. Risaralda has continued to be an 
important region for coffee cultivation and in 1980, 
produced 29% of the total value of national production. 
Inspite of the fall in real terms of the international price 
of coffee, it still remains the most secure source of income 
for local producers, and production in the region is on the 
increase.(9)

Coffee production has affected the growth of Pereira in two 
important respects: first, the expansion of infrastructure 
and a communications network, and second, migration. The 
coffee bean is grown on farms of various sizes scattered 
across the region. After the bi-annual harvest it is 
processed in plants which are mainly located in or near to 
Pereira. The processing requires abundant and reliable 
sources of running water and electrical power, while a good 
road network is essential for collecting the beans from the 
dispersed farms. To ensure that these conditions exist, the 
local representatives of the National Federation of Coffee 
Growers have linked up with the municipal authorities to 
help finance improvements to the infrastructure even in some 
of the most remote coffee growing areas (Calderbn, 1986). 
These improvements to the infrastructure have acted as a 
stimulus to the production of other agricultural products, 
industry, trade, and communications in general.

Until the early 1970s, coffee was produced mainly by small
holders living and working on their own land. During the 
1970s, more efficient capital-intensive production systems 
were introduced making coffee production more attractive to 
urban-based investors who forced small producers who could 
not afford to modernise out of the market. As a result, the 
concentration of land ownership increased and fewer 
agricultural workers were required. The former small-holders 
and their labourers migrated to Pereira in search of 
employment. Despite there being no detailed studies
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available, Davila (1988) suggests that many of these 
migrants work as agricultural labourers during the harvest 
months and spend the rest of the year working in casual jobs 
in the city.

The first manufacturing industries in Pereira were 
established in the early 1900s. These included factories 
producing shoes, fizzy drinks, candles and soaps. However, 
it was not until a few individuals had amassed sufficient 
funds from the cultivation of coffee in particular, but also 
from cattle, sugar cane and commerce, that industrialisation 
began in earnest. During the mid 1920s, seven or eight large 
firms were established producing, amongst other things, 
glass, fabrics, beer and chocolate. It was at this time that 
the first construction industries and financial institutions 
were established and urban transport was improved (Angel, 
1983).

This first stage of industrialisation was interrupted by the 
1929 national economic crisis and it was not until the 1940s 
that the second burst of industrialisation occurred. The 
industrial base that developed is still the base of the 
economy of Pereira today: clothes, cotton, shoes, leather 
goods, paper, fizzy drinks, mirrors, milk and furniture. 
According to Jaramillo (1963), this phase of 
industrialisation was due to four factors: the geographical 
location of Pereira with its ability to distribute products 
to Valle to the west, Cundinamarca to the east and Antioquia 
to the north; its high capacity for producing electricity; 
the abundance of a skillful working population; and the 
stimulating policies of the municipal authority combined 
with active local entrepreneurs. All these factors combined 
to make Pereira an important industrial centre by the 1950s. 
In 1953, the manufacturing industries employed 3,553 workers 
which increased to 7,865 in 1962 employed in 289 
establishments.
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The textile industry became particularly important to the 
economy of Pereira. It was established by a combination of 
members of the local oligarchy, Colombians from outside of 
the region, and foreign capital.(10) By 1965, the garments 
and textile industries provided 60% of total employment in 
the manufacturing industry in Pereira. In 1974, 13,071 
people were employed in the manufacturing industry. During 
the late 1970s and early 1980s, the industry stagnated with 
employment remaining virtually at its 1974 level. Since the 
mid 1960s, however, the textile and garment industries have 
declined in importance in Pereira and in Colombia as a 
whole.(11) The production of paper and electrical machinery 
have increased in Pereira reducing the degree of industrial 
specialisation (Reveiz and Montenegro, 1983).

Today, Pereira is an important service and trading centre 
for the surrounding region. There is a continuous exchange 
of people, goods and services between Pereira and the 
intermediate-sized cities of Manizales and Armenia, both of 
which are department capitals each situated 55 km away. Due 
to its location between the two, Pereira probably benefits 
most from this trade. Links are also maintained with other 
urban centres around the country and with the international 
market, particularly through the coffee trade (Davila,
1988). A recent attempt was made to expand this trade, and 
Pereira1s economic base, through the establishment of an 
industrial estate. However, this has not succeeded in its 
aim of attracting investment from outside the region and the 
estate remains empty (Jaramillo and Cuervo, 1987). In 1985, 
the percentage of employment provided by the formal sector 
of the manufacturing industry had fallen to 32%. Services 
and commerce provided approximately 27% and 20% respectively 
of employment (table 2.9). The public sector, the largest 
employer in the service sector, generated 11% of all 
employment in the city (FVPP, 1986). The textile industry 
was still the largest employee in the manufacturing sector;
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Table 2.9 EMPLOYMENT BY ECONOMIC SECTOR 
IN PERERIA-DOSQUEBRADAS (1985)

Sector % of total employment
Agriculture 7.3
Industry 32.4
Construction 3.2
Electricity & Water 1.2
Commerce 19.8
Finance 4.5
Transport 4.8
Services 26.6
Total employed 42,183
Source: CAMACOL (1985)

Table 2.10 INFORMAL EMPLOYMENT IN
PEREIRA-DOSQUEBRADAS (1984)

Sector % of sector 
working 
informally

Manufacturing industry 44.0
Construction 62.8
Commerce 77.5
Transport 49.6
Finance 31.3
Services 56.1
Source: DANE data quoted in D&vila et al. (1986



the other main employees were sugar refining, the paper 
industry and food processing.

The discussion so far has only covered industries and 
workers in the formal sector of the economy. The informal 
sector is far harder to quantify, and data on this important 
part of the local economy are scarce. According to the 
official DANE statistics, in June 1984, 58% of the labour 
force of Pereira-Dosquebradas worked in the informal sector. 
Uribe-Echevaria and Forero (1986) claimed that the informal 
sector covered 44% of the labour force (compared with a 
national figure of 43%). A study commissioned by the local 
authorities found that the number of street vendors in the 
city centre had increased substantially between 1980 and 
1985 (Sanchez, 1986). Whatever the precise figure, the 
informal sector includes well over half of those employed in 
commerce and construction (table 2.10). Despite workers in 
the informal sector not having a fixed income, Uribe- 
Echevarria and Forero (1986) found no evidence of a 
significant income differential between workers in the 
formal and informal sectors in Pereira.

Some potential income earners do not find employment in 
either the formal or informal sector. The rate of 
unemployment in Pereira-Dosquebradas in 1973 was 12.2% and 
in 1986 was 20% (DANE, 1986). These statistics need to be 
treated with caution, though, since the lack of a system of 
social security means that accurate counting of the 
unemployed is virtually impossible. Very few people can 
afford not to partake in some income earning activity.

DEMOGRAPHIC GROWTH AND THE DEMAND FOR HOUSING 
The population of Pereira has grown in response to changes 
in the rural and urban economies, and to political changes. 
By inference, the demand for housing has beenstructured by 
the same forces. This section examines the demographic
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growth of Pereira and its implication for the housing 
market.

In 1870, seven years after its foundation, Pereira was 
reported to have a population of 720 inhabitants housed in 
123 buildings (Angel, 1983). By 1904, with the expansion of 
the cultivation of coffee and sugar cane and improved 
communications, its population had grown to 14,220 
inhabitants (FVPP, 1986). As manufacturing industries were 
established, more people were attracted into the area; from 
1905 to 1930, Pereira grew rapidly to become one of the ten 
most important cities in Colombia and the second most 
important in the Department of Caldas (FVPP, 1986). With the 
second cycle of industrial development which started in the 
1940s, there was another rapid population expansion. The 
population increased from approximately 60,500 in 1938 to 
over 115,300 just 13 years later in 1951 (table 2.11).

The demographic growth of Pereira can be linked not only to 
changes in the structure of the urban and rural economies, 
but also to the politics of the period. During La Violencia, 
Pereira received more than 50,000 additional people fleeing 
from the areas worst affected by the violence (FVPP, 1986). 
As there was no available housing or land in the centre of 
Pereira, these people mainly settled on the periphery of the 
city, in Cuba and in Dosquebradas.

53% of the population in 1964 and 56% in 1973 were born 
outside of Pereira. There was a corresponding fall in the 
percentage of the population living in rural areas in 
Risaralda and an increase in the urban population. In 1951, 
Risaralda was only 38% urban compared to a national figure 
of 42.6%, but by 1973 this figure had increased to 64.4% in 
Risaralda compared to 59.3% nationally. As in many Latin 
American cities, there was a particularly high migration 
rate amongst women due partly to employment opportunities
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Table 2.11 DEMOGRAPHIC GROWTH OF PEREIRA

Year Population
1863
1870
1904
1918
1938
1951
1964
1973 AM
1985 AM

founded
720

14,220
23,557
60,492

115,342
188,365
276,272
343,933

AM 'Area Metropolitana/, Pereira-Dosquebradas
Sources: 1870 - 1918; Angel (1983)

1938 - 1985; DANE census data

Table 2.12 TEMPORAL TREND IN HOUSING TENURE 
IN PEREIRA (1938-1985)

Year % total dwellings rented
by their occupants

1938 61.8
1951 53.0
1964 51.9
1973 49.2
1986 37.8
Sources: 1938-1973; Edwards (1981) 

1986; FVPP (1986)



for women in the textile industry. The annual rate of growth 
of Pereira for the period 1973-1985 fell to a level of 3.1%, 
which was exactly the average for urban Colombia.(12) 
Population growth by migration declined and natural 
population increase became an important factor. By 1985, 
Pereira-Dosquebradas had a population of almost 350,000 of 
which 70% lived in Pereira. It was the eighth largest city 
in Colombia.

During the periods of rapid demographic growth, the demand 
for housing in Pereira inevitably grew dramatically. The 
1950s, 1960s and 1970s were periods of substantial low- 
income house construction by self-help. The city expanded 
spatially as low-income house construction occurred, 
especially in the areas of Cuba and Dosquebradas. Pereira*s 
built up area grew from 71 hectares in 1945, to 367 in 1960 
and 572 in 1970. In 1985, the conurbation had a built up 
area of 1580 hectares of which 1200 were south of the River 
Otun (Davila, 1988).

PEREIRA*S HOUSING AND LAND MARKETS
Structural changes in rural and urban economies and 
politics, and thus in a city*s population determine the 
demand for housing among the low-income population. The 
supply of land and housing changes in response to demand as 
does the type of housing solution offered. This section is 
concerned with an historical analysis of the way in which 
the spatial structure of the city and the types of 
settlement available to the poor have varied in response to 
economic and demographic change.

When Pereira was founded, there was no trace of the 
indigenous people nor of the former settlement of Cartago. 
The first houses were built of bamboo with thatched roofs* 
(13) Between 1863 and 1870 Pereira grew slowly to a size of 
six blocks consisting of approximately 100 dispersed houses.
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During the 1880s, the first two storey houses with roofs of 
mud tiles appeared, built in the Antioqueho style (Angel, 
1983). As was usual for this period in Colombia, the city 
was built in the colonial grid pattern. The nucleus was a 
square (Plaza Mayor) one block in size around which the 
principal church, town hall and houses of the most important 
people were constructed. Originally, the houses had one 
storey. The subsequent addition of a second floor enabled 
the establishment of a shop or workshop on the ground floor 
with the first floor housing the living quarters. Around the 
central square was a sector where the lesser employees of 
the administration, the craftsmen and the small shopkeepers 
lived in one storey dwellings. At the edges of the 
settlement, there were workshops, slaughterhouses, and the 
houses of the poor (FVPP, 1986).

In the early 20th century, the first manufacturing 
industries were established to both the east and west of the 
city centre. Pereira grew along this east/west axis slowly 
filling in the available land between the two rivers. At 
this time the first hospital, schools and civic institutions 
were established and the infrastructure of the city was 
expanded. Initially the inhabitants extracted their water 
supply from the rivers, but from 1871 several wells were dug 
and at the end of the 1880s the first aqueduct was 
constructed (Angel, 1983). The first electricity plant was 
built in 1914 and the first telephone connected in 1927 
(DANE, 1983). During the 1920s a road system was developed 
to facilitate trade and in 1921 the railway arrived from the 
Cauca valley. The railway station was situated only a few 
blocks to the south of the central square.(14) The railway 
provided an important link to Buenaventura on the Pacific 
Coast from where goods were imported and coffee exported.

In 1926, the first construction company was established in 
Pereira. It built housing to the west of the centre (in
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Barrio San German) and to the east (in Barrio San Jeronimo) 
(Angel, 1983). The rest of the housing up to this stage had 
been built by the occupiers themselves, or had been 
contracted out by the occupiers to a group of builders. The 
construction companies marked the beginning of capitalist 
speculative building in Pereira.

Up to the 1950s, most of the poorest inhabitants were living
either in rented rooms in the city centre, or in precarious
housing on the river banks (Davila, 1988). The first 
information available on renting among the urban population 
comes from the census of 1938 which revealed that 61.8% of 
all buildings in the city of Pereira were rented (table
2.12). It is not possible to say whether a majority of the
low-income population at this time lived in rental 
accommodation on the basis of this information, but Edwards 
(1981) suggests with reference to Bucaramanga that this is 
likely. The rental tenements in Pereira were located in a 
physically small area to the east of the city centre focused 
around the market place in the area named La Galeria. The 
percentage of rented housing in Pereira has declined over 
the years (table 2.12). As Edwards (1981) has outlined, the 
data in this table may exaggerate the decline in low-income 
renting for two reasons. First, the survey units used differ 
in each census; the true proportion of rented residential 
dwellings was probably overestimated in 1938 and 
underestimated in 1951. Second, as prior to 1973 the data 
were not disaggregated by income group, it is impossible to 
calculate the proportion of low-income tenants.
Nevertheless, the available evidence suggests that by 1964, 
approximately half of the low-income population were owner- 
occupiers. The percentage of renters has continued to fall 
to just under half in 1973 and to 38% in 1986.(15)

The rise in home ownership among low-income households has 
resulted in significant changes in the spatial structure of
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Pereira. From the 1960s onwards, the two main foci of growth 
of low-income housing were Cuba and Dosquebradas. Barrio 
Cuba is located to the south-west of Pereira. The first 
houses were built there in the early 1960s in a state 
sponsored sites-and-services scheme which was established 
largely to house peasants who had lost their land during the 
civil war. The timing of the scheme coincided with the 
Colombian state housing budget receiving a large amount of 
funds from the 1 Alliance for Progress1. With the aid of this 
money, the ICT (together with the municipal authority) was 
able to buy the land of Hacienda Cuba and establish a sites- 
and-services project. Partly due to strong leadership in the 
barrio (initially by the Communists and later by Liberals) 
it has developed to become one of the best equipped 
settlements in Pereira (Davila £t a l ,, 1986). Despite its 
peripheral location and subsequent long travel times to the 
centre, this part of the city has grown and in 1986 housed a 
population of some 38,000, almost all of whom were 
classified as low-income (fig. 2.3) (FVPP, 1986).

Growth in the second focus of expansion, Dosquebradas, was 
slow until the late 1960s. Some of the cityfs earliest 
manufacturing plants were located in Dosquebradas during the 
1940s, but the area was essentially agricultural land 
lacking basic infrastructure and services for residential 
development. Low-income house builders were attracted to the 
area because of the comparatively low price of the land, the 
lack of planning regulations, and the absence of alternative 
land on which to build (Davila, 1988). Up to the early 
1970s, growth occurred on the land of one individual; 
profitting from the lack of by-laws regulating urban land- 
use, he sold thousands of unserviced plots to low-income 
households. It was only several years after Dosquebradas was 
made a municipality in 1972, that an attempt to control the 
growth of pirate urbanisations was made. Even today, the
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Fig. 2.3 Low-income housing precariously built on the banks 
of the River Otun.

Fig. 2.4 Cuba: an area of low-income housing in Pereira.



provision of services in Dosquebradas is extremely poor 
(FVPD, 1986).

There were a series of invasions of public land by low- 
income households during the 1960s and early 1970s. The 
majority of invasions in the central area of Pereira took 
place in the 1960s, and in Cuba and Dosquebradas in the 
1970s. There have been no group land invasions in Pereira or 
Cuba since 1977. In Dosquebradas there were just two land 
invasions during the 1980s, one of 17 houses in 1982 and one 
of 56 houses in 1983 (FVPP, 1986). In 1987, both of these 
were under planning for relocation.

Most of the invasions were on state owned land along the 
river banks and the disused railway line (fig. 2.4). 
Following several fatal landslides on the river banks, the 
Corporacion Autonoma Regional de Risaralda (CARDER) has been 
involved in relocating families from the most dangerous 
sites. The house owners involved were given an amount of 
money calculated by CARDER to be equivalent to the value of 
the materials of their houses, and most were offered 
alternative sites on which to build (but which they had to 
purchase).(16) As a result of this policy, large areas of 
invaded land along the banks of the River Otun have been 
cleared. The remaining invasions in Pereira are mainly 
located along the line of the old railway. A survey was 
carried out by the transport authorities in 1986 to consider 
the feasability of selling the land to the inhabitants and 
thereby legalising the area. Many of these barrios have 
water, sewerage, and electricity and in some cases even 
paved roads. Most of the houses have been gradually 
consolidated and many are now built in brick.

During the 1950s and 1960s, some pirate urbanisations were 
established in Pereira, but most of these have since been 
upgraded and legalised. Pirate urbanisations have been most
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prevalent in Dosquebradas; up to the late 1970s most of the 
area was settled in this way. Today, the planning 
regulations are much more strictly enforced. The only pirate 
urbanisation which has been established in recent years in 
Pereira is Villa Santana, located to the east of the centre 
on hilly terrain which was initially out of the boundaries 
of the municipality of Pereira. The first plots were sold in 
1980.

In 1975, the municipal planning authority produced 
legislation which legalised settlements in the form of a 
Plan de Vivienda (Davila et aT., 1986). These settlements 
are planned by communities often with the help of 
progressive lawyers; a non-profit making organisation is 
created with the purpose of facilitating house construction 
by its members. In theory, an area of land is bought with 
contributions from the association *s members, and the houses 
are designed with the collaboration of the administration or 
of professionals linked with the community. The Public 
Services Corporation provides the services, and the Servicio 
Nacional de Aprendizaje (SENA) lends assistance in the self
production of building materials and in construction. The 
resultant projects are far from a homogeneous group, though, 
varying greatly in their degree of legality. In some, 
services and legality are only obtained after the houses 
have been built, and tend towards the pirate urbanisation 
submarket though remain distinct since the land is bought 
communally. In other projects, the community works closely 
with state organisations and so have more in common with 
state projects. The first barrios built in this way in 
Pereira were Hernando Velez Marulanda to the east of the 
centre and La Isla de Cuba in Cuba; together they 
constituted 500 houses (D&vila et al., 1986). In the latter 
half of the 1970s and during the 1980s much of self-help 
housing construction in Pereira has been organised by self- 
help housing associations.(17)
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The physical development of Pereira has largely taken place 
without the participation and control of the municipal 
authorities. Despite the administration drawing up 
legislation which permitted Plan de Viviendas and 
collaborating with some communities, the Metropolitan 
Planning Office has done little to co-ordinate the 
development of the settlements. This has left settlements 
with inadequate space for community services and recreation 
areas. The lack of an overall plan has resulted in an urban 
network made up of multiple urban structures independent of 
one another, with no possibility of spatial integration to 
permit the formation of public transport networks or the 
collection of rubbish (Davila et al., 1986). Problems 
stemming from the diseconomies of many small projects and 
the lack of an overall plan contributed to the initiation of 
a project by the FVPP and ICT for 2,500 sites with services. 
This was the first time that several state organisations and 
numerous self-help housing groups had worked together in one 
project.(18)

The ICT has been the main state organisation involved in the 
construction of housing; between 1961 and 1984, the ICT 
built just over 13,600 houses in Pereira-Dosquebradas. The 
state sector was building approximately 1,000 houses in 1986 
(table 2.13).(19) In 1986, only EDUP had plans to construct 
further dwellings; the percentage of housing built by the 
state appeared destined to fall from 40% to just 8%. State 
organisations are, however, involved in sites-and-services 
projects. Following the success of the first state sites- 
and-services project in the early 1960*s, similar schemes 
located mainly in Cuba and Dosquebradas were established.
The largest and most recent sites-and-services project in 
1986 was Barrio 2,500 lotes which provided land for over
2,000 low-income households. In 1986, the FVPP began 
preparations for another large-scale sites-and-services 
project (Naranjito 2) with 3,000 plots. Smaller projects
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Table 2.13 CONSTRUCTION OF HOUSING BY STATE ORGANISATIONS AND 
THE PRIVATE SECTOR IN PEREIRA-DOSQUEBRADAS (1986)

In progress Planned future
construction

FVPP
EDUP
ICT
CARDER

230
70

638
138

300

Private
Subtotal

construction
1,076 300

firms 1,632 3,529

Total 2,708 3,829
Source: FVPP (1986)

Table 2.14 HOUSING SUPPLY AND DEMAND IN PEREIRA-DOSQUEBRADAS
ACCORDING TO DOWN-PAYMENT REQUIREMENTS (1986)

demand for housing Supply of housing by
according to private construction
capacity to pay 
down-payment^

industry accordingto down-payment
Size of (No. households) (No. houses)
down-payment

(pesos)
0 - 10,000 9514 _

10 - 50,000 7006 -

50 - 100,000 3358 -

100 - 200,000 2770 -

200 - 300,000 1208 1063
300 - 500,000 901 224
500 -1,000,000 430 133
> 1,000,000 195 254
Total 25,382 1,674
Sources: a: FVPP (1986)

b: CAMACOL (1986)
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were also being planned by the FVPP and CARDER; the total of 
3,352 planned plots in sites-and-services projects was far 
greater than the number of built solutions being supplied by 
the state. In 1987, the ICT and FVPP started to plan an even 
larger project, Ciudadela Esperanza, with 4,000 plots 
located to the south of Pereira. The project was intended as 
an answer to the FVPP (1986) study which had revealed a 
housing deficit of 4,607 units. The project was to consist 
of 2,000 sites with services, 1,500 basic units of 24 ma and 
500 unfinished two storey houses.

In the commercial submarket, housing is built by private 
construction companies who build in anticipation of demand. 
These houses are usually too expensive for low-income 
households. Table 2.14 shows the supply of new housing by 
the private (formal) construction industry in September 1986 
and the demand for housing, both categorised according to 
the ability to pay the initial downpayment. Not only does 
the supply of housing not meet the demand, but the majority 
of those making up the demand for housing cannot afford even 
the cheapest house supplied by the formal sector. A similar 
situation was identified in Bogota (SENA/CENAC, 1986) 
confirming that Pereira is not unusual in this respect 
within Colombia. Table 2.15 shows the type of houses being 
built by the four construction firms who were supplying the 
cheapest housing in Pereira in 1986/7. Despite their small 
size, in order to repay the loan, each household required a 
total income greater than two minimum wages which was well 
above the income of many households. This illustrates how 
for the majority of the low-income population to own a 
house, they have to be responsible for its construction.

In recent years, commercial construction firms have focussed 
on building high and middle-income dwellings in the city 
centre in the form of high-rise apartment blocks. These have 
become increasingly popular with the mounting insecurity in
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Table 2.15 FOUR PRIVATE SECTOR SETTLEMENTS IN CONSTRUCTION 
IN PEREIRA (1986)

La El Las El
Settlement Acuarela Libertador Gaviotas Poblado
Location Cuba 

No. houses:

Cuba South of 
centre

South, 
nr bus 
station

- planned 508 1,100 350 1,600
- built 60 190 350 507

House price 1.84 
(millions pesos)

1.75 1.184 1.62

Down-payment n.k. 350,000 296,000 324,000
Area of lote (m^) 70 60 62 69
Area of house (m^) 64 45 46 53

n .k .: not known

Table 2.16 THE HOUSING DEFICIT IN PEREIRA-DOSQUEBRADAS

Year No. of existing No. of required
dwellings. dwellings

1973? 31,778 5,835
1981b 47,467 5,081
1986c 62,540 4,607
Sources: a DANE (1973) 

b DANE (1981) 
c FVPP (1986)



Colombia. The lack of space for new construction in the city 
centre has resulted in high-rise building occurring not only 
to house the high-income population but also the ever 
increasing number of offices and shops. The central blocks 
of the city now contain many high-rise buildings which bring 
with them the prestige of modernisation as well as 
additional space. Middle-income dwellings have also recently 
been built on the western periphery of the city on the road 
to Cartago.

This outline of the spatial growth of Pereira has 
illustrated how the city has developed clearly demarcated 
sectors, particularly since the 1960s. Commerce and 
administration are based in the city centre around the 
central square. The major industries are located around this 
centre and in Dosquebradas. Middle and high-income earners 
live in apartment blocks in the city centre or in houses in 
the suburbs from which they can commute easily to the 
centre. Low-income earners either rent accommodation (the 
majority of which is located around the market place just to 
the east of the centre), or have built on marginal land 
around the city centre or on the periphery in Cuba or 
Dosquebradas. The low-income settlements have developed on a 
mixture of invaded land, pirate urbanisations, self-help 
association projects, and in state sites-and-services 
projects. In 1986, the housing deficit in Pereira- 
Dosquebradas was calculated to be approximately 4,600 
dwellings (table 2.16), and 28% of the existing housing was 
classified as subnormal (CENAC, 1985).

SURVEY SETTLEMENTS 
2,500 lotes
The 2,500 lotes sites-and-services project was a joint 
venture between the ICT and the FVPP, which began in 
1982.(20) The ICT funded the project and was involved in the 
selection of participants. The FVPP was responsible for
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clearing and levelling the land, designing the layout and 
installing the services. SENA provided an educational 
programme on self-help house construction and provided 
technical advice on site. The land on which 2,500 lotes 
stands was originally deeply undulating, rich agricultural 
land cultivated with coffee. It was bought in 1982 and many 
of the future houseowners partook in the clearance of the 
coffee bushes. The land was partially levelled and divided 
into plots and the mains of water, sewerage and electricity 
installed. The plots were finally ready for building to 
commence in 1985, there were 2,133 in total (fig. 2.5). Some 
of the plots were level whilst others were quite steeply 
sloping. The project was divided into 20 communities, the 
size of which varied from 8 to 300 member households, most 
of which had a political affiliation. The initial idea was 
that the communities would collectively build their own 
houses.

Officially, households were selected for the project on the 
basis of several categories: all applicants had to 
constitute a family, have lived in Pereira for at least 
three years, not own a house already, and earn between
12,000 and 20,000 pesos per month (though no evidence of 
income level was required so as not to discriminate against 
households in informal sector employment). In reality, the 
political leaders of the communities were able to influence 
the allocation of many of the plots. In October 1986, 
approximately 350 households had occupied their plots of 
which 50 were interviewed. During the year I spent in 
Pereira many more houses were built and subsequently 
occupied. There was always evidence of construction activity 
in the settlement especially on Sundays.
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Fig. 2.6 A bamboo house on a steep slope in Villa Santana.



Villa Santana
Barrio Villa Santana was a pirate urbanisation initiated by 
the Conservative politician, Jaime Salazar Robledo. The 
settlement was established on land owned by Salazar*s family 
to the east of the centre of Pereira outside the urban 
perimeter. Much of the terrain was steeply undulating and 
not suitable for construction. Salazar had a plan drawn up 
for the area which, at least in parts, attempted to follow a 
gridiron plan. The first plots were sold in 1980 but the 
majority of households interviewed obtained their plots post 
1982, with some having only just bought them in 1986. 
Initially there were no services in the area. In 1983, the 
urban perimeter was extended to incorporate the settlement. 
Following both technical and socio-economic studies, the 
FVPP attempted to straighten some of the roads, relocate 
families from the steepest slopes and install services. In 
1986, a new road was built to connect Villa Santana to 
Pereira and to enable a bus service to reach the area. Prior 
to this, access to the barrio had been on foot up a steep 
slope to the north side of the settlement, or along a dirt 
track which wound its way to the south side of the barrio. 
The new road remained unpaved and was scarcely wide enough 
for two buses to pass.

There were over 2,000 plots which were divided into three 
sections. Monserrate, the lowest section, conformed, in the 
main, to a gridiron plan and had some of the biggest plots, 
the flattest land and the best services in Villa Santana.
The middle section, Intermedio, covered a mixture of flat 
and steeply sloping ground. There were a couple of roads 
through the area, but access to many of the houses was only 
possible by foot along narrow, steep mud paths which became 
quite treacherous after heavy rain (figs 2.6 and 2.7). Some 
households had invaded land which had been cleared after 
having been declared too dangerous for construction. The 
area was serviced by electricity, and partially serviced by
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Fig. 2.7 Many houses in Villa Santana could only be reached 
by climbing narrow, steep paths.

Fig. 2.8 El Plumon, an invasion along a former railway line.



water and sewerage mains. Many of the plots in the upper 
section, El Danubio, had not been sold and the houses were 
unserviced. The questionnaire survey was conducted with 95 
households in Monserrate and Intermedio where a total of 947 
houses were occupied.

El Plumbn
Barrio El PlumSn originated as an invasion along a disused 
railway line in Cuba. A few houses were built immediately 
after services on the line were suspended in 1974; most of 
the land was invaded during 1975, but few of the 
householders interviewed had obtained their land prior to 
1976. Burgess (1990) has described the invasion as both 
professional and progressive. It was initiated and organised 
by members of the Liberal party, especially by the 
politician Oscar Velez Marulanda. It was only his continuing 
support for the invaders which prevented their eviction. An 
attempt was made to regulate the size of the plots, each one 
having a depth of 12.5 m and a frontage of 7 or 14 m. In 
practice, many of the invaders seized more land than they 
needed and subsequently subdivided the plots for resale to 
others. The plots were seized over a period of a year as 
more people invaded after eviction seemed less of a 
possibility.(21). The topography of the land invaded 
resulted in the barrio assuming a winding linear form (fig. 
2.8). The railway line had been cut into a slope, hence the 
land dropped steeply away from the old railway line 
downslope. This confined construction to the north side of 
the railway tracks. As many of the plots were also backed by 
steep slopes, many of the households had to excavate earth 
in order to build their homes. By 1987, the settlement had 
been serviced by water, sewerage and electricity, the road 
had been paved, some houses had telephones, and plans were 
underway for the barrio to be legalised. Only two plots 
remained empty. The questionnaire was conducted with 30 
households out of a total of 153 houses.
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Leningrado
Barrio Leningrado was established in 1977 by the 
organisation Provivienda.(22) An area of land was bought in 
Cuba and a plan for the area was professionally designed. 
There were 580 plots in total, divided into three sections, 
Leningrado 1, 2 and 3. The questionnaire survey was carried 
out with 40 households in Leningrado 2 which had 197 plots, 
all of which were occupied (fig. 2.9). The plots were 
allocated to individuals on a lottery basis, the only 
restriction being that they were members of the organisation 
and hence were tenants. Provivienda had initially intended 
the houses to be communally constructed but once the 
households had been allocated their plot, they proceeded to 
build on an individual basis. Initially the plots were 
unserviced. In 1979, a sewerage system was put in by the 
households who provided both the materials and the labour. 
Electricity was installed by the Public Services Office with 
the help of community labour in 1981. In 1982, water was 
obtained and in 1986 the settlement was finally legalised.
By 1987, one of the three areas had broken away from the 
parent organisation and had changed its name. The others 
remained loyal to Provivienda receiving the occasional 
donation from Communist politicians.

Las Mercedes
Barrio Las Mercedes was established in 1978 as a state 
sites-and-services project. There were 720 plots in total, 
divided into five communities (all of which were affiliated 
to the Liberal party). The survey was based in one of the 
communities (Antonio Jos£ de Sucre) which consisted of 228 
plots; 177 of the plots were occupied in 1987 and 35 
households were interviewed. The land, located in Cuba, was 
bought by the FVPP who designed the overall plan for the 
settlement and the individual house plans (fig. 2.10). The 
mains for water and a sewerage system were put in before any 
building commenced on the plots, and an electricity supply
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Fig. 2.10 Las Mercedes, where many households were building 
a second floor.



installed soon afterwards. The plot owners participated in 
the installation of the water and sewerage systems. The only 
official restriction on entry to the project was that 
prospective members were renters who did not own any 
property. In practice, Liberal politicians who had been 
influential in the establishment of the project had some 
control over the allocation of the plots. The roads were 
unpaved and the planned park had not been completed.

CONCLUSION
This chapter has shown how Colombia has undergone major 
structural changes, being transformed from a rural 
agricultural economy in the 1930s to an urban and industrial 
economy by the 1950s. The country is rich in natural 
resources and has experienced periods of high economic 
growth. The majority of the population, however, have not 
experienced any real benefits from this growth which, 
coupled with the highly unequal distribution of wealth, has 
meant that poverty continues to be widespread.

Colombia experienced rapid urbanisation especially during 
the 1950s and 1960s. The housing supply has failed to keep 
up with demand and the urban poor have been unable to afford 
the housing built by the construction industry. This has 
resulted in a proliferation of self-help house building in 
illegal settlements. A succession of housing policies have 
affected the building programmes of the construction 
industry, but have failed to solve the housing problem. The 
housing deficit has grown and many households are living in 
substandard dwellings. The ineffectiveness of government 
housing policy has partly stemmed from the nature of the 
political system in Colombia where interest groups are a 
powerful force and patron-clientage relationships penetrate 
all levels of decision making.
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The low-income housing market in Pereira has responded to 
structural changes in the local economy, politics, and 
demography. During its 125 years of existence, Pereira has 
grown from a small, subsistence based hamlet to an urban 
conurbation housing almost 350,000 people and a centre for 
coffee growing and the textile industry. The city has 
developed clearly demarcated sectors with the central area 
the focus for commerce, services, industry, middle and high- 
income housing, and rooms rented by the poor. Most of the 
low-income owner-occupier households live out on the 
periphery of Pereira in Cuba or in Dosquebradas. In recent 
years there has been an attempt to control the growth of the 
city, and planning regulations are more strictly enforced. 
One result has been the almost total prevention of new 
settlement by invasions and pirate urbanisations, and the 
expansion of settlements by self-help housing associations 
and the state. There is still a considerable deficit of 
housing in Pereira. As the population continues to grow, 
albeit at a slower rate than previously, the supply of 
housing will have to continue to expand to prevent this 
deficit from increasing. It is against this background that 
the construction process of self-help housing in Pereira 
must be viewed.
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CHAPTER 3

CONSTRUCTION AND CONSOLIDATION OF SELF-HELP HOUSING 

INTRODUCTION
Most low-income households in Colombia have to build by 
self-help if they are to become home owners. Details of the 
characteristics of self-help construction were gathered in 
the five settlements studied in Pereira. These data are 
presented in this chapter, and any changes which have 
occurred in the construction process in recent years are 
identified.

The chapter begins by examining ways in which households 
acquire a plot of land on which to build. It then discusses 
changes in the types of building materials used by self-help 
builders, the different systems of construction, the timing 
of construction and consolidation of the houses, who is 
involved in building the houses, and how households raise 
the necessary funds to build their homes. The types of 
households which participate in self-help construction are 
analysed. Throughout the chapter, differences between the 
settlements due to their age and origin are discussed.

PLOT ACQUISITION
Low-income households in Pereira have acquired land in 
invasions, pirate urbanisations, state sites-and-services 
projects, and self-help association projects. Here, the 
selection process of a plot of land by self-help households 
will be examined. Who do households buy a plot of land from 
and how do they pay for the plot?

First, how do households find out about the availability of 
a plot of land? In Barrio Leningrado, all of the households 
obtained their plot through being members of the association
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Provivienda (table 3.1). In the other settlements, family 
and friends were the most common source of information about 
the availability of a plot for sale (or invasion). In El 
Plumon and Villa Santana, many households found their plot 
by walking through the barrio asking about vacant plots, 
some of which had signs up advertising that they were for 
sale. In 2,500 lotes, Villa Santana and Las Mercedes, 
politicians were also a relatively important source of 
information for households. The two state projects differed 
from the others in that households also learned about the 
availablity of plots from the press. Most of the households 
who had found a plot through the FVPP or ICT had been 
relocated from invasions. Overall, information about plot 
availability tended to be spread through informal methods. 
This was also found to be the case in self-help settlements 
in Guayaquil, Ecuador (Moser, 1982).

Second, who was the plot of land bought from? In 2,500 lotes 
all of the plots were purchased from the government. In Las 
Mercedes, however, despite also being a state sites-and- 
services project, 22% of the plots were bought from previous 
owners (table 3.2). In El Plum6n and Villa Santana, purchase 
of an empty plot from a previous owner was the most common 
way in which households obtained their plot of land. Many of 
the original invaders in El Plumon claimed larger plots of 
land than they needed which they subsequently divided and 
sold. Only in Leningrado, which was tightly controlled by 
the association Provivienda, were potential land speculators 
excluded from the settlement process.(1) Few clear answers 
were given by households to the question of why a particular 
plot of land was chosen. Neither the legality of the land 
nor its location featured as having influenced the decision. 
Households implied that there was limited choice and they 
considered themselves fortunate to find an affordable plot.

93



Table 3.1 SOURCES OF INFORMATION ABOUT VACANT PLOTS OF LAND (%)

2,500
Lotes

Villa
Santana

Lenin
grado

El
Plumdn

Las
Mercedes

Friends/family- 42 47 - 57 48
Walking & asking - 26 - 43 -

FVPP/ICT 6 5 - - 19
Press 3 - - - 19
Politicians 14 21 - - 13
Work 6 - - - -

Provivienda - - 100 - -

Sample size 50 74 30 12 32

Table 3.2 METHOD OF PLOT ACQUISITION (%)

2,500
Lotes

Villa Lenin- 
Santana grado

El
Plumdn

Las
Mercedes

All
Barrios

Invasion - 7 42 - 5
Purchase
from
original
urbanizer 45 100 32
Purchase
from
previous
owner 49 58 22 25
Purchase
from
government 100 - - 78 38

Sample
size 50 74 30 12 32 198
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The mean age of male heads of household upon obtaining their 
plot of land varied by settlement from 37 to 45, and that of 
female heads from 32 to 37 (table 3.3). Similarly, Gilbert 
(1983) found that the average age of heads of household upon 
obtaining plots of land in Bogota was 36. These mature ages 
suggest that the transition from renting to owning is 
difficult for low-income households. In the two younger 
barrios of 2,500 lotes and Villa Santana, however, the male 
heads of household were noticeably younger when they 
obtained their plots compared with the older settlements 
studied. This finding suggests that in Pereira plot 
acquisition in self-help settlements may have become 
relatively easier in recent years. This possibility is 
supported by a study by FEDELONJAS (1986) which found that 
between 1978 and 1985 land prices in Pereira fell in 
relative terms by an average of 2.95%.

The method of payment for the plots took different forms. 
Households who bought land from the original urbanisers 
(Provivienda or Salazar Robledo) paid an initial deposit of 
approximately 7% of the cost, followed by monthly repayments 
over a period of approximately three years.(2) Land bought 
from individuals was usually paid for in cash, though 
occasionally the payment was made in a limited number of 
installments. Households who bought from the state obtained 
loans from the ICT for the cost of the land and service 
installation. Households in Las Mercedes had to make a down
payment but this requirement was removed in 2,500 lotes.(3) 
The loan repayments in 2,500 lotes did not begin immediately 
the plots of land were ready for construction enabling self- 
help builders to live on their plot and save money which 
would normally be spent on rent or loan repayment for the 
land. Payment of the first monthly installment kept on being 
delayed; one year after the first inhabitants moved into the 
project they were still not paying for the land nor did they 
know how much the monthly installments were going to be.(4)
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Table 3.3 AGE OF HEADS OF HOUSEHOLD
WHEN THE PLOT OF LAND WAS OBTAINED

Women Men
Mean Range Mean Range

2,500 Lotes 32 20-59 37
Villa Santana 36 16-71 39 21-70
Leningrado 35 20-76 43 28-65
El Plumdn 37 19-56 42 21-64
Les Mercedes 35 18-56 45 22-66

Sample size 190 158

Table 3.4 PLOT SIZES (%)

2,500 Villa Lenin El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plumdn Mercedes Barri<

m^
< 50 8 3 10 - 5
50-59 11 — 7 100 19
60-69 98 65 5 17 - 48
70-70 7 84 21 - 17
80-89 2 2 8 14 - 4
90-99 3 - 7 - 2
100 + 4 - 24 - 5
Mean 60 - 84 50
Sample size 50 92 37 29 35 243

Table 3.5 SYSTEM OF CONSTRUCTION USED BY SELF-HELP BUILDERS (%)

Temporary structure Permanent structure
built first built from start

2,500 Lotes 66 34
Villa Santana 67 33
Leningrado 73 27
El Plumdn 92 8
Las Mercedes 47 53
Mean 66 34
Sample size 198
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Different households were faced, therefore, with different 
financial commitments when paying for their plot of land. 
Some had to raise all the cost in cash, others had to find 
the amount required for a deposit and/or needed to have the 
means to pay monthly repayments.

The size of the plots of land varied within, but especially 
between, barrios (table 3.4). All of the plots in Las 
Mercedes were 50 m2 and almost all in 2,500 lotes were 60 
m2; 60% of plots in Villa Santana were 60 m2 and 80% of 
plots in Leningrado were 72 m 2. In El Plumon there was no 
standard size, the area of the plots ranged from 38 m2 to 
225 m2 with an average of 84 m2 and a median of 74 m2 . There
was, therefore, virtually no variation in plot size in the
state projects, some variation around a norm in the pirate 
urbanisation and self-help association project, and no 
regularity at all in the invasion. The plots of land in the 
invasion were the largest on average and those in the state 
projects the smallest.

The legality of the land and the provision of services 
varied by barrio. The two state sites-and-services projects, 
Las Mercedes and 2,500 lotes, were legal and had service 
installations from the start. All the houses in Las Mercedes 
had been connected to the mains sewerage, water and
electricity supply but in 2,500 lotes not all of the
households could afford to make the necessary connection to 
the mains: 16% were using a neighbours toilet, one-third 
had an outdoor tap in their plot, and a few had made an 
illegal connection to the electricity supply. El Plumon, 
Leningrado and Villa Santana all originated as illegal, 
unserviced settlements. In 1986, Leningrado became legal, a 
legalisation programme for Villa Santana was underway and 
was being discussed for El Plumon. All the houses in El 
Plumon and Leningrado had all three services but in Villa 
Santana parts of the settlement had yet to have the water
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and sewerage mains installed and not all households were 
able to afford to connect their houses to the mains. As a 
result, 18% of households had only an outdoor tap in their 
plot, and a few families went to a neighbour for water or to 
a communal tap. Some of those in the higher section of Villa 
Santana were not connected to the main water supply and 
their water came from a tank set up in the hillside. 9% of 
the houses in Villa Santana had no toilet and another 17% 
were not connected to the sewerage system.

BUILDING MATERIALS AND THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS 
Traditionally, houses in Third World countries have been 
built using local materials. However, there has been an 
increasing trend for Modern', often imported materials to 
be used in house construction. The question of whether this 
transition has occurred in self-help settlements in Pereira 
will be considered here.

Two systems of construction of self-help houses were 
identified. The first system began with the construction of 
a shack of temporary materials. The walls were usually of 
esterilla (split bamboo) which was sometimes covered with 
plastic sheets in an attempt to keep out the rain, with a 
roof often of second-hand clay tiles or carton. Some houses 
remained in this state for many years but are categorised as 
temporary here since this was how they were viewed by the 
owners. The aim of all households living in temporary 
structures was to consolidate their dwelling. Some 
households built extra rooms in bamboo or replaced existing 
materials by better quality, but still temporary, materials. 
Sometimes brick walls were built around the outside of the 
bamboo walls; when the bamboo house was completely 
surrounded it was taken down (figs 3.1-4). Alternatively, a 
brick house was built one room at a time; there was often an 
intermediate stage where the front part of the house was in 
brick with the back still in bamboo.
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Fig. 3.1 Foundations were laid around the outside of a 
bamboo house.

Fig. 3.2 Brick walls were gradually built around the bamboo 
h o u s e .

Figs 3.1-4 A series of four photographs illustrating the 
construction of a house in 2,500 lotes.



Fig. 3.3 A roof was put on the brick house and the bamboo 
house was dismantled.

Fig. 3.4 A wooden door and window were put in the brick 
h o u s e .



In the second system, houses were built of brick right from 
the start. Some houses were built progressively; households 
erected one brick room in which they lived whilst slowly 
constructing the rest of the house at the back. Other 
households lived elsewhere whilst the brick house was 
gradually built, and only moved in when the ground floor was 
completed. A few households managed to build one or even two 
storeys out of permanent materials in one step.

The systems of construction used are summarised in table 
3.5. Two-thirds of households started by building a 
temporary bamboo shack. The ratio varied between the 
barrios, though; 92% of households in El Plumon started in a 
bamboo shack compared with only 47% in Las Mercedes.(5)
These variations can, at least partly, be explained by 
differences in the legality of the land at the time of the 
foundation of the settlements. Where land was invaded, 
households had to rapidly construct and inhabit a shelter in 
order to lay claim to the land; they were then reluctant to 
build in permanent materials until there seemed no 
likelihood of their being evicted. In state projects, 
households had the legal rights to their plot of land from 
the start and in pirate urbanisations, households felt 
secure about their land rights since they bought the land. 
Households in invasions, therefore, were much more likely to 
start by building a temporary shelter than households who 
had purchased their land. Baross and Mesa (1986) also found 
that the initial family investment in houses in Medellin was 
substantially different between invasions and pirate 
urbanisations. They found that the lack of security of 
tenure in invasions acted as a strong disincentive for 
households to invest in their houses for the first two to 
five years.

After acquiring a plot of land, 78% of households in the 
settlements studied began construction immediately (table
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Table 3.6 THE LENGTH OF TIME TAKEN BY SELF-HELP BUILDERS TO
CONSTRUCT THEIR HOUSES

LENGTH OF TIME BETWEEN OBTAINING PLOT AND STARTING TO BUILD (%)
2,500 Villa Lenin- El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plum6n Mercedes Barrios

Months
< 1 6 76 87 100 65 78
1 - 6 24 4 7 3 4
7 - 1 2 66 10 3 13 8

13 - 24 4 4 6 3
25 - 48 4 10 4
49 - 72 1 3 3 2

LENGTH OF TIME BETWEEN STARTING TO BUILD AND MOVING INTO HOUSE (%)
2,500 Villa Lenin- El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Pluindn Mercedes Barrios

Months
< 1 58 59 69 92 48 61
1 - 6 38 27 24 8 23 24
7 - 1 2 4 9 7 10 3

13 - 24 3 6 3
25 - 48 1 10 3
49 - 72 1 6 1

TOTAL LENGTH OF TIME BETWEEN OBTAINING PLOT AND MOVING INTO HOUSE
2,500 Villa Lenin- El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plumdn Mercedes Barrios

Months
< 1 49 66 92 42 54
1 - 6 10 20 24 16 18
7 - 1 2 82 7 7 8 3 6
13 - 24 8 13 10 8
25 - 48 6 19 7
49 - 72 4 3 3 4
72 + 1 6 2
Sample size 50 74 30 12 32 198
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3.6). In El Plumon this applied to all of the households 
because of the lack of security of land tenure. In 2,500 
lotes, there was a delay of 7 to 12 months before the 
majority of households began to build their homes. This was 
due to initial uncertainty over whether construction in 
bamboo was permitted, and a reluctance to live on such a 
large unpopulated site.

61% of all the households interviewed were living in their 
dwelling within one month of starting construction, 24% took 
2-6 months, leaving only 7% who took over one year building 
the house before living in it. Consequently, just over one- 
half of the households were actually living in their 
dwelling within one month of obtaining their plot of land 
(table 3.6). Another quarter had occupied their house within 
one year of obtaining their plot. The longest period of time 
between obtaining a plot of land and living in a dwelling 
built on it was 7% years.

A detailed inventory was made of the building materials used 
in different parts of the houses in the study settlements 
(table 3.7). The walls of 37% of the houses were of 
esterilla or bahareque (bamboo and mud), just over one-half 
were in brick, and 11% were in the process of transition 
from bamboo to brick. The exterior walls of 30% of brick 
houses were plastered. There was a distinct difference 
between the two more recent barrios 2,500 lotes and Villa 
Santana, and the older ones Leningrado, El Plum6n and Las 
Mercedes. Over half of the houses in the younger settlements 
were still built of bamboo whereas most houses in the older 
settlements were built, at least partly, in brick. The most 
common roofing material was asbestos cement which was used 
to cover all or part of the roof by 56% of households. Clay 
tiles only covered 16% of roofs. Some households had used 
zinc sheeting or carton (bituminized cardboard) and 6% had a 
concrete roof in readiness for the construction of a second
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Table 3.7 BUILDING MATERIALS USED IN SELF-HELP HOUSES

2,500
Lotes

Villa
Santana

Lenin-
grado

El
Plum6n

Las
Mercedes

All
Barrios

EXTERIOR WALLS
Bamboo 54 53 14 7 17 37
Bamboo
& bricks 10 5 27 10 11 11
Bricks 32 39 59 83 71 51
Plastered 10 12 57 72 43 30
Other 4 2 — — - 1

ROOF
Throwaways 2 2 1
Cartdn 16 20 14 7 14 16
Clay tiles 22 9 11 28 20 16
Zinc - 39 30 7 3 21
Asbestos
cement 60 41 70 79 54 56
Concrete 6 1 8 3 17 6

FLOOR
Bare earth 26 13 5 - 3 12
Wood/bamboo 14 49 27 7 14 28
Concrete 58 42 60 66 63 54
Baldosa 6 7 27 41 29 17

FRONT DOOR
Wood 68 71 32 21 37 54
Metal 62 28 68 79 63 46
Not known - 1 - - - 1
FRONT WINDOW
None 30 13 5 — — 12
Material/
Plastic 2 3 1
Wood 36 57 24 24 37 41
Glass 18 7 41 17 23 19
Glass & 
metal bars 16 20 27 59 40 28

Sample size 50 92 37 29 35 243
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3.5 The front of three 
in El Plumon.

Fig. 3.6 The back of the three houses in fig. 3.5, showing 
how deceptive house facades can be.



floor. Strassmann (1982) reported similar figures from 
Cartagena with 60% of houses having a roof of asbestos 
cement and 22% using clay tiles.

54% of households had a concrete floor in at least part of 
the house, and a further 17% had covered the concrete with 
baldosa (a type of floor tiles). 12% of households, however, 
had nothing covering the bare earth and a further 28% had 
just bamboo or loose planks of wood. Just over half of the 
front doors of the houses were wood and just under half were 
metal. The wooden doors were often second-hand or were 
roughly made by the households. Metal doors were considered 
to be visible signs of wealth with associated prestige. 
Almost half of the houses had glass windows including 28% 
with protecting metal bars. These bars increased security 
but also served as visible status symbols. Some houses had a 
metal door and a glass window with bars at the front of the 
house, whilst the back of the house was still in esterilla 
(figs 3.5-6). 41% of the houses had wooden windows and 12% 
had none at all. The houses without windows were mainly 
located in the youngest settlements; in the older 
settlements the majority of households had glass windows.

Almost all of the households aimed to have a brick house 
with an asbestos cement roof and metal doors and windows 
with bars. Bamboo was only used to build temporary dwellings 
(6); the few exceptions were old people who had built houses 
of bahareque (figs 3.7-8). The trend away from using 
traditional materials (bamboo and clay tiles) was also 
identified in a study by FVPP (1986) which covered housing 
in the whole of Pereira-Dosquebradas (table 3.8). In the 
centre of Pereira, 22% of houses were built of bahareque and 
40% had clay tile roofs. In the younger areas of Cuba and 
Dosquebradas, only approximately 10% of houses were built of 
bahareque and the frequency of houses with clay tiles 
dropped to between one-fifth and one-quarter (FVPP, 1986).
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Fig. 3.7 A bamboo house in construction (Villa Santana).

Fig. 3.8 A bahareque house in construction with a roof of 
clay tiles (2,500 lotes).



Table 3.8 BUILDING MATERIALS USED 
PEREIRA - DOSQUEBRADAS

IN HOUSES IN 
(1986) (%)

MATERIALS USED IN WALLS
Pereira Cuba Dosquebradas

Esterilla 4 8 5
Bahareaue 22 11 11
Brick 74 81 82
Prefrabicated 3

MATERIALS USED IN ROOF
Pereira Cuba Dosquebradas Total area

Throwaways 1 2 1 1
Cart6n 1 4 3 3
Clay tiles 40 24 20 31
Zinc 3 7 3 4
Asbestos
cement 36 48 64 46
Concrete 19 15 9 15

Source; FVPP (19 86)
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Bricks and asbestos cement have, therefore, increasingly 
dominated the building materials market in Pereira. This 
transition was reflected in the language used by the self- 
help builders to describe building materials and houses. A 
bamboo house was not referred to as a house (casa) but as a 
shack (ranchito), and the word material (material) was 
synonymous with brick (ladrillo). A house built en material 
was a house built of bricks; bamboo no longer came under 
this once all encompassing term for building materials.

A score was calculated for each house according to the type 
and condition of the building materials used (table 3.9).(7) 
The most noticeable difference between the quality of the 
building materials found in the houses can be accounted for 
by the ages of the settlements. The standard of building 
materials found in houses in 2,500 lotes and Villa Santana 
were very similar. A little over half of the houses in each 
settlement were still in temporary materials, some of which 
were of a very poor quality. In the three older barrios, few 
houses were still built out of poor quality materials and 
between 38% and 52% of houses were in the most consolidated 
category. The majority of households, therefore, managed to 
improve the quality of the materials used in their houses 
over time.

As well as gradually improving the quality of the building 
materials of their dwellings, many households also expanded 
the area of their house. The total area of the houses varied 
both within and between the barrios (table 3.10). The 
average house size in 2,500 lotes was the smallest followed 
by Villa Santana; the houses in the other three barrios were 
noticeably bigger on average. The small size of some houses 
in the older settlements suggests, however, that the ability 
to consolidate was not ubiquitous; some households were 
still occupying very small dwellings even after ten years.

109



Table 3.9 HOUSE SCORE ACCORDING TO STANDARD OF BUILDING MATERIALS 
(CUMULATIVE FREQUENCY)

2,500 Villa Lenin- El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plumdn Mercedes Barrios

Score
1 - 1 0 18 15 - - 3 8

11 - 15 54 54 16 3 20 33
16 - 20 74 70 27 20 34 47
21 - 25 88 90 62 48 57 71
26 - 30 100 100 100 100 100 100
Sample size 50 92 37 29 35 243
Scores: 1 - 1 0 Very poor materials

11 - 15 Temporary materials
16 - 20 Temporary and permanent materials
21 - 25 Unfinished permanent materials
26 - 30 Finished permanent :materials

Table 3.10 SIZE OF HOUSES (m2 )
Mean Range

2,500 Lotes 37.8 12 - 100
Villa Santana 40.5 6 - 120
Leningrado 61.4 18 - 168
El Plumdn 75.6 28 - 190
Las Mercedes 55.9 20 - 150
Sample size 243

Table 3.11 Number of floors (%)

No. of floors 1 2 3
2,500 Lotes 92 8
Villa Santana 82 17 1
Leningrado 83 17 -

El Pliimdn 72 28 -

Las Mercedes 60 37 3
Mean 80 19 1
Sample size 243
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Some houses were extended upwards as well as horizontally. 
Four-fifths of the houses had only one floor, but 19% had 
two floors and two houses had three floors (table 3.11).
Very few houses in 2,500 lotes had two storeys since most 
households were still in the early stages of consolidation. 
The greatest number of houses with two storeys were located 
in Las Mercedes; this was probably due to the small plot 
sizes which necessitated the building of a second floor if 
the house was to be extended beyond 50 m 2. It also explains 
why a higher percentage of houses in Las Mercedes had a 
concrete roof in readiness for the addition of a second 
storey.

Houses in the three older settlements were of a similar 
size, had a similar standard of building materials, and a 
similar level of services. This was despite differences in 
the legality of the settlements; Las Mercedes was legal from 
the start, Leningrado had just obtained legal status in 
1986, and El Plumon was still illegal. This suggests that 
although the absence of land tenure affected the initial 
construction stage, it did not influence subsequent 
consolidation. Baross and Mesa (1986), researching in 
Medellin, argued that there was a general tendency of 
convergence between pirate urbanisations and invasions in 
terms of the quality of the housing mixture; they estimated 
that it took between eight and ten years for households 
living in invasions to catch up with the housing quality mix 
of pirate urbanisations. Research in other contexts has also 
suggested that there is not necessarily any relationship 
between legality of tenure and the subsequent level of 
consolidation of self-help housing (Angel, 1983; Martin, 
1983; Varley, 1985; 1987; 1989). Apparent security of 
tenure, which can come with the provision of infrastructure 
and services by the public authorities, is sufficient for 
households to consider it safe to invest in their homes.
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LABOUR TYPES USED IN CONSTRUCTION
The term self-help, when used in relation to housing, is 
often considered synonymous with self-build i.e. low-income 
households in self-help settlements build their houses 
themselves. The assumption that self-help equals self-build, 
however, has been increasingly challenged by research which 
has revealed how the 1 principal "actor" involved in dwelling 
construction ranges from the head of household who does the 
whole job himself, to a joint venture in which he works with 
a paid labourer; or it may involve total dependence upon 
hired labour...[and] a contractor may be employed with his 
own team of labourers1 (Ward, 1982c: 200). Research in a 
variety of countries has supported this view (Moser, 1982; 
Chant, 1984). Rodell has argued that paid labour has 
increased to such an extent in self-help housing that a 
situation has resulted where 'family labour does not, as 
initially thought, play a dominant role in self-help' 
(Rodell, 1983: 30). This view has been compounded in a 
recent study in Kenya which claims that 'self-build as a 
form of housing production clearly does not exist any more 
in irregular settlements' (Macoloo, 1989: 188).

In Pereira, a range of people were involved in the 
construction of self-help houses including hired labour, 
family and friends, the local community and the household 
itself. Hired labour often consisted of an experienced 
builder (maestro) sometimes accompanied by assistants 
(ayudantes). The nature of the Colombian construction 
industry resulted in builders being hired by large 
construction firms on a temporary basis.(8) Builders, 
therefore, often moved between the formal and informal 
construction sectors, and between other sectors.(9) Many 
construction workers built their own houses in self-help 
settlements due to their low and irregular incomes, and 
their knowledge of construction work. Hence, when other
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self-help builders needed to hire labour they often just 
asked in the neighbourhood who was available for work.(10)

Almost two-thirds of households hired labour at some point 
in the building process and one-quarter claimed that their 
houses were built entirely by paid labour (table 3.12).
Rueda e_t al. (1979) also found that 25% of self-help houses 
in Bogota were built by hired labour only. Sometimes the 
builders were paid by the day or the week with the more 
skilled maestros demanding a higher rate. In other cases, a 
fixed sum was set for the work required, regardless of how 
long it subsequently took to do, since paying by the length 
of time taken to complete a task could result in builders 
taking longer than necessary. Many households preferred to 
agree on a fixed rate prior to the construction work because 
it was often difficult for households to supervise the 
builders; this was especially true of households who were 
not living on the plot and those where all the members 
worked outside of the home.

Traditionally, the work of family and friends was not paid 
for in cash but was considered reciprocal or was repaid in 
kind. However, the households in the study settlements who 
received assistance from family and friends who were also 
builders by occupation, paid them for their work. Many 
builders cannot afford to offer their services free of 
charge or with the prospect of repayment in kind at a later 
date. Despite this trend, the unpaid help of unskilled 
family and friends was still an important aspect of self- 
help house construction; 43% of all households reported that 
they received some unpaid help from family and friends.
These helpers were of all ages and abilities, and of both 
sexes. Some were neighbours, others were friends or family 
living in other parts of the city. Despite the project 
leaders of Leningrado and 2,500 lotes planning that the 
self-help builders would work together building their



Table 3.12 LABOUR TYPES USED IN HOUSE CONSTRUCTION

Form of 
labour

2,500
Lotes

Villa
Santana

Lenin
grado

El
Plumdn

Las
Mercedes

All
Barrios

Household
only 8 14 16 6 6 11
Household 
& unpaid3 38 27 13 29 15 26
Household 
& paid 20 20 16 29 24 21
Household & 
paid/unpaid 14 11 19 18 33 17
Paid only 20 28 35 18 21 25

Sample size 50 74 30 12 32 198
a: Unpaid labour is defined as help from family and 
friends outside of the immediate household, 
including the community.
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houses, few instances of collective construction were found, 
though some communities in 2,500 lotes did collectively lay 
their foundations•(11)

Although only 11% of households constructed their dwelling 
entirely themselves, household labour was still an important 
aspect of self-help house construction. 75% of households 
participated at some point in the construction of their 
homes. Usually household members worked alongside a hired 
builder performing the unskilled tasks as instructed, hence 
saving the expense of employing building assistants. A wide 
range of household members participated in the construction 
process, from young children to old women (fig. 3.9). (12)
The contribution of women and children was often 
underestimated, especially by male household members. In 
other developing countries, women were also found to play a 
crucial role in self-help construction (Moser and Chant, 
1985; Nimpuno-Parente, 1987; Peake, 1987; Vance, 1987). 37% 
of houses in the study settlements were built by 'pure' 
self-help. In the more recent settlements the percentage was 
higher, 46% in 2,500 lotes and 41% in Villa Santana, 
dropping in the older barrios to between 21% and 35%.(13)
The higher frequency of 'pure' self-help in the younger 
settlements was partly because many households had only 
built temporary bamboo dwellings (see below).

The type of labour used in the construction of different 
parts of the house is summarised in table 3.13. Only 36% of 
households hired labour in the construction of a bamboo 
dwelling. The majority of households built bamboo houses 
themselves with or without the help of family and friends. 
There were several reasons for the infrequent hiring of 
labour in bamboo construction. First, the erection of a 
bamboo shack was often the first task of the self-helpers.
At this early stage, they did not have the necessary capital 
to pay for builders especially if they bought land. Second,
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Fig. 3.9 All household members participate in self-help
construction, including women and children (2,500) 
l otes.

Fig. 3.10 A household, with the help of family and friends, 
mixing cement by hand for their foundations (2,500 
lotes).



Table 3.13 LABOUR TYPES USED FOR CONSTRUCTING VARIOUS PARTS
OF THE HOUSES (%)

Form of 2,500 Villa Lenin El Las All
labour Lotes Santana grado Plumdn Mercedes Barrios
BAMBOO WALLS
Household 82 82 72 80 71 78
Unpaid 33 41 40 47 64 42
Paid 39 33 38 36 36 36

FOUNDATIONS
Household 80 49 48 71 83 64
Unpaid 42 23 13 41 50 33
Paid 60 74 74 74 67 70

BRICK WALLS
Household 70 44 42 50 80 56
Unpaid 39 14 13 27 47 27
Paid 52 83 71 67 67 73

ROOF
Household 78 65 46 50 76 65
Unpaid 36 29 17 29 45 31
Paid 50 58 71 70 76 62

PLASTERING
Household 20 42 30 27 67 39
Unpaid - 17 5 13 33 15
Paid 100 100 81 79 100 90

Sample size 50 74 30 12 32 198
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the dwellings were sometimes illegal hence the owners were 
unwilling to pay builders for work on a house which might be 
subsequently demolished. Third, as the ranchito was often 
considered to be a temporary structure, it was usually only 
roughly put together for which the skills of the household 
were often adequate. Finally, most construction workers 
received their training in the formal sector and hence no 
longer learnt how to build in bamboo.

The hiring of labour was more common in the construction of 
brick houses. First, the house plan was carefully marked out 
on the plot.(14) The foundations were then laid (these had 
to be anti-seismic in Pereira due to the high risk of 
earthquakes). Households often hired labour to lay their 
foundations. 64% of households also participated themselves 
and in 33% of cases they received help from their friends 
and family. The paid labourer(s) were often responsible for 
laying the plans and directing the rest of the process. 
Unpaid, unskilled workers dug the trenches and mixed the 
cement. The foundations could be laid in one day (usually a 
Sunday) if there were many hands available. Participant 
observation in 2,500 lotes, gave the impression that most 
foundations were laid by households with the help of family 
and friends (fig. 3.10). The participation of unpaid labour 
was higher in 2,500 lotes and that of paid labour lower than 
in the other settlements. The data for 2,500 lotes might be 
more representative of self-help building as a whole since 
the foundations had been laid more recently. It is possible 
that over time, households tended to forget the work of 
unpaid labour.

Brick laying was one of the tasks requiring the greatest 
amount of skill in the construction process and hence labour 
was often hired at this stage. 73% of households hired 
labour to lay the bricks (table 3.13). Over half of the 
households helped with the more basic tasks such as passing
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up bricks to the brick layer, mixing and carrying cement. 
Friends and other members of the family were also involved, 
though to a lesser extent. Some households had subsequently 
had their brick walls plastered; this was a skilled task for 
which 90% of households hired labour. This figure is also 
high since plastering was one of the last tasks done, hence 
households were more likely to have had the possibility to 
save money to pay for hired labour.

Spence and Cook (1983) maintained that putting on the roof 
was the task requiring the greatest amount of skill in the 
construction of a house. 62% of households in the survey 
settlements had hired labour to construct the roof of their 
houses. The paid labour was often assisted by the household 
and sometimes by their family and friends. A higher 
percentage of households in the more consolidated 
settlements hired labour to put the roof on than in the 
younger settlements. This difference probably arose because 
households in the later stages of consolidation were able to 
afford to hire labour more frequently than in the early 
stages.

Several questions arise from the data presented above.
First, have changes in the types of building materials used 
resulted in changes in the nature of labour used? Second, 
how has the type of labour involved in self-help house 
construction changed over time and how does it vary by 
settlement type? Finally, the importance of research 
methodology when investigating the type of labour used in 
self-help construction will be discussed.

There is no simple answer to the first question posed. Brick 
has replaced bamboo as the main material used to build 
houses, and asbestos cement has replaced clay tiles as the 
major roofing material. When laying foundations and building 
walls in brick, approximately 70% of households hired labour
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whereas only 36% hired labour when building a bamboo house. 
This suggests that the change from using bamboo to brick has 
resulted in an increase in the hiring of labour. However, 
there are several points which need to be kept in mind. 
First, bamboo houses were almost always built as temporary 
structures which were quickly and roughly put together. If a 
good quality bahareque house were built, it is possible that 
labour would have to be hired. Second, the more frequent 
hiring of labour could be part of the deepening social 
division of labour under capitalist relations of production. 
The conversion of some unpaid help from family and friends 
to paid help appeared to be due to widespread salaried 
employment. Third, there was no increased need to hire 
labour to build a roof of asbestos cement rather than of 
clay tiles since the latter was the more complex task 
requiring many more supporting beams which had to be 
carefully placed. It would, therefore, be an over
simplification to claim that construction using more modern 
materials necessarily results in an increased tendency to 
hire labour.

There appeared to be no overall trend for paid labour to 
become more important, and household or unpaid labour less 
important, in the more recent barrios. Neither was there any 
evidence that paid labour was more prevalent in state 
projects than in illegal settlements. The data did suggest, 
however, that the hiring of labour became more prevalent in 
the latter stages of house consolidation, partly because 
some of the later processes, such as plastering required 
more skills. Some households also mentioned that they were 
tired of building themselves and managed to save enough to 
pay hired labour. They were unable to hire labour in the 
early stages as any spare money had been spent on building 
materials.
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When households were asked about the construction of their 
houses, they tended to underestimate their own contribution, 
and especially that made by women and children. This was 
either because they did not rate their own contribution as 
important, or because there was a tendency to forget over a 
long period of time. When asked who built the house the 
immediate answer was often 'paid labour*. Only after careful 
probing and asking about the construction of individual 
parts of the house was it discovered that in many cases the 
household had been actively involved. This suggests that all 
'actors* and all activities involved in the construction 
process should be noted when conducting similar research to 
avoid underestimating the contribution of unpaid labour.

The continued involvement of households and their friends 
and family in self-help construction stemmed from a 
necessity to reduce costs rather than a desire to build 
their own houses. Most households were actively involved in 
the construction of their homes as this was the only way by 
which they could become home-owners. As the self-help 
builders were tied into the capitalist system in their 
employment, having to also build their homes lengthened 
their working week. Especially in the early stages, self- 
help builders spent many evenings and most Sundays 
constructing their homes. As has been argued by others, 
glorifications of the contribution of self-helpers can be 
criticised for attempting to justify the inequalities in 
society (Drakakis-Smith, 1981; Harms, 1982), for doubly 
exploiting the poor at work and at home (Burgess, 1985), and 
for removing some of the responsibility of house provision 
from the state to the individual (Ward, 1982b).
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FINANCING CONSTRUCTION
Renaud (1987) argued that different housing subsystems tend 
to be funded from distinctive sources. He identified a 
three-tier structure of housing markets with three 
corresponding sources of finance. First, there is a small, 
private, upper-class market which draws its funds from 
institutional finance systems. Second, there is a subsidised 
market composed of middle-class workers and civil servants 
who benefit from public housing provision. Third, there is 
the large self-help housing market which has no access to 
formal financing services; individual financial arrangements 
are made by the households constructing their houses. Since 
the formal financial systems for house building in Colombia 
are beyond the reach of most of the low-income population, 
how do they raise the necessary finance in order to build 
their homes?

During the construction of their dwellings, self-help 
builders may purchase land and building materials and hire 
wage labour. Table 3.14 shows the variety of ways in which 
different households raised the necessary money.(15) 
Household savings were the most frequent source of funds. In 
order to generate surplus income which could be spent on 
housing, household members often worked extra hours and/or 
took on an additional job. Some households gained a lump sum 
of money by winning the lottery, being given money by a 
politician or family and friends, or inheriting money. Some 
household members who worked in the formal sector took out 
one or more liquidaciones from their place of work.(16) A 
few households raised money by selling possessions, a plot 
of land or a house.

17% of households took out a loan of which 35% were obtained 
from the workplace and another 30% from family and friends. 
Only 35% of loans, therefore, were obtained from official 
money lending institutions, mainly from ICT which provided
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Table 3.14 METHODS OF FINANCING LAND PURCHASE 
AND HOUSE CONSTRUCTION

2, 500 Villa Lenin El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plumdn Mercedes Barrios

Savings 80 64 70 92 66 71
Lump sum 38 42 30 33 38 38
Liauidacidn 18 30 33 33 28 26
Loan 16 7 17 25 38 17
Sold
possessions - 3 7 - - 2
Sold/swopped
land/property 11 7 8 13 8

Sample size 50 74 30 12 32 198
N.B. % totals are greater than 100% since households combined 
several methods of raising finance.
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loans to households building in Las Mercedes and 2,500 
lotes.(17) Many households, though, were not interested in 
taking out a loan as they did not want to be committed to 
making monthly repayments which they might not always be 
able to meet. Despite the availability of loans in Las 
Mercedes, the standard of the housing was no higher than in 
the other barrios. The loans probably did contribute, 
though, to a higher percentage of households being able to 
build from the start in brick without having to first live 
in a bamboo shack.

The data from the study settlements in Pereira show a 
predominance of informal methods for raising funds for self- 
help construction. This confirms Boleat's (1987) assertion 
that out of the four main types of housing finance system 
available (which he names direct, contractual, deposit- 
taking, and mortgage bank), the most common route in 
developing countries is the direct route through which funds 
are obtained directly from those who have them, such as 
relatives. A similar situation was also identified by 
Strassman (1982) in Cartagena, Colombia and Macoloo (1989) 
in Mombasa, Kenya.

HOUSEHOLDS AND THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS
This section provides details of the employment and incomes 
of self-help builders, and the size and structure of the 
households. Since many households were dependent upon 
savings in order to finance the construction of their 
houses, household incomes and employment influenced self- 
help construction.

51% of the households earned one minimum salary or less, at 
the time of the survey a little over 20,000 pesos.(18) Most 
of the poorest families lived in the two youngest 
settlements, 2,500 lotes and Villa Santana. At the other end 
of the income scale, noticeably more households earned over
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40,000 pesos in the three older barrios of Leningrado, El 
Plumon and Las Mercedes (table 3.15), The mean household 
income was thus higher in the older settlements than in the 
younger ones suggesting that households in the latter stages 
of consolidation are better off than those in the earlier 
stages. This can be partly accounted for by the difference 
in the number of income earners in the households; in 2,500 
lotes only 28% of households had more than one income earner 
and in Villa Santana 36%, whereas in Las Mercedes there were 
49%, in Leningrado 54% and in El Plumon 55%. There was less 
of a difference, though, between the mean incomes per capita 
in the different settlements suggesting that the increase in 
household income was, at least partly, due to an increase in 
household size.

Peattie (1982) claimed that sites-and-services projects 
attract the more established members of the working class 
thus decreasing the heterogeneity which exists in 
unorganised settlements; this results in a much more sharply 
defined underclass left behind in non-state settlements 
without the previous benefits of the possibility of selling 
their goods and services to their more prosperous 
neighbours. However, this was not found to be the situation 
in Pereira; there was no identifiable difference in the 
range of incomes found in the state and non-state projects, 
neither was there a noticeable difference in mean household 
income. Any differences in the rate and system of 
construction between households in state and non-state 
settlements, therefore, cannot readily be attributed to 
income differences.

Ward (1982c) claimed that total household income, rather 
than the income of the head of household, was the most 
important item likely to affect differential consolidation 
of self-help houses.(19) In order to create a surplus which 
could be invested in the house, Ward found that sometimes
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Table 3.15 TOTAL HOUSEHOLD MONTHLY INCOME

2,500 Villa Lenin El Las All

Pesos

Lotes Santana grado

(%)

Plumdn Mercedes Barrios

< 15,000 15 22 8 _ 5 15
15-19,999 23 25 31 17 38 26
20-24,999 18 17 8 8 10 15
25-29,999 15 19 8 25 - 15
30-39,999 20 9 15 17 5 12
40-49,999 7 5 15 17 19 9
50,000 + 2 4 15 16 23 8

Mean 
('000s) 23.3 22.8

Pesos
33.9 35.9 34.6

Mean (per 
capitata) 5070 4560 5650 7180 5864

Sample size 41 80 18 16 24 179

Table 3.16 BRANCH OF EMPLOYMENT OF HIGHEST 
INCOME EARNER (%)

Agriculture 7
Manufacturing industry 24
Construction 16
Commerce/Restaurant/Bar 24
Transport & Communications 7
Services 21

Sample size (233)
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the head of household took on an extra job or other 
household members started to work. This was certainly the 
case in the barrios studied in Pereira where women, in 
particular, engaged in paid employment to help finance the 
construction process. One-third of households also received 
money from sources other than from direct employment; the 
amount of extra income earned from these sources averaged
3,000 pesos monthly. The most common source was financial 
assistance from family outside of the household including 
people working abroad. Some households earned extra money 
from small home-based enterprises and a few received income 
in the form of rent.

Household members found employment in a wide range of jobs. 
Table 3.16 provides a summary of the branch of employment of 
the highest income-earner per household. Those involved in 
agriculture were either employed on one farm or moved around 
between farms; their employment was seasonal varying with 
the demands of the coffee growers. Those employed in 
transport drove a range of vehicles from taxis and buses to 
horses and carts; the drivers* wages were variable, 
dependent upon how many trips they made and how many 
passengers they picked up.(20) Those working in construction 
were usually casually employed dividing their time between 
both the formal and informal sectors of the construction 
industry. Service workers included women employed as 
domestics in private homes; their income tended to be fixed 
but was very low. Commerce included all people involved in 
buying and selling, and those who worked in restaurants and 
bars. This category covered a wide range from men and women 
who stood on street corners selling mangos, chickens, 
cigarettes etc. and who earned a very variable income, to 
those employed in shops who received a fixed, though often a 
very low wage. A similar range was found in the 
manufacturing/industry category; some individuals worked in 
factories and earned the minimum wage, others, worked in the
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'putting-out' system or were self-employed and had very 
variable incomes.

Overall, 60% of the highest income earners per household had 
a variable wage. The lack of a secure monthly income made it 
impossible for many households to take out a loan to advance 
the rate of construction of their dwellings. It also meant 
that many households bought a few building materials at a 
time, whenever they had 'spare' money. The lack of job 
security also made it impossible for households to adopt a 
time plan for the construction of their homes since they did 
not know from week to week how much they would earn nor 
whether they would still be employed. Many other 
unpredictable variables, such as illness in the family which 
required money for medicines or hospital treatment, also 
affected the rate of construction. Unemployment was a 
problem in the settlements especially for the young. Only 
three households, however, had no-one in any form of paid 
employment, supporting claims that the poor cannot afford to 
be unemployed (Berry, 1975).

In the survey settlements, 76% of households had both a male 
and female head, 20% were headed by women and 4% by men.
Over half of the households had between four and six 
members, few had more than ten members (table 3.17). The 
only noticeable difference between the barrios was that in 
2,500 lotes there were fewer households with more than six 
members, giving a smaller mean household size. This was 
reflected in the nature of the households; overall, 70% of 
households were nuclear and 30% were extended, but in 2,500 
lotes only 20% were extended. Although there were more 
extended households in the older, consolidated settlements, 
this does not necessarily add support to Chant's (1987) 
claim that extended households are able to consolidate their 
dwellings to a higher standard than nuclear households. The 
structure of the household when interviewed could be very
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Table 3.17 HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS (%)

2,500 Villa Lenin El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plum6n Mercedes Barrios

NO. OF (%)MEMBERS
1 - 3 22 27 10 24 17 22
4 - 6 68 49 51 55 46 53
7 - 9 10 21 30 17 29 21
10 + - 3 8 3 9 4
Mean 4.6 5.0 6.0 5.0 5.9 5.2

NUMBER OF CHILDREN (No.)
Mean 2.6 3.7 4.8 4.8 5.1 4.0

MEAN AGE OF HEADS OF HOUSEHOLD
(Years)

Women 33 39 44 46 43 40
Men 38 42 49 50 52 45

Sample size 50 92 37 29 35 243

Table 3.18 LIVING AREA PER HOUSEHOLD MEMBER (m2 )

Mean Range
2,500 Lotes 11.1 4.3 - 33.3
Villa Santana 11.7 1.7 - 56.0
Leningrado 14.4 3.0 - 36.0
El Plumdn 17.5 6.0 - 40.0
Las Mercedes 13.0 5.0 - 50.0
Sample size 243
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different to the structure of the household when the house 
was being built and consolidated. It is equally likely, that 
only when a house has been consolidated and enlarged can a 
nuclear family become extended.

Since households tend to be larger on average in the older 
settlements, how does this affect the size of the living 
area per household member? Table 3.18 shows that there was a 
tendency for houses in older barrios to have a higher area 
per household member. The houses have, therefore, been 
extended at a faster rate than the corresponding increase in 
household size. Thus, in the early stages of building, self- 
help houses tend to be more crowded. Over time it usually 
becomes possible to provide more space per household member.

HOUSEHOLD PROFILES
The above analysis has shown how self-help builders organise 
the construction process of their houses in a variety of 
ways. In order to illustrate the different ways in which 
individual households combine the options open to them, five 
households are presented in more detail here.

1. Ramirez family
The Ramirez household consisted of a woman in her late 
fifties who lived with her only daughter aged 16. They 
obtained a plot of land in the Intermedio section of 
Leningrado in 1980 after having been regular attenders at 
meetings held by the pirate urbaniser and politician Jaime 
Salazar Robledo. Prior to 1980, Sra Ramirez and her daughter 
lived with relatives in Barrio Cuba. The land should have 
cost Sra Ramirez 10,000 pesos; a downpayment of 1,500 pesos 
followed by monthly payments of 200 pesos. However, Jaime 
Salazar Robledo, gave her the plot free of charge as she did 
not have the means to pay for it. He also gave her some 
carton with which she and her daughter built a tiny shelter; 
this was their home for three years. Sra Ramirez*s nephew
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built a house at the back of the plot. He spent a week 
building a small bamboo house with a zinc roof and a wooden 
floor. His house had electricity and a basic toilet and he 
shared a tap in the plot with his relatives. When he moved
out in 1983, Sra Ramirez and her daughter moved into his
house. The small, single room was virtually filled by a bed, 
and an annex housed the kitchen. The walls of the room were
covered with pictures of Christ and the Pope. Sra Ramirez
worked one day a week for a lottery agency for which she was 
paid 500 pesos, her daughter was unable to work as she 
suffered from epileptic fits. Their income had to be 
supplemented by begging and help from neighbours. Sra 
Ramirez's financial situation prevented her from being able 
to improve her dwelling.

2. Arango family
The Arangos moved from rented accommodation in Barrio Cuba 
to live in the settlement Leningrado in 1977. They obtained 
their plot of land through the organisation Provivienda at a 
cost of 9,000 pesos which was paid for in monthly 
installments. The initial house was built by the household. 
The single room of only 3 by 4 m took them a month to build 
and had bamboo walls and a roof of clay tiles and zinc. The 
materials were paid for out of the household income. Three 
years later, the Arangos laid foundations on half of the 
plot and started to build in brick. The building materials 
were mainly given by relatives. Sr Arango, who worked in 
construction, built the house with the help of family 
members. Like most construction workers he was employed on a 
short-term basis and often had periods without work. By 
1987, two brick rooms had been built at the front of the 
house and the original bamboo house was used as a kitchen. 
The roof was a mixture of asbestos cement, zinc, and clay 
tiles. In 1987, the extended household consisted of ten 
members: Sr and Sra Arango who were in their fifties, four 
of their eight children, two grandchildren and a niece. The
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two daughters living at home worked as domestics and 
contributed to the household income but the two sons were 
unemployed. As the total household income was both low and 
variable, the Arangos had not been able to expand the house 
as much as they had planned despite needing the extra living 
space.

3. Bedoya family
The Bedoyas were a nuclear family with seven members headed 
by Sra Bedoya who was in her fifties. Her husband worked in 
the USA. They bought a plot of land in El Plumdn in 1978 
which they found by walking around the barrio asking about 
vacant plots. After acquiring the land, they immediately 
built a small bamboo house at the front of the plot. The 
rest of the land was very steep and it took the household a 
year and a half to level it. Once the land was level, they 
built a ground floor in brick. In 1981, the Bedoyas started 
to build an additional storey which they completed in 1984. 
The roof was of asbestos cement and the floor concrete with 
a metal front door and a glass window with metal bars. The 
construction was funded from savings and from loans which 
Sra Bedoya obtained, as an hospital employee, from the Fondo 
de Ahorro del Hospital. The loan came in three parts; 80,000 
pesos in 1981, 90,000 pesos in 1983, and 60,000 pesos in 
1984. In 1987, the household was waiting for a fourth loan 
in order to finish plastering and painting the house. The 
Bedoyas paid one builder to direct the construction work and 
all the household worked as assistants. One of the three 
sons worked in the local radio station and was paid 30,000 
pesos monthly, one was doing military service and one was 
unemployed. The three daughters were all studying. Their 
father sent them money from the USA when he could.
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4. Carrillo family
The Carillos lived in the Monserrate section of Villa 
Santana. They bought their plot of land from a friend in 
1982 for 40,000 pesos. Over the next three years they laid 
the foundations of their house and gradually built brick 
walls. During this period, the Carrillos lived with 
relatives rent-free. Sr Carrillo was a construction worker 
and built his own house working mainly at weekends with the 
help of one paid labourer. Sra Carrillo took out a 
liquidacion for 50,000 pesos from the hospital, where she 
worked as a nurse, to pay for the plot of land. She 
continued working whilst the house was being built so that 
they could buy building materials. After moving into the 
house in 1985, Sra Carrillo stayed at home to look after 
their three children. In 1987, the brick walls had been 
plastered, the front and back doors were both metal and the 
windows were glass with metal bars. The roof was of clay 
tiles which Sr Carrillo had bought cheaply from some 
demolition work.

5. Delgado family
The Delgados bought a plot of land in Leningrado through 
Provivienda in 1977. Builders were hired to construct the 
house and within four months the household had moved into a 
one storey brick house. Before moving to Leningrado they 
lived with relatives in Barrio Cuba rent-free. This enabled 
the Delgados to save money to buy building materials and 
hire labour. In 1986, paid labourers built another storey.
In order to finance the extension, the Delgados borrowed 
money from relations and sold their business for a million 
pesos. The walls of the house were plastered, the roof was 
of asbestos cement, the front door was metal and the windows 
were glass. The household was a nuclear family, Sr and Sra 
Delgado were in their forties and lived together with their 
six children. Sr Delgado worked in commerce dealing mainly
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in vegetables. One of his sons worked in a restaurant, one 
was in the military and the others were studying.

CONCLUSION
Many households in self-help settlements in Pereira 
initially build a bamboo shack. In the early stages of 
construction, households are often actively involved in 
building their homes, sometimes with help from family and 
friends. Over time, most households are able to consolidate 
their dwellings. The houses are extended and temporary 
materials (bamboo and clay tiles) are replaced with more 
permanent ones (bricks and asbestos cement). Despite 
families being larger in the more consolidated houses, they 
still tend to have more space per household member. In the 
latter stages of the construction process, there is an 
increasing tendency to employ skilled labour; overall, two- 
thirds of households hired labour at some point in the 
construction process. The houses are primarily financed 
through informal mechanisms, partly as a result of the 
unavailability of loans (except in state housing projects). 
The incomes of the majority of households are both variable 
and insecure hence many households are reluctant to take out 
loans and financial institutions are unwilling to provide 
loans. There is a great variety in the ways in which 
households combine the available resources in self-help 
construction as illustrated in the household profiles.

The differing origin of settlements creates differences in 
the early stages of self-help construction. In invasions, 
the initial lack of land security reduces the level of 
investment made in houses in the early years. Where land 
rights are more secure, households invest in permanent 
building materials sooner. This is especially true in state 
projects where the availability of state loans also reduces 
the number of households who first build a bamboo shack. 
These differences, though, disappear over time if the

134



invasions become secure; in barrios of a similar age, the 
houses reach a similar level of consolidation and there is a 
similarity in the household characteristics. As Baross and 
Mesa (1986) found in Medellin, the quality of housing is 
more related to the age of a settlement than its development 
origin. The plots of land in state settlements are smaller 
than in the other self-help settlement types. As a result 
more households in state settlements build a second storey 
in order to expand their dwellings.

There is an overall tendency for informal mechanisms in 
self-help construction to survive; informal methods of 
communication about the availability of plots of land 
persist, households continue to be involved in the building 
of their homes and informal financial methods dominate. It 
cannot be claimed, though, that the construction process 
operates outside of formal capitalist relations of 
production; it clearly does not as many households purchase 
their land and building materials and hire labour. Within 
the capitalist system, however, many informal mechanisms 
continue to play an important role and are often overlooked 
by those who argue for the increasing commercialisation of 
the self-help housing process.

The implications of the nature of the self-help housing 
process for the access of self-help builders to building 
materials and for attempts to reduce their cost will be 
examined in chapter five. Before doing so, however, it is 
necessary to have an understanding of the nature of the 
production and distribution of building materials in 
Colombia, which is the subject of the following chapter.
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CHAPTER 4

THE COLOMBIAN BUILDING MATERIALS INDUSTRY 

INTRODUCTION
Colombia is almost self-sufficient in the production of 
building materials and even exports some products. This 
chapter is concerned with the structure and operation of the 
building materials industry. It poses a number of questions 
about the industry notably: how is the production of 
different materials organised? What is the relationship 
between the different modes of production in the industry?
Is there any overall tendency for the survival or demise of 
the smaller producers? The chapter also examines how 
building materials merchants operate in Pereira and the 
nature of their relationship with suppliers and customers.
Is the relationship between the different retailers 
complementary or competitive? Is the system stable or in a 
state of flux? How is the distribution of building materials 
linked to the nature of building materials production?

PRODUCTION OF BUILDING MATERIALS 
CEMENT
Many Third World countries have to import some or all of 
their cement. This can result in major fluctuations in 
building activity dependent upon the availability of foreign 
exchange for cement imports (Agarwal, 1981). Colombia, 
however, has been producing its own portland cement since 
1909 when the first plant was established. In 1986 there 
were a total of 17 plants operating. Over the years, the 
plants have increased in size and become more mechanised; 
from 1960 to 1984 the installed capacity increased at a rate 
of 6% per annum (ICPC, 1985). Colombia has been self- 
sufficient in cement since 1940 and an exporter since 1950. 
As table 4.1 shows, however, the plants have been
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Table 4.1 CEMENT PRODUCTION IN COLOMBIA 
(millions of tons)

Year Installed Production Internal
capacity consumption

1970 3.24 2.84 2.56
1972 3.58 3.08 2.79
1974 3.94 3.58 3.18
1976 4.04 3.64 2.94
1978 4.46 4.22 3.53
1980 5.01 4.59 3.89
1982 6.08 5.12 4.49
1984 6.73 5.57 4.48
1986 7.35 6.64 5.17
Source: ICPC (1985)

137



consistently working below full capacity. Although national 
consumption doubled between 1970 and 1986, resulting in an 
increase in per capita consumption from 123 to 172 
kg/inhabitant, the rate of increase has not been consistent; 
a major recession hit the industry in the mid 1970s.

Cement production is capital intensive and the entire 
Colombian cement industry employs only 6,200 people (ICPC, 
1985). The plants are privately owned, and almost all of the 
shareholders are Colombian. The basic materials for cement 
production are limestone and a siliceous material (such as 
clay, silt or shale). Colombia has abundant reserves of 
limestone, the exploitation of which is controlled by the 
cement companies. Clay is also abundant and can usually be 
found near to the plants. Only gypsum is in short supply and 
must be imported to supplement local sources (CAMACOL,
1978). The cement plants consume 10% of all electricity used 
by the manufacturing industries. 70% of the plants are fired 
by coal, of which Colombia has abundant reserves, the 
remainder use natural gas.

Partly as a result of high transport costs, the cement 
industry has not become highly centralised and the 17 plants 
are scattered across the country. Pereira is supplied by 
Cementos del Valle in Cali and Cementos Caldas in Neira. 
Despite the decentralised nature of the industry, some 
regions have suffered from recurrent shortages. Robledo 
(1985) argued that because each region was served by only a 
few plants, the factories formed regional oligopolies which 
controlled local prices. The government has attempted to 
control this problem through strict pricing policies. The 
price of cement has been subject to state intervention since 
1961, but since December 1985 it has been under direct state 
control. These controls have to some extent protected 
consumers from the previous malpractices of the producers. 
The producers, however, claim that as the real price of
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cement has not been allowed to increase, the system is both 
unfair, since other building materials are not restricted to 
the same extent, and uneconomic, since it strangles cement 
production limiting necessary re-investment in the 
industry.(1)

ASBESTOS CEMENT
Asbestos cement is used to produce guttering, pipes, wall 
panels, floors and, the most popular item in housing 
construction, corrugated sheet roofing. The sheets, which 
are typically 5 mm thick, are light and easy to lay, non
combustible, require less supporting structure than tiled 
roofs, and have a much better thermal performance than steel 
or aluminium sheets. Their only problem is that they are 
brittle and are subject to damage when transported long 
distances over poor roads (Spence and Cook, 1983).

Asbestos cement has become increasingly popular in housing 
construction in Colombia since the 1960s. It consists of a 
mixture of asbestos fibres, which have to be imported, and 
cement. The process of production is highly mechanised and 
reliant upon wage labour. Eternit is the main producer of 
asbestos cement with three factories located in Bogota, 
Barranquilla and Cali. All of the factories were established 
in the mid 1940s near to cement plants. Eternit is a foreign 
owned company based in Switzerland.(2) Shares are held in 
the company by a mixture of Colombian nationals and 
foreigners. The company’s name is so closely associated with 
the product that asbestos cement roofing is commonly 
referred to as Eternit. In the mid 1970s, a competing firm 
(Colombit) entered the market and managed to obtain a 20% 
market share (Helmsing, 1986). Colombit is based in 
Manizales and the majority of shares are held by a 
Luxembourg based company. The supply of asbestos cement in 
Colombia is, therefore, controlled by foreign interests.
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IRON AND STEEL
The iron and steel industry produces a range of products 
which are needed by the construction industry. In 
particular, steel structures are used in buildings and 
bridges. In order to comply with Colombia1s anti-seismic 
regulations, all houses built in areas of high earthquake 
risk (including Pereira) have to have iron rods inserted 
into the foundations and columns.

Colombia*s first semi-integrated iron and steel plant was
established with private capital in Medellin in 1939,
followed in 1947 by another plant in Bogota. In 1954, the
largest and only fully integrated plant, Paz del Rio, was
established in Boyaca (approximately 250km north of Bogota). 
It is located near to a large iron-ore deposit; coal and 
limestone are also mined nearby. The Paz del Rio plant was 
originally financed by the government, but today it is the 
largest privately owned corporation in Colombia. It produces 
70% of total production and employs about 7,000 workers.

There are also five semi-integrated steel plants located in 
BogotS, Medellin, Cali, Barranquilla and Bucaramanga. These 
plants use scrap metal, one-fifth of which is imported. The 
iron and steel industry produces approximately 500,000 
metric tonnes/year which represents about half of the 
nation’s consumption (Colombia Today, 1985). None of the 
plants have been working at full capacity, partly due to a 
scarcity of scrap metal (Montes €it al. , 1981; Betancourt and 
Diaz, 1984). Isaza (1981), however, has argued that the main 
reason is international overproduction. Protection of iron 
and steel industries in developed countries has resulted in 
the practice of Mumping* steel in developing countries. The 
Colombian iron and steel industry has been unable to compete 
with the flood of imports.
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BAMBOO
Bamboo is one of the oldest and most widely used building 
materials in the (sub)tropics where it is often both 
plentiful and cheap and only requires the use of simple 
tools for construction (Spence and Cook, 1983). In Colombia, 
bamboo (guadua), is the traditional building material for 
houses in the Cauca valley and surrounding region stretching 
from south of Popayan almost to Medellin. It is also widely 
used in coastal Ecuador. In 1985, 16% of all houses in 
Colombia were built of bamboo; in Quindio, Risaralda and 
Caldas, the frequency of bamboo houses was 33%, 35% and 38% 
respectively (Parsons, 1991). Bamboo is used in two forms in 
house construction, as poles to build the basic structure 
and as esterilla in the walls.(3)

Bamboo is decreasing in abundance as the natural vegetation 
is cleared for agricultural use and there is no cultivation 
of bamboo. Traditionally, self-help builders collected 
bamboo themselves and this is occasionally still the case, 
particularly where the self-help builders work on farms, 
although they now often have to pay for the bamboo. Most 
orders for bamboo, however, are placed in the hands of 
travelling merchants who go from farm to farm. Many peasant 
farms keep a plot of bamboo for their domestic needs and 
occasional off-farm sale (Parsons, 1991). Having agreed a 
price with the owner, the merchant arranges for the bamboo 
to be cut by casual labour using machetes. A similar system 
was found by Hemer and Ziss (1980) in Ecuador where bamboo 
cutters were employed on a daily basis and paid in kind 
(with food) as well as a nominal wage. The bamboo is then 
transported by mule, truck or balsa raft to urban 
distribution outlets or directly to the consumer. There is 
no form of co-operation between the bamboo merchants, the 
individuals all operate independently.(4)
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BRICKS
Fired clay bricks have become one of the most widely used 
building materials throughout the world. Clay is mixed with 
water and formed into bricks which are dried before firing 
in a kiln. Traditionally, bricks were made in small labour 
intensive plants. In many developing countries today, 
however, bricks are made in factories using sophisticated, 
imported technology in capital intensive plants. This 
process makes bricks expensive, and their production uses up 
scarce investment funds and foreign exchange, and creates 
few jobs (Keddie and Cleghorn, 1978; 1980).

Bricks have replaced bamboo as Colombia*s main wall 
material. In Bogota, Medellin, Cali and Cucuta, 
approximately 80% of walls are built with some form of brick 
(Montes £t aJL., 1981). (5) Colombia is self-sufficient in 
bricks, and there were 846 producers operating in 1976 
(table 4.2). The industry consists of a few highly 
mechanised, very productive plants, and many unmechanised 
producers with a relatively low output. The majority (88%) 
of the producers are classified as small-scale operators 
(chircales) and are responsible for 17% of total production. 
The largest 9% of companies produce 53% of the bricks 
(CENAC, 1976); these bricks are harder, more standardised, 
and generally of a higher quality (Montes e_t a l . , 1981). 
Almost 8,000 people are employed in the brick industry, a 
third of whom work in the chircales (CENAC, 1976).(6) Bogota 
is the major centre for brick production, generating 
approximately half of all the output in Colombia.

Most of the bricks used in Pereira come from Cartago and 
Anserma-Nuevo, both located approximately 30 km from Pereira 
in the Cauca valley. In 1976, there were two intermediate
sized producers (ladrillerias) and 40 small-scale producers 
(chircales) in the area (CENAC, 1976). Many of the chircales 
date from the mid 1960s and the ladrillerias were founded in
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Table 4.2 BRICK PRODUCERS IN COLOMBIA (1975)
Type of brick 
producer

N o . of 
enterprises

Annual
production^-

Employment

Ladrillerias 109 1.74 5,227
Chircales 737 0.35 2,691
Total 846 2.09 7,918
1 Millions of tons 
Source: CENAC (1976)

Table 4.3 THE COLOMBIAN AGGREGATE INDUSTRY (1976)
Degree of 
mechanization

N o . of 
enterprises

Annual 
('000s

Production 
n w )

Employmenl

No. % No. % No. %
Highly
mechanized 43 5 3.1 37 653 13
Mechanized 42 5 2.1 24 486 10
Semi-mechanised 156 18 1.3 16 1,212 24
Manual 632 72 2.0 23 2,661 53

Total 873 8.5 5,012
Source: CENAC (1977)
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1968 and 1972, In 1982, Vallejo £t £l. (1982) found 52 brick 
producers in the area of which only three were mechanised.
In 1987 there were still only three mechanised producers and 
the number of chircales had remained roughly stable.

There are various patterns of ownership within the 
chircales; the chircal may be owned by the family who works 
on it, a family may rent a chircal, or a renter may sub
contract the work to another family. In all three cases, the 
basic work unit is the family enterprise (Peattie, 1980).
The chircales in Cartago and Anserma-Nuevo produce a brick 
called bocadillo or macizo most commonly 7 by 13 by 27 cm in 
size. Sand, clay and water are mixed either by hand or 
animals (cows and donkeys). The mixture is put into single 
moulds by hand and left to dry for around ten days, weather 
depending. The bricks are then fired in a kiln heated with 
the husks of coffee. The production rate of the chircales 
interviewed ranged from 1,200 to 3,000 bricks daily, 
produced by an average of nine workers (a mixture of unpaid 
family members and hired labour employed on a temporary 
basis). The average number of bricks produced per day per 
person was 300.(7) All of the chircales had slowly grown in 
size (production capacity) but none had changed their method 
of production; all wanted to mechanise but none had the 
capital to do so. The chircales were no longer able to sell 
their bricks to large construction firms, and the demand for 
bocadillos came entirely from self-help builders. The 
chircales were not worried about going out of business, 
though, since they considered their market would continue to 
exist.

The medium-sized brick producers use a semi-mechanised 
system to produce farol bricks. The basic materials are fed 
into a machine where they are mixed and extruded as a column 
of clay. The clay is cut into individual bricks by a 
machine, taken off the conveyor belt by hand, and laid out
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to dry (fig. 4.1). The bricks are fired in coal heated 
kilns. A total of 15,000 to 16,000 bricks were produced 
daily by each ladrilleria interviewed. There were between 35 
and 48 workers per ladrilleria, all of whom were wage 
labourers, resulting in an output per person of around 380 
bricks daily. Transport was offered to prospective 
purchasers buying in large quantities. All three of the 
intermediate-sized brick producers had expanded in capacity 
over the years responding to rising demand for farol from 
construction firms. One of the ladrillerias, La Esmeralda, 
was established in the early 1960s when it produced 
bocadillos in the traditional way at a rate of 1,000 bricks 
per day. In 1975, it was partly mechanised producing 
bocadillo and farol bricks at a rate of 3,000-4,000 bricks 
per day. In 1987 mechanisation was expanded and 15,000 farol 
bricks were produced daily. The owners were hoping to 
increase their capacity in the near future as demand grew. 
They were not worried about competition from other 
ladrillerias since there were so few in the area, and lack 
of capital was preventing the chircales from 
industrialising. The ladrillerias did have some problems, 
however, due to a lack of spare parts and expertise to mend 
the imported machinery.

CLAY TILES
Clay tiles are the second most-used roofing material in the 
world after thatch (Spence and Cook, 1983). Clay tiles have 
been used in Pereira since the 1880s (Angel, 1983) and 
today, in contrast to rural areas, no houses are thatched. 
Clay tiles are produced by the small-scale brick producers. 
The raw materials used and the method of production of the 
tiles are very similar to that of bocadillos. The raw 
materials are mixed by hand or by animals, the mixture 
placed in moulds by hand, laid out to dry and then fired.
The chircales interviewed in Cartago each produced between 
300 and 1000 tiles daily. All of the producers mentioned
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Fig. 4.1 Gravel being dug out of the river bed at La 
Virginia and loaded directly into a truck.

Fig. 4.2 Farol brick production, Cartago.



falling demand for the tiles, and one producer had stopped 
tile production altogether.

AGGREGATES
Sand and gravel are mixed together with cement and water to 
form concrete for use in foundations and columns, and in 
laying bricks. In 1977, 72% of the firms which extracted 
aggregates were unmechanized and only 5% were highly 
mechanized, almost all of which were located in Bogota, 
Medellin and Cali (CENAC, 1977).(8) The highly mechanised 
firms accounted for 37% of total production but only 13% of 
employment, whereas manual extracters provided 23% of total 
output and 53% of employment (table 4.3). The low degree of 
mechanisation of the extraction process was due to the cost 
of importing machinery and subsequent difficulties in 
obtaining spare parts (CENAC, 1977).

Pereira*s supply of sand and gravel was extracted from 
nearby rivers using traditional methods. The main sources 
were La Virginia and Cartago, both situated about 30 km from 
Pereira. In La Virginia, groups of workers operated 
independently. Each group consisted of approximately six to 
eight men who obtained permission from the local landowner, 
which they paid for, to obtain access to the river. They 
extracted the material directly from the river bed using 
spades, buckets, sieves and sometimes canoes. The extracted 
material was piled up on the river bank from where it was 
loaded into lorries by hand (fig, 4.2). Loading took about 
half an hour and one group could load up to 12 to 15 lorries 
a day. Their daily earnings varied greatly dependent upon 
both the number of customers and the state of the river. In 
the wetter months, especially in December, the river was 
often very high making extraction of the materials 
difficult; this problem, combined with a lack of storage 
facilities, created shortages of aggregates which was 
translated into high prices. Potential customers had
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difficulties locating a group of workers since there were no 
signs marking the location of the extraction sites, nor was 
there any indication of whether a group was working at a 
site on a particular day. Hence, an element of trial and 
error was involved in locating where the groups were 
working.(9)

Although the method of extraction was the same in the two 
sites, the organisation of the workers differed. In La 
Virginia, each group worked independently and in competition 
with the others. In Cartago, the workers had formed two co
operatives; the co-operativo had 55 members, and the 
sindicativo was slightly larger. The members of the co
operatives worked in small groups extracting the sand and 
gravel which was then sold through their offices. This 
system was more practical for customers since it eliminated 
the problem of locating where workers were extracting sand 
and gravel. It also resulted in the custom being equally 
shared between the workers. The co-operative had limited 
storage facilities, however, and could not avoid shortages 
in the wettest months.

STAGNATION OR TRANSFORMATION IN THE BUILDING MATERIALS 
INDUSTRY?
A fundamental distinction can be made between capitalist 
(formal) and petty capitalist (informal) production based on 
their differing relations of production.(10) Colombia, like 
most countries of the world today, has a capitalist system 
based on: separation of the labourer from the means of 
production, the existence of a non-producing capitalist 
class, a labour force which is free to sell its labour power 
in the market, and production for the creation of surplus 
value, profit and wealth accumulation. In capitalist forms 
of production, the owners of the means of production are not 
directly involved in the process of production and only wage 
labour is employed. Production is for the free market. Petty
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capitalist producers, however, despite operating within the 
capitalist system have not developed all the traits of 
capitalist enterprises. In petty capitalist forms of 
production, the owners of the means of production are also 
directly involved in the process of production. Wage labour 
is sometimes employed but the nuclear and extended family is 
an important source of labour. Production can be for 
individual client orders, for the free market as well as for 
larger enterprises.

Building materials are produced in both the capitalist and 
petty capitalist sectors of the Colombian economy. The 
capitalist enterprises include the producers of cement, 
asbestos cement, iron and steel, and farol bricks. Apart 
from some of the farol brick producers, these are all large- 
scale enterprises which have monopolistic or oligopolistic 
control over the market of their products. They produce for 
their regional and often national market, and eveh sometimes 
for the international market. Farol brick producers are also 
capitalist enterprises, but most are smaller in scale than 
the other capitalist enterprises mentioned and tend to 
produce for the local market. The materials which are 
characterised by a petty capitalist mode of production are 
bamboo, bocadillo bricks, clay tiles, and sand and gravel. 
These are all small-scale enterprises reliant upon family 
and/or casual labour. They have little capital investment 
and produce for the local market.

Several issues will be addressed here. First, why has the 
production process of some materials been industrialised 
resulting in production by large-scale capitalists, whereas 
others are still produced by petty capitalists? What affects 
this rate of industrialisation? Second, why are some 
materials produced in both the petty capitalist and 
capitalist sectors? What is the nature of the relationship 
between the different firms? Finally, how does product

149



innovation affect the type of building materials used by 
builders? What are the implications of this for the 
production process of building materials?

The existence of different forms of production in capitalism 
can be attributed to the differential penetration of 
capitalist relations of production in differing sectors of 
the economy. Generally, capitalist production is oriented 
towards 1 the production of exports for metropolitan 
consumption and/or transformation, and the production of 
commodities principally destined for consumption by the more 
favoured strata of the underdeveloped country’s population1 
(Le Brun and Gerry, 1975: 29). In the Colombian building 
materials industry, farol bricks are produced by capitalist 
firms and used especially by construction firms, whereas 
bamboo, bocadillo bricks, and clay tiles are produced by 
petty capitalists and purchased mainly by self-help 
builders. Cement, iron, and sand and gravel, however, are 
all vital components in the construction of brick houses.
Why are cement and iron and steel produced in the capitalist 
sector whilst the majority of sand and gravel extrators 
operate in the petty capitalist sector?

To answer this question we need to look at the different 
production processes of the materials. The extraction 
process of sand and gravel can use either manual (petty 
capitalist) or mechanised methods (capitalist). It would be 
difficult for one producer to obtain monopoly control over 
the supply of a region given the ubiquitous nature of the 
raw materials and their bulky nature which results in high 
transport costs. This has prevented many capitalists from 
becoming engaged in the extraction process. Because the 
petty capitalists operate using informal labour relations 
and have a minimum of capital outlay, they can successfully 
compete with capitalist suppliers of aggregates. The 
existing capitalist producers of aggregates have problems
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associated with using imported machinery. Despite sand and 
gravel being required by formal construction firms, 
production in many areas remains in the hands of petty 
capitalists.

The iron and steel industry has a very different history to 
that of aggregates given the nature of the production 
process, and the importance of the product for uses other 
than in construction. A degree of mechanisation is necessary 
in the production process which benefits from economies of 
scale. The Colombian state provided some of the necessary 
finance for the industry to become established since a 
domestic iron and steel industry was considered important 
for the development of the economy.

Production of cement in Colombia, has also
remained in the hands of large-scale plants which were 
established with imported technology. The government 
encouraged the establishment of these plants as a domestic 
cement industry was considered to be vital for the 
construction industry. Once established, despite problems of 
operating at less than full capacity, the large-scale 
capitalist firms were able to gain regional monopoly control 
of the market.

This examination of the modes of production of 
aggregates, iron and steel and cement illustrates how 
production of a commodity which is currently unprofitable 
for capital to engage in is left to petty capitalist 
producers. Where capitalist producers can become involved, 
and particularly where they can obtain and keep monopoly 
control of the market, they enter and dominate production.

The second question, which asks why some materials are 
produced in both the petty capitalist and capitalist
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sectors, can be examined with reference to bricks. Bricks 
are produced by both petty capitalist (chircales) and 
capitalist producers (ladrillerias). Both types of producers 
reported a continuing demand for their products, though, the 
demand in the 1980s was fairly static compared to the 1970s 
construction boom when there was an expansion of all types 
of brick producing firms (Baily, 1981). No evidence was 
found which suggested that the capitalist brick producers 
were expanding production in a way which might gradually 
lead to the elimination of the petty capitalist brick 
producers. Baily (1981:213-3) has suggested that the 
different producers will continue to co-exist as the 
industry develops with 'a structure of parallel lines of 
entrepreneurs who never meet. The individual categories may 
change over time, but the co-existence of different 
categories is not tending to be eliminated.*

The continuing existence of the present structure can be 
attributed to both the nature of the production processes 
and the types of consumers. Firstly, petty capitalist 
producers, despite expressing a desire to mechanise, do not 
have access to the necessary finance. Capitalist producers 
are prevented from expanding production due to a shortage of 
capital and problems importing foreign made machinery and 
subsequently obtaining spare parts for the machines. Baily 
(1981) claims that managerial labour and fuel are in short 
supply, restrictions that also prevent the expansion of 
capitalist firms. Secondly, the different producers supply 
different markets: formal construction firms buy farol 
bricks and self-help builders tend to buy bocadillos. For 
construction firms, farol bricks are more appropriate to 
their needs as they are more regular in shape and of more 
consistent quality. Being larger in size, brick laying is 
quicker and cheaper as fewer bricks and less cement are 
needed. Self-help builders have continued to use traditional 
bocadillo bricks, despite the higher cost of building using 
these bricks, as they are the type the self-help builders 
are accustomed to.



to. Many self-help builders were sceptical of using farol as 
it is hollow and hence rumoured not to be as strong. This 
appears irrational since farol is used in high-rise 
building, but as Ball (1983) has argued, small producers 
tend to use traditional materials until new ones have gained 
general market acceptance as they are afraid of material 
failure.

The structure of brick production continues, therefore, to 
be separated into two sectors characterised by different 
modes of production, producing slightly different products 
and supplying different markets. The current relationship 
between the two is benign and the two sectors are likely to 
continue in production providing that there is no change in 
the availability of capital nor a switch in consumer 
preference. A similar relationship between the two types of 
brick producers has been identified by Rivera and Calderon 
(1984) in Bolivia, by Hemer and Ziss (1980) in Ecuador, by 
Ziss and Kotowski-Ziss (1986) in Mexico, and by Parry (1979) 
in Pakistan and India.

The third question posed, the effect of product innovation 
on the building materials used and the mode of production of 
the materials, can be discussed with reference to roofing 
materials. Clay tiles produced by petty capitalist producers 
have seen their market share decline to capitalist producers 
of asbestos cement. A well built roof of clay tiles provides 
excellent protection from the elements, but it is a 
particularly skilled and time consuming job requiring 
careful alignment of bamboo supports. Construction firms 
rapidly switched to using asbestos cement as a roofing 
material since the large sheets are easy to assemble and are 
an efficient roofing material. Eternit has been operating in 
Colombia since the 1940s, and their product is well known 
and recognised as a good roofing material by all builders. 
The type of materials used by the formal construction sector
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has an impact on materials used by informal builders in more 
than one way. Firstly, many self-help builders aspire to 
have a roof of asbestos cement not only because it is an 
efficient roofing material which is easy to assemble, but 
also because it carries the kudos of being modern. 
Furthermore, if labour is hired to construct a clay tile 
roof, the cost is comparable to that of an asbestos cement 
roof. Secondly, construction workers only learn how to build 
with modern materials thus making it difficult to find a 
builder with traditional roofing skills. Self-help builders, 
therefore, no longer have the same degree of choice to use 
clay tiles. The demand for clay tiles has thus dropped and 
the production process has not been mechanised.

Clay tiles have declined relative to asbestos cement roofing 
mainly as a consequence of product innovation which has 
resulted in a change from the petty capitalist to capitalist 
form of production. Despite the possibility of producing 
asbestos cement sheets on a small-scale (Spence and Cook, 
1983), access to foreign reserves is needed to import the 
fibres. As Eternit is a multi-national company with foreign 
capital, it has been able to to obtain almost monopoly 
control of the production of asbestos cement, gaining 
control of the import licence for the fibres. The switch 
from clay tiles to asbestos cement roofs illustrates how the 
modification of local tastes can result in a preference for 
articles which petty producers cannot readily produce, thus 
causing production to switch from petty capialist to 
capitalist firms.(11)

The Colombian building materials industry is complex with a 
wide range of products produced by different modes of 
production. As Pradilla (1976) argued, the different modes 
of production are able to co-exist due to the particular 
characteristics of capitalism which include: an abundant 
workforce available at a low cost which can substitute 
expensive production techniques; a large permanent market 
for low quality materials provided by the self-help
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builders; the existence of demand for better quality 
products by those with high incomes; and limits put on 
accumulation due to a lack of hard currency to import 
machines. In Colombia, however, there was no identifiable 
trend for either the long term conservation or dissolution 
of the petty capitalist producers. The situation identified 
in this study did not support Pradilla's (1976) argument 
that the relationship between the sectors is one of 
domination by the industrial capitalist producers, who have 
the power to dictate the conservation or dissolution of 
other forms of production. The relationship between the 
different sectors cannot be expressed in such simple terms. 
Other factors, including the nature of the materials in 
question and their production process, and changes in 
consumer demand have to be taken into consideration.

The continuing survival of petty capitalist firms is not 
peculiar to the building materials industry in Colombia; 
small-scale enterprises in the manufacturing sector as a 
whole in Colombia have been found to be thriving (Sanin, 
1984; Ramirez and Suarez, 1985; Uribe-Echevarria and Forero, 
1986). Bromley (1985) has also detected a remarkable 
persistence of small enterprises claiming that they continue 
to function in substantial numbers in every country of the 
world. These small enterprises 'co-exist with large State 
and private enterprises, sometimes performing subordinate or 
complejntary roles, sometimes competing, and sometimes 
catering for separate population groups' (Bromley, 1985: 
322).(12) The structure of the Colombian building materials 
industry also supports Bromley's claim that the Marxist 
generalisation that large-scale machine industry completely 
squeezes out small enterprises is untrue.

Some of the implications of the structure of the building 
materials industry for self-help builders will be discussed 
in chapter five. Before doing so, however, it is necessary
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to consider how the distribution of building materials is 
organised.

DISTRIBUTION OF BUILDING MATERIALS IN COLOMBIA 
DISTRIBUTION NETWORK
Different types of producers have different distributive 
systems. The methods of distribution of capitalist produced 
materials (cement, asbestos cement, iron, and farol bricks) 
and petty capitalist materials (bamboo, bocodillo bricks, 
clay tiles, and sand and gravel) will be outlined below.

Capitalist produced materials
Most building materials produced in the capitalist sector 
cannot usually be bought directly from the producer but have 
to be bought via a distribution agent. This system is due to 
the wide discrepancy between the huge quantities of building 
materials produced by the firms and the small quantities 
required by most customers, and because of the distance 
between the factories and the final locations of much of the 
demand.

Colombia is divided up into five areas (Atlantic coast, NW, 
SW, central, and NE) for the purpose of marketing cement, 
with each region being supplied by specific plants. The size 
of the regions is determined by the relationship between the 
costs of production and transportation. As the regions tend 
not to be in a state of equilibrium, with some areas having 
an excess of production and others a deficit, cement is 
marketed beween the regions. In the majority of cases cement 
is not sold directly to customers but to retailers (CAMACOL, 
1978); only customers requiring more than three tonnes (60 
sacks) of cement can buy directly from the cement plant. 
Retailers are generally charged a lower price than other 
customers.
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The Ministry for Development determines the price of cement 
leaving the plant. If there is no cement plant in a 
municipality, the municipal government, with the help of 
CAMACOL, calculates the price of cement for the 
municipality. In effect, an upper limit is placed on the 
price at which cement can be sold, but not all purchasers in 
one region pay the same price. Builders buying in small 
quantities pay the allocated price, but large-scale 
commercial builders obtain discounts on this price. Between 
1984 and 1987 the cement plant Paz del Rio, located in the 
Department of Boyaca, sold at a price 9.8% higher than the 
production cost (table 4.4). The discrepancy between the 
price the plant sold at, and that charged by retailers in 
Bogota increased steadily from 6.9% in 1984, to 27.5% in 
1987. Hence, in 1987, consumers buying cement in Bogota were 
paying 40% more than the production cost.

Eternit sells its products to a limited number of registered 
retailers who act as wholesalers for other retailers wishing 
to obtain Eternit products. Some commercial builders 
purchasing in large quantities buy directly from the 
factory, obtaining a substantial discount on the usual 
retail price charged by merchants.(13) The six iron and 
steel plants in Colombia also sell to wholesalers/retailers 
who specialise in iron and steel (ferreterias). The 
ferreterias sell iron to other building materials retailers. 
Occasionally construction firms buy large quantities of iron 
and steel directly from the plants.

The distribution of farol bricks differs from the materials 
described above since production is on a smaller scale and 
is not confined to a few factories. Both retailers and 
individual builders buy directly from the ladrillerias. The 
main restriction is the cost of transportation; especially 
when transport is hired, it is only economical for a builder
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Table 4.4 COST 
THE

OF CEMENT 
PRODUCTION

AT DIFFERENT STAGES IN 
AND RETAILING PROCESS

Pesos per tonne
A.
Production
cost

B.
factory
price

C.
Merchant 
(Bogota)

April 1984 5,537 6,080 6,500
April 1985 6,578 7,223 8,150
April 1986 7,236 7,945 10,115
February 1987 8,790 9,6451 12,306

Table 4.4 (cont.d)

% increase in price of cement
at each stage

A > B B > C A > C
April 1984 9.8 6.9 17.4
April 1985 9.8 12.8 23.9
April 1986 9.8 27.3 40.0
February 1987 9.8 27.5 40.0
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to buy directly from the ladrilleria if a full lorry-load is 
being purchased.

Petty capitalist produced materials
Materials which are produced in the petty capitalist sector 
of the building materials industry can usually be bought 
directly from the producer by both retailers and builders. 
The distribution of bocadillo bricks operates in a similar 
manner to that of farol bricks. Construction firms, 
individual builders, and retailers all buy sand and gravel 
directly from the points of extraction on the river banks.
As in the case of bricks, in order to buy sand and gravel 
directly from its source, a lorry-load needs to be purchased 
to make the journey worthwhile. In the case of bamboo, no 
clear distinction can be drawn between producer and retailer 
since the bamboo merchants organise both the cutting of the 
bamboo and its delivery to retailers or directly to 
customers. This difference in the distribution of bamboo is 
a result of the source of the bamboo constantly changing.

Transportation.
As many building materials are both heavy and bulky, the 
cost of transport can be a high percentage of the final cost 
of building materials. The cost of hiring a truck to 
transport sand and gravel from Cartago or La Virginia to 
Pereira, is equal to the cost of purchasing the material on 
site. The usual mode of transport of building materials is 
in open-topped trucks with a capacity of 30-50m3 . Larger 
retailers often own a few trucks, while smaller retailers 
and most building firms and individual builders have to hire 
them. Some truck drivers own a truck and are self-employed; 
they receive direct orders for deliveries which in many 
cases are for the same or next day and their income depends 
entirely upon how many trips they make in one day. Other 
drivers have to hire their vehicles at a daily rate. The 
drivers are either responsible for securing orders
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themselves, or are instructed by the company to carry out a 
specific delivery. In neither case is there a fixed wage and 
the drivers who hire trucks have to pay the rate out of 
their daily earnings.

Materials are also delivered by horse and cart, especially 
from the smaller retailers to the self-help builders. Some 
drivers own a horse and cart, but others have to rent them 
on a daily basis. One horse and cart driver reported having 
to pay a daily rental of 200 pesos which he paid out of his 
average daily earning of 700 pesos. Within the low-income 
barrios, materials were also transported over short 
distances in wheel-barrows and buckets.

RETAILING OF BUILDING MATERIALS
Almost all building materials produced in the capitalist 
sector of the industry pass through the hands of wholesalers 
and/or retailers before they reach the customer. Materials 
produced in the petty capitalist sector are also distributed 
via retailers to customers who are buying in small 
quantities. A range of building materials merchants operate 
in Pereira; they vary both according to their size and the 
number and type of materials they sell.(14) The building 
materials merchants interviewed in Pereira were divided into 
two groups: larger merchants who bought building materials 
directly from producers, and smaller merchants who bought 
many materials from the larger merchants.(15)

Profiles of building materials merchants
The larger building materials merchants either specialised 
in the supply of one type of material or sold a range of 
products. The merchants sold to individuals, construction 
firms and other merchants, and hence acted as both 
wholesalers and retailers. Interviews were held with three 
large merchants that sold a range of materials, and three
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large merchants that specialised in iron, PVC products, and 
wood and bamboo.

El Cidral, the largest builders merchant in Pereira, was 
located on the main road towards Cali.(16) It had a large 
display area in the front and a big storage area at the back 
(fig. 4.3). Established in 1980, the enterprise employed 20 
people. A wide range of Modern* materials were sold 
including cement, iron, asbestos cement, PVC, tiles, 
bathrooms and kitchen units. None of the more traditional 
materials, such as bamboo or clay tiles, nor local bulky 
materials like bricks or sand and gravel were sold. The firm 
owned several lorries for transporting materials. When 
consumers bought in large quantities, a discount of 5-10% 
was offered on the normal retail price, transport was 
provided free of charge, and an eight day credit limit 
given. The daily earnings of E_1 Cidral were in the range of 
1-1.5 million pesos.

Many of the building materials merchants in Pereira were 
located in the area just east of the central square, known 
as La Galeria. Colombiana de Materiales was one such 
merchant. It was established in 1976 and employed 13 people. 
The daily earnings were in the range of 200,000 pesos. Like 
El Cidral, Colombiana de Materiales only sold modern 
materials including cement, asbestos cement, PVC, and 
toilets. Consumers purchasing in large quantities could 
obtain a discount of 10-15%, free transport in one of three 
trucks, and credit for up to one month.

The merchant Central was located on the edge of La Galeria 
on the road to Manizales. A wide range of products were sold 
including modern materials such as asbestos cement and 
bricks, and some more traditional materials including 
bamboo. The outlet was established in 1981 and employed four 
people. The daily earnings were approximately 30,000 pesos.
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Fig. 4.3 El C i d r a l , the largest building materials merchant 
Tn P e r e i r a .

Fig. 4.4 A small building materials merchant located in 
2,500 lotes.



Discounts of 10% were given for buying in large quantities 
together with credit for eight days and free transport 
either by lorry or horse and cart.

Materiales de Risaralda was the main supplier of iron in 
Pereira. It was established in 1978 and seven people were 
employed. The iron was bought directly from the iron and 
steel works Paz del Rio in Boyaca. No discounts were offered 
but free transport was given to buyers of large quantities 
who could also have credit for up to 30 days.

Tapetes de Colombia, as the name suggests, sold carpets but 
they were also the main supplier of PVC products in Pereira. 
They had been operating since 1971 and employed 30 people. 
Free transport was provided in lorries for customers who 
bought in large quantities. Building merchants were offered 
30 days credit and 14% discount.

La Floresta was established in 1986 and had only been 
working for three months when first interviewed. The firm 
retailed wood from Buenaventura and bamboo, but their aim 
was to get into wholesaling. The owners of La Floresta were 
finding it difficult to break into the market as most firms 
and merchants had established links with specific 
enterprises and had to have a good reason to change this 
allegiance. Four workers were employed, and business was 
slow with a daily turnover of only 2-3000 pesos. The owners 
obviously failed in their attempt to enter into the market 
as six months later they had closed down.

Three smaller building materials merchants were also 
interviewed. They were all located in or near 2,500 lotes 
and sold a range of building materials to self-help 
builders. La Acuaria was located just before the entrance to
2,500 lotes. It had recently changed hands when the 
interview took place and the new owners did not know how
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long a merchant had been operating from the site. La Acuaria 
was run by a couple who employed a young boy. The retailing 
and storage of the building materials took place on the 
ground floor of a two-storey brick house, while the owners 
lived on the first floor. They sold a wide range of 
materials which, apart from bricks and bamboo, they bought 
from other merchants in Pereira. They were no longer selling 
sand and gravel as they had been storing it outside which
had been deemed illegal. When first interviewed they were in
the process of rearranging the ground floor so that more 
materials could be stored inside. The purchase agreements 
were very relaxed; it was possible to barter for a lower 
price if a large quantity of material was being bought, 
credit was offered and no interest was charged. The owners 
did not possess any mode of transport, but commissioned a 
horse and cart from just up the road in Cuba when needed. 
They reckoned that they took in 15-20,000 pesos daily. When 
interviewed six months later, the owners had converted the 
business to a small supermarket as they had lost their 
building materials market to two merchants newly established
in 2,500 lotes. As the number of people living in 2,500
lotes had increased, there was sufficient demand for the 
establishment of a small supermarket.

The builders merchant _E1 Nivel was located in the centre of
2,500 lotes. It was established in 1986 when many of the 
self-help builders in the settlement began to construct 
their houses. The owner, Octavio, had previously worked in a 
factory but saw the opportunity to set up in business as a 
building materials merchant when building started in 2,500 
lotes. He erected a bamboo shack with an asbestos cement 
roof on a housing plot owned by a friend. The adjacent, 
vacant plot of land was used to store some materials.
Octavio knew that his enterprise would only have a 
relatively short life span, at least on its present site, as 
it was fulfilling an immediate need whilst the initial
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period of major construction was underway in the settlement. 
The profit from his business was similar to his previous 
income as a factory worker, but Octavio was hoping that 
sales would increase as more households started to build. 
Octavio was not paying rent for use of the land, but was 
paying his friend in kind; the asbestos cement roof would be 
left for the owner of the plot when Octavio closed the 
business. He was not registered as a retailer with CAMACOL, 
as legally all building materials merchants have to be, 
since he considered the licence to be too expensive and 
unnecessary. His daily earnings were in the range of 30,000 
pesos. A young boy was employed to deliver materials by 
horse and cart. The cost of delivery within 2,500 lotes was 
approximately 200 pesos but depended on the distance and 
quantity of material. No discounts were offered and neither 
was any credit. All of Octaviofs customers came from within
2,500 lotes and tended to buy in small quantities. Octavio 
bought materials produced in the capitalist sector, such as 
asbestos cement, PVC, wood, iron, and cement other merchants 
in Pereira. He bought bamboo, bricks, and cement tubes 
directly from local petty capitalist producers.

Cesarfs retailing outlet was located at the far end of 2,500 
lotes in a bamboo and brick structure which he had built on 
his plot (fig. 4.4). Cesar and his family still lived in 
rented accommodation in Cuba. His wife ran the business 
during the week whilst he studied, and they both worked on 
Sundays when the majority of purchases took place. Neither 
of them had any previous experience of running a business, 
they just learnt as they went along. Their income was 
erratic since on wet Sundays little construction took place 
and they had few customers. The shop became a social meeting 
place and they began to sell bottled drinks. Especially on 
Sundays, there was a constant stream of people popping in to 
buy a few bits and pieces, have a drink and a chat, seek 
advice and exchange experiences. Cesar did not offer
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discounts, but gave credit for up to a month to certain 
buyers. A young boy was employed to deliver the materials by 
horse and cart. Customers were charged but Cesar did not 
make money on the transport seeing it as a way of keeping 
trade. One delivery cost approximately 200 pesos depending 
on the distance involved and the person buying! Cesar and 
his wife planned to operate the shop whilst building 
materials were still in demand and Cesar finished his 
studies. They would then convert the shop into their house 
and Cesar would, hopefully, get a white-collar job in 
Pereira.

The retail network in operation
The profiles presented above have illustrated how larger and 
smaller merchants tend to be differentiated in terms of the 
range of materials sold, their mode of operation, and the 
type of customers. The larger merchants exhibit 
characteristics usually ascribed to the capitalist (or 
formal) sector, and the smaller merchants those of the petty 
capitalist (or informal) sector (table 4.5).

The capitalist building materials merchants offered the 
petty capitalist merchants a discount price of around 10% 
compared with their normal retail price. As table 4.6 shows, 
this enabled small merchants to sell at more or less the 
same price as large merchants. Why do the capitalist 
merchants opt to pursue this policy? Why do they not sell to 
the smaller merchants at the usual retail price in an 
attempt to price them out of the market? The builders who 
buy from small retailers are self-help builders who tend to 
buy in small quantities. It would be difficult for the 
larger capitalist retailers to cater for these small-scale 
buyers unless they reduced the minimum sale unit and 
increased the number of staff employed, both of which would 
be costly exercises. Even then, most of the capitalist 
merchants are located in or near to the centre of Pereira
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Table 4.5 CHARACTERISTICS OF BUILDING MATERIALS MERCHANTS

Source of
building
materials
Form of 
production of 
materials sold
Labour
Relations
Customers

Large

Producers

Capitalist

Wage labour

Construction firms, 
other merchants 
and individuals

Small

Producers and 
merchants

Capitalist and 
petty capitalist
Family and 
child labour

Self-help
builders
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whilst the self-help builders are constructing on the 
periphery. Transport costs alone would make it impractical 
for people wishing to buy in small quantities to travel to 
the centre. By supplying petty capitalist merchants with 
building materials at a small discount, capitalist merchants 
are indirectly supplying the self-help market without 
incurring any increases in their overheads. A similar 
process operates in a variety of contexts in developing 
countries; Armstrong and McGee (1985), for example, describe 
how in relation to hawkers in Hong Kong, the upper circuit 
used the lower circuit outlets to expand its operation.

Information on the profits made by the larger building 
materials merchants were difficult to obtain.(17) Central 
was the only capitalist merchant prepared to give any 
information; its mark-up of prices ranged from 15-25% (table 
4.7). Larger enterprises, such as El Cidral, probably had 
higher mark-ups and hence made higher profits; Castaneda and 
De Brill (1986) maintain that profit margins can make up 30% 
of the final cost of building materials in Colombia.
Whatever the precise figure, the larger merchants were still 
making a considerable profit when acting as wholesalers and 
selling at a 10% discount to other merchants. Given that 
petty capitalist merchants have to pay to transport the 
materials to their outlets on the periphery, how do they 
manage to operate on such a low profit margin?

A combination of factors enabled the smaller merchants to 
survive. First, they were not only selling materials 
produced in the capitalist sector of the building materials 
industry, but also dealt in materials produced by petty 
capitalists. They bought these materials directly from the 
producers. As the petty capitalist merchants were the only 
ones who dealt in these materials, they were able to make a 
higher profit margin; their highest mark-ups were on bamboo. 
The profits made on materials from petty capitalist
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Table 4.7 BUILDING MATERIALS MERCHANTS ' "MARK-UPS"
(OCTOBER 1986) (%)

Material Merchant
C6sar El Nivel La Acuaria Central

Iron (a)l 6.7 2.5 2.5 —

Iron (b) 5.2 2.4 2.4 -

Iron (c) 6.7 2.0 4.0 -

Eternit (d) - 0.6 2.8 -

PVC (e) 10.3 10.0 _

PVC (f) - 11.4 11.1 -

Cement (g ) 2.8 2.8 2.4 -

Farol 5.9 - - 21.2
Bocadillos 8.2 3.0 - 25.0
Aggregates - 3.5 - -

Bamboo poles 23.0 15.0 - 21.4
Esterilla 10.0 14.3 12.0 15.0
Cement
tubes 16.7 10.0 - -

1 See Table 4 .6 for full definitions
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producers helped to offset the very low profits made on 
materials from the capitalist sector.

Their second survival mechanism was to adopt their selling 
policies and opening hours to fit the needs of their 
customers, the majority of whom had only a small purchasing 
power given the unreliable nature of their income. The 
retailers sold in small fractions, were located near to 
where the self-helpers were building, and operated long 
opening hours,(18) Special relationships often developed 
between the merchant and buyer with the outlet serving as a 
meeting place for neighbours, and the merchant offering 
building advice. Credit was also sometimes offered to 
regular customers. Allegiances developed between the 
merchant and his customers who often continued to purchase 
from the same outlet even if prices were slightly lower 
elsewhere.

The petty capitalist merchants also managed to operate on 
small profit margins because of the nature of their labour 
relations. They tended to rely upon family labour which did 
not receive a formal wage; the only hired workers were young 
boys, employed to transport the materials, who were paid a 
minimal sum. The merchants also avoided paying official 
licence fees and had minimum overheads since most capital 
expenditure made had both a production and a consumption 
function. The major fixed capital expense was the building 
from which the merchants operated which was either already 
serving as a dwelling for the owner or was planned to be a 
dwelling in the future. The petty capitalist merchants were 
able to respond rapidly to sudden demand, unlike larger 
enterprises with high overheads and unwieldy bureaucracy. 
Smaller merchants also had the ability to either switch to 
selling a different product or convert the outlet into a 
private dwelling if demand fell.
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The survival of small building materials retailers in 
Colombia depends on the continuation of production in the 
petty capitalist sector of the building materials industry, 
and a continuing market from self-help builders. As the 
purchasing power of the majority of the population and the 
prevailing modes of production of building materials are 
unlikely to change in the forseeable future, it is highly 
probable that the ability of small merchants to compete will 
assure their survival.

The operation of retailing networks in Third World cities 
has not been adequately researched (Guy, 1986). The 
continuing operation of both capitalist and petty capitalist 
building materials retailers in Pereira does, however, add 
support to claims that *it is the wide diversity of retail 
forms and the essential combination of traditional and 
modern facilities that currently represents the most salient 
characteristics of the retail systems of many middle-income 
developing countries* (Potter and Dann, 1990: 173-4).

CONCLUSION
A range of building materials producers, broadly classified 
as being either petty capitalist or capitalist, operate in 
Colombia. The relationship between the two sectors is 
complex and there does not appear to be an overall tendency 
for the petty capitalist producers to be forced out of the 
market by the capitalist producers. Some of the main 
relationships identified between the different producers 
will be summarised here.

Cement, asbestos cement, and iron and steel are all produced 
by large capitalist firms which have monopoly or oligopoly 
control over the market. Once established, these capitalist 
firms have managed to prevent small-scale rivals from 
entering the market. Coinciding with the switch in 
preference from using ‘traditional* clay tiles to ‘modern*
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asbestos cement in house construction, there has been a 
corresponding change in the mode of production of the 
materials, from petty capitalist to capitalist. Not all 
petty capitalist producers, however, have lost their market 
to capitalist producers. In the brick industry, petty 
capitalist producers of bocadillo bricks operate side by 
side with capitalist producers of farol bricks because they 
produce slightly different products which are purchased by 
different sectors of the housing market. A lack of capital 
to mechanise has prevented the expansion of many petty 
capitalist enterprises. The specific nature of some building 
materials has also reduced the degree of capitalisation in 
the industry; the ubiquitous nature of sand and gravel, and 
its weight and bulkiness have prevented any firm gaining 
monopoly control of the market. The petty capitalist 
producers, however, are not a homogeneous group; they vary 
both in terms of the degree of sophistication of the 
production process and the extent to which they are 
integrated into the capitalist system. Bocadillo bricks are 
bought only by self-help builders, whereas sand and gravel 
are bought by all types of builders including capitalist 
construction firms.

Capitalist building materials producers operate more 
restrictive distributive practices than petty capitalist 
producers. This distinction stems partly from the wider 
discrepancy between the quantities of materials produced and 
the quantities of materials demanded by customers. As a 
result, most building materials pass through the hands of 
one or more retailers before reaching the self-help 
builders. Retailers of differing size operate in Pereira, 
some of which are specialised whilst others sell a range of 
products. There is no indication that the capitalist 
merchants are forcing the petty capitalist merchants out of 
the market. Rather, the large merchants operate as 
wholesalers to the small merchants as it is in their own
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interest to do so. The petty capitalist merchants are able 
to operate on small profit margins by adopting informal 
labour relations, remaining open long hours, selling in 
small quantities and by dealing in building materials 
produced in the petty capitalist sector,

A complex relationship exists between petty capitalist and 
capitalist producers of building materials and the 
construction industry. Both formal and informal builders use 
materials produced by both the capitalist and petty 
capitalist sectors of the building materials industry, some 
of the implications of which are explored more fully in the 
following chapter.
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CHAPTER 5

ALTERNATIVE METHODS OF PRODUCING AND DISTRIBUTING BUILDING 
MATERIALS FOR USE BY SELF-HELP BUILDERS

INTRODUCTION
Building materials account for 60-65% of the non-land cost 
of housing in general (Lowder, 1986), and have been found to 
account for 86% of the cost of self-help housing (Rueda et̂  
al. , 1979). This has led to claims that the availability of 
affordable and durable building materials is one of the most 
important aspects for governments to tackle in solving the 
shelter problems of the poor (Keddie and Cleghorn, 1978; 
Agarwal, 1981; IYSH, 1987). Consequently, appropriate 
technology groups have devoted much time and resources to 
improving building materials using locally available raw 
materials. Programmes have also been developed which aim to 
improve the access of self-help builders to existing 
materials.

The chapter starts with an examination of where construction 
firms and self-help builders purchase building materials. It 
discusses the rising costs of building materials and the 
disadvantaged position of self-help builders in purchasing 
materials. Various policies and programmes introduced by 
both the government and NGOs to reduce the cost of building 
materials for self-help builders are considered; these 
include building codes, building materials centres, loans, 
bulk purchase of materials and the production of alternative 
building materials.
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PURCHASING BUILDING MATERIALS 
CONSTRUCTION FIRMS
Construction firms in Pereira tend to build houses with 
brick walls, an asbestos cement roof, and metal doors and 
windows (table 5.1). They normally use materials produced by 
the capitalist sector of the building materials industry, 
such as farol bricks, asbestos cement roofing and PVC pipes, 
and only buy materials from petty capitalist producers when 
they have no alternative (for instance, sand and gravel, and 
metal doors and windows).

The construction firms interviewed, bought building 
materials produced within the Department of Risaralda or 
neighbouring departments directly from capitalist sector 
producers. Asbestos cement roofing was purchased from 
Eternit in Cali, farol bricks were bought mainly from 
producers in Cartago, and cement was bought from cement 
plants near to Cali and Manizales. The construction firms 
were given discounts of approximately 10-25% for purchasing 
in large quantities. Building materials which were not 
produced locally and, therefore, had to be transported long 
distances, were usually bought from building materials 
merchants in Pereira. Iron and PVC piping both tended to be 
purchased in this way. Discounts of 5-15% were given to the 
construction firms by the merchants for purchases of large 
quantities of materials.

The construction firms also bought a few materials directly 
from petty capitalist producers, all of whom operated 
locally. No discounts were offered by these producers. The 
construction firms complained about the unreliable nature of 
the supply of materials from petty capitalist producers. 
Particularly in the rainy season, sand and gravel became 
scarce commodities resulting in dramatic price increases; 
this made continuation of construction difficult at times. 
Another complaint was that orders for metal doors and
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Table 5.1 PURCHASE OF BUILDING MATERIALS BY CONSTRUCTION 
FIRMS IN PEREIRA

La
Acuarela

Settlement
El
Libertador

Las
Gaviotas

El
Poblado

Walls:

- brick
- concrete 

block

P - Cartago P - Manizales

P - Cartago

P - Cartago

Roof:

Asbestos
cement

P - Cali P - Manizales P - Cali P- Cali

Structure:

- Cement P - Cali P - Cali/
Manizales

P - Cali/
Manizales

P - Manizales

- Iron
- Sand & 

Gravel

M - Pereira 
P - Cart/LA1

M - Manizales 

P - Cart/LA-1-
M - Pereira 
P - Cart/LA1

M - 
P -

Pereira

Cart/LA-1-

Tubes:
PVC M - Pereira M -Pereira P - BogotA M - Pereira

Floor

- Baldosa P - Pereira - P - Pereira P - Pereira

Doors 
Sc Windows:
- metal P - Pereira P - Pereira P - Pereira P - Pereira

M : Merchant 
P : Producer

■^Cart/LA : Cartago/ La Virginia
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windows had to be split amongst several manufacturers since 
there was no one manufacturer in Pereira capable of 
producing the quantities required by construction firms.
This resulted in variations in both the type and quality of 
the doors and windows, and in the completion times of the 
orders.

SELF-HELP BUILDERS
Chapter three showed how self-help builders in Pereira 
prefer houses with brick walls and an asbestos cement roof, 
but that they often start by building a bamboo shack. Where 
do the self-help builders purchase their materials? The 
answer is provided by data from 2,500 lotes; since it was a 
recent settlement, the inhabitants were able to recall where 
they had bought their materials and under what conditions.

Some self-help builders bought bricks, aggregates, and metal 
doors and windows directly from local petty capitalist 
producers (table 5.2). Self-help builders only bought bricks 
and aggregates directly from the producers if a lorry-load 
was being purchased. All the builders, though, who purchased 
metal doors and windows did so directly from producers who 
worked in or near the self-help barrios. Capitalist 
merchants operating in the centre of Pereira were mainly 
frequented for the purchase of asbestos cement and iron, and 
to a lesser extent cement. For self-help builders buying, 
for example, all the asbestos cement roofing sheets required 
to cover their house, the extra cost of transport at times 
offset the slightly lower prices sometimes offered by the 
capitalist merchants.

The most important source of building materials for self- 
help builders, however, were the petty capitalist merchants 
who were often located in low-income settlements.(1) Almost 
all the bamboo, clay tiles and cartbn bought by self-help 
builders came from local retailers as they were the main
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Table 5.2 PURCHASE OF BUILDING MATERIALS? 2,500 LOTES

Whom material 
obtained from

Bamboo Bricks (%)Asbesto
cement

Clay
tiles

Carton Wood

Producer 6 52 - - - -

Capitalist
merchant - 14 46 - 13 9
Petty-capitalist
merchant 70 33 43 57 63 49
Individual 9 - - 14 - 9
Gift 15 - 11 29 25 34
Sample size 33 21 28 14 8 35

Table 5.2 (cont.d)

Whom material 
obtained from

Metal & 
windows Cement

(%)
Sand Gravel Iron

Producer 96 - 52 56 -

Capitalist
merchant - 34 4 4 48
Petty-capitalist
merchant - 66 30 32 48
Individual - - 11 4 -
Gift 4 - 4 4 4
Sample size 28 29 27 25 21
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suppliers of these materials. Many self-help builders also 
bought their cement, iron, asbestos cement, bricks and 
aggregates from local merchants, partly because of the 
possibility of purchasing small quantities but also because 
these merchants stocked some poor quality, cheaper 
materials. When self-help builders bought clay tiles, bricks 
and wood, they were often poor quality or second-hand. 
Despite some of the small retailers claiming that they 
sometimes offered credit, only four of the households 
interviewed had bought any materials on credit.

Some self-help builders also purchased materials on a very 
small scale from neighbours; a common example was the 
purchase of a bucket of sand from a neighbour who had had a 
lorry-load delivered. Second-hand materials were also bought 
from neighbours who no longer required them, for example, 
consolidators sold bamboo following the dismantling of their 
bamboo shack. Second-hand materials were also purchased from 
sites in other areas of the city where houses were being 
demolished.

Although most households purchased their building materials, 
some received part or all of the necessary materials as 
gifts. A third of all the households surveyed had been given 
at least some building materials, and 8% had been given all 
the materials in their house (table 5.3). The donors were 
usually family, friends or neighbours, but also included 
politicians. The most common gifts were wood, clay tiles, 
cartbn and bamboo (table 5.2). Common scenarios included 
being given wooden doors and windows from parents, bamboo 
from friends who had dismantled their shack after building a 
brick house, and politicians donating materials either to 
very poor families or to a community for general 
distribution. Gifts of materials were most common in 2,500 
lotes and Villa Santana, suggesting that households are more 
likely to be donated materials in the early stages of
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Table 5.3 NUMBER OF HOUSEHOLDS GIVEN BUILDING MATERIALS (%)
2,500 Villa Lenin- El Las All
Lotes Santana grado Plum6n Mercedes Barrd

All
given 10 12 4 - - 8
> 1/2 
given 6 15 - - 9 9
c a . 1/2 
given 8 3 7 - 6 5
< 1/2 
given 18 9 4 22 9 11
None
given 58 61 86 78 75 67
Sample
size 50 74 30 12 32 198
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construction when they are building in more temporary 
materials.

Some materials were also stolen. Whilst no household 
actually admitted to stealing materials, self-help builders 
often reported the theft of some of their own materials 
especially those which had to be kept outside the house, 
such as sand and gravel, and bricks.(2) The fear of theft 
deterred some households from buying materials in large 
quantities.

Self-help builders are disadvantaged relative to the 
construction industry, in the building materials market, in 
several ways. They cannot buy directly from capitalist 
building materials producers because the quantities of 
materials required are not large enough. Neither can many 
self-help builders afford to buy directly from petty 
capitalist producers or capitalist retailers since usually a 
relatively large quantity of materials has to be bought to 
make the cost of transport worthwhile. Self-help builders, 
therefore, are unable to take advantage of the discounts 
offered by producers and retailers for bulk purchase. The 
nature of the financial resources of many self-help 
builders, and their lack of access to official loans, often 
results in their buying a few materials as and when they can 
afford them from local merchants. As the materials purchased 
by self-help builders are often the same as those used by 
construction firms, they are in direct competition in times 
of shortage. When the supply of sand and gravel was limited 
in Pereira during the rainy season, construction virtually 
halted in 2,500 lotes as the self-help builders could not 
afford the inflated prices being charged.
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Household Profiles
In order to illustrate the range of ways in which households 
obtain materials, and some of the factors which influence 
their decisions, four household profiles in 2,500 lotes are 
presented here.

1. Quijano family
The Quijanos were a couple in their thirties with four young 
children. They moved to Pereira from the Department of 
Quindio to enable Sr Quijano to work in his brother’s small 
supermarket. On arrival in Pereira, the family rented one 
room in Barrio Cuba. After being allocated a plot in 2,500 
lotes, they spent a week building a small bamboo house. The 
bamboo, asbestos cement roofing, and wooden door and window 
were all bought from the nearest building materials merchant 
in Barrio Cuba. The materials were transported to the plot 
by horse and cart. Subsequently, together with a few other 
members of their community (Accion Social Cuba), they laid 
their foundations; the necessary building materials were 
bought and transported collectively. The family was then 
able to start to build brick walls around the edge of their 
bamboo house. The bricks were bought from a recently 
established building materials merchant in 2,500 lotes. They 
were bought a few at a time whenever the household could 
afford them and transported to the house in a wheelbarrow. 
Sand was also bought in small quantities from the same 
merchant. The bricks were laid as they were purchased and 
the walls slowly grew; one year after starting to build, the 
ground floor was complete and the family was waiting for a 
loan from the ICT in order to build a concrete roof. They 
were still living in the tiny bamboo house which was almost 
filled by two beds with a partition at the back for the 
kitchen. In the corner of the plot there was a toilet and a 
wash place.
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2. Mejia family
The Mejias were a couple in their thirties with three young 
daughters. They rented a house in Cuba before moving to
2,500 lotes. They found out about 2,500 lotes from Sr 
Mejia*s workplace, the factory Pimpollo. A group of 23 
workers at Pimpollo were grouped together to form a small 
community within 2,500 lotes. The factory owners donated
980,000 pesos to the community. The money was used to buy 
materials for the foundations for all of the members* 
houses. The FVPP organised the purchase of the materials and 
provided free transport in its own trucks. The house 
foundations were laid collectively. The Mejias subsequently 
built two rooms, one in brick with an asbestos cement roof 
at the front of the plot and one in bamboo with a cartbn 
roof towards the back of the plot. The bamboo room served as 
the kitchen. The brick room had a small shop at the front 
and a sleeping area at the back. There was a tap at the 
front of the plot surrounded by a bamboo fence. The family 
did not have a toilet and had to use a neighbour*s.

The bamboo poles were bought at half-price from a friend who 
worked as a bamboo cutter. The esterilla and carton were 
bought from the nearest building materials merchant in Cuba 
and transported by horse and cart. Wooden planks were also 
bought in Cuba and made into doors and windows by Sr Mejia. 
The asbestos cement roofing sheets were bought collectively 
with other members of the community from the building 
materials merchant El Cidral located in the centre of 
Pereira; Pimpollo provided free transport. A truck-load of 
bricks was purchased directly from a producer in Cartago. A 
year after having bought the bricks, which were sufficient 
to complete the ground floor of the house, they had still 
not been laid as the Mejias could not afford to buy cement. 
They were waiting for a loan from the ICT in order to 
continue building.
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3. Ortega family
When first contacted, the Ortega household consisted of a 
widow in her early thirties with three young sons. Before 
living in 2,500 lotes, Sra Ortega rented a room in a house 
on the banks of the River Otun which was subsequently 
demolished. Her house in 2,500 lotes was built in a week by 
a hired labourer helped by herself and her sons. Sra Ortega 
paid for some of the building materials and labour from her 
savings. Half of the bamboo poles and esterilla were bought 
from a retailer in 2,500 lotes and half were given. The roof 
was mainly of clay tiles which Sra Ortega bought second
hand, also from a merchant in 2,500 lotes, with a section in 
cartdn, which was given. The wooden door was also a gift but 
there were no windows. The concrete floor required seven 
bags of cement, four of which were given by a neighbour and 
three of which were bought. Other neighbours sold Sra Ortega 
sand by the bucket. The house consisted of one main room 
with two beds and a small room at the front which housed the 
kitchen. There was a toilet and a tap in the front of the 
plot. There appeared to be no prospect of the house being 
improved since all the money earned by Sra Ortega, who 
worked in a bar in the evenings, was spent on food.

Several months later, both the household1s domestic 
situation and their living conditions changed substantially. 
Sra Ortega had a new partner who started to build a brick 
house on the plot. The brick house was financed by an 
inheritance from his father and a loan from the ICT. Sra 
Ortega no longer had to work and her partner, who was a 
builder by trade, was building the house himself. All of the 
materials for the brick house were bought from the new 
building materials centre in 2,500 lotes. The bamboo house 
was dismantled and sold to a neighbour. Whilst the 
construction of the brick house was in progress, the family 
lived in a neighbour's house which was not yet occupied. 
After several months, they were able to move into their one-
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storey brick house, which had a concrete roof in readiness 
for the construction of an additional floor at a later date.

4. Blanco family
The Blanco household was an extended family consisting of a 
man in his sixties, his 45 year old wife, five of their 
children, and two grandchildren. Prior to living in 2,500 
lotes, they rented a house in Cuba. First, they built a 
bamboo house which was covered with plastic in an attempt to 
keep out the rain. It had an asbestos cement roof, earthen 
floor, wooden door but no windows. The household dug a 
channel around the house ready for the foundations and 
gradually bought iron which was stored inside the house 
ready for use. There was a small kitchen in the front of the 
house and a larger room at the back. The only furniture in 
the house were four beds, a chest of drawers and a wooden 
bench. The bamboo poles and esterilla were bought from the 
nearest retailer in 2,500 lotes and were transported on 
foot. The asbestos cement roofing was purchased from a 
merchant in Barrio Cuba, who was selling at a lower price 
than the merchants in 2,500 lotes, and transported by horse 
and cart. The bamboo house was built by Sr Blanco and a 
friend with the help of the rest of the family. They worked 
on the house at weekends and it took a month to complete.
The house was paid for entirely from savings.

The Blancos* plans to lay foundations had to be continually 
postponed as illness in the family resulted in their 
*building money* being spent on medicines and hospital care. 
After securing a loan from the ICT, the household was 
finally able to lay the foundations and build a brick house. 
Most of the materials for the brick house were bought from 
the building materials centre in 2,500 lotes. The exceptions 
were a metal window and door which were bought from a 
manufacturer operating within the settlement. The bamboo
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from the previous house was sold to the family who lived 
opposite.

The four profiles presented illustrate how each household 
has its own housing strategy. Despite being part of the same 
project, with similar sized plots, each household had a very 
different story to tell. The profiles also demonstrate how 
individual households exploit every possible avenue in order 
to obtain building materials.

COST OF BUILDING MATERIALS
Building materials in developing countries are notorious for 
rapidly increasing in price. Dudley (1989) found that in 
Ecuador, some building materials, such as cement, steel, and 
sand, increased by as much as 400% during the five year 
period 1983-1988. During this same period, the minimum 
monthly wage increased by only 71%. He found that those 
building materials which increased most rapidly in price 
were the imported ones (such as steel and asbestos cement) 
and those with a large travel component. Consequently, the 
traditional local materials were becoming more competitive.

Increases in the cost of a range of building materials used 
in house construction in Pereira are presented in table 5.4. 
The traditional building materials, bamboo and clay tiles, 
have risen in price at a noticeably lower rate than the 
other materials listed. As Dudley (1989) found in Ecuador, 
traditional building materials have not been increasing in 
price as fast as industrialised ones and have, therefore, 
become increasingly competitive. The most rapid price 
increases in Colombia during the first half of the 1980 s 
were of industrially produced iron and asbestos cement. 
Aggregates also rose rapidly in price despite being produced 
in the petty capitalist sector of the industry. Rapid price 
increases were, therefore, not just restricted to the 
capitalist sector of the building materials industry. Cement
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Table 5.4 BUILDING MATERIALS COST INDICES, PEREIRA

1981 1982 1983 1984 1985
Bamboo 100 120 140 170 180
Bricks 120 136 140 170 218
Aggregates 113 133 172 208 241
Iron 109 124 145 214 295
Cement 127 127 147 166 223
Clay tiles 110 125 163 188 188
Asbestos
cement 120 178 209 228 272

1980 = 100
Source: calculations using CAMACOL data.

Table 5. 5 MATERIAL, LABOUR AND TOTAL 
AND MINIMUM INCOME INDEX?

BUILDING
PEREIRA

COST INDICES /

1981 1982 1983 1984 1985 1986
Labour 121 154 185 211 254 306
Material 121 144 174 215 260 349
Total
Building 121 148 177 214 259 339
Minimum
Income 130 163 198 238 295 360
December 
Source: i

1980 = 100 
Calculations using data from DANE and CAMACOL
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increased in price in a stepwise fashion under the influence 
of government pricing controls. The building materials which 
increased at the slowest rate were those used almost 
exclusively by self-help builders, and only then as 
temporary materials.

The cost of building materials increased at a faster rate 
than the cost of hiring labour between 1980 and 1986 (table 
5.5). Building materials, therefore, accounted for an 
increasing percentage of the total cost of construction 
during the early and mid 1980s. Minimum incomes, however, 
increased at a slightly higher rate than the cost of 
building. Since land prices in Pereira decreased in real 
terms by an average of 2.7% per annum between 1978 and 1985 
(FEDELONJAS, 1986), the data suggest that during the 1980s, 
house construction became less expensive. It has to be kept 
in mind, though, that most self-help builders work in the 
informal sector and there is no guarantee that their wages 
have kept up with those paid in the formal sector.

In 1986, self-help households in Pereira could roughly erect 
a bamboo house for 15-16,000 pesos. Some of the better built 
bamboo houses, approximately 50 m2, cost about 50,000 pesos 
(cost of materials only). The building materials for a 
similar-sized basic brick house (not plastered and without 
finishings1), were 4 to 5 times more expensive (ie. 200-
250,000 pesos). The amount of money households in 2,500 
lotes spent on building materials relative to hiring labour 
ranged from 51% to 100%, with an average of 86%. These 
figures need to be treated with caution, however, as they 
only cover the first year of construction; over time, the 
hiring of labour tends to increase but so too does the 
quality and cost of the building materials used. A survey of 
the cost of self-help housing in settlements up to twelve 
years old in Bogota also found that materials accounted for 
86% of the non-land cost of the houses (Rueda e^ aJL. , 1979).
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This illustrates that building materials are one of the most 
expensive components of self-help housing construction, and 
underlies the importance of reducing their cost for self- 
help builders.

PROGRAMMES TO INFLUENCE THE USE OF BUILDING MATERIALS BY 
SELF-HELP BUILDERS
Since self-help builders buy building materials in small 
quantities, they pay significantly higher prices for 
building materials than commercial construction firms. This 
fact, coupled with the high percentage cost of building 
materials in self-help construction, has resulted in various 
policies and projects aimed at reducing the cost of building 
materials for self-help builders.

BUILDING REGULATIONS
Despite the purpose of building regulations for house 
construction being to protect future occupiers, building 
regulations in developing countries are often considered to 
be detrimental to self-help builders. The building standards 
and regulations adopted in many Third World countries are 
based on those used in developed countries. They are, 
therefore, based on the use of modern manufactured materials 
and components (Wells, 1986). As Skinner (1983) has argued, 
the high standards set can often only be met by formal 
sector producers leaving no scope for the materials produced 
by the informal sector or for groups of self-help builders 
to produce their own materials. Burgess (1985a) has argued 
that building regulations are one of the drawbacks of state 
self-help projects since the state is compelled to act 
legally in relation to its own building standards. Adherence 
to these regulations, Burgess claims, results in the 
prohibition of residence in temporary shelters, excludes the 
use of traditional locally produced materials, and leads to 
a dependence on industrial materials. How were the self-help 
builders in Pereira affected by codes regulating the use of
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building materials? Was there a greater degree of control in 
the state housing projects?

In 2,500 lotes, the FVPP did initially try to influence the 
type of houses built; each household was supposed to select 
one of four housing plans, A model house was built on one of 
the plots but the design was rejected by the households as 
the steeply sloping roof cut down the living space on the 
first floor (fig. 5.1). No attempt was made to enforce the 
use of the housing plans and not one house in 2,500 lotes 
looked remotely like the model house. There were no 
restrictions on the type of building materials which could 
be used, and self-help builders were allowed to build 
temporary structures of bamboo. The FVPP and SENA did try to 
ensure that houses built of brick had iron inserted into the 
foundations and columns in compliance with the law on anti- 
seismic structures. This apart, there was no real control 
over the type nor standard of materials used in 2,500 lotes. 
In Las Mercedes, the scenario was similar to 2,500 lotes 
though more households used the official housing plans. The 
FVPP also tried to enforce the anti-seismic rule in Villa 
Santana from 1983 onwards, and the organisation Provivienda 
insisted that their members in Leningrado built anti-seismic 
foundations. Only in El Plumon was there no control over the 
structures built. Although households could reduce the cost 
of their foundations by half if iron was not used, the 
enforcement of the anti-seismic regulation by the 
authorities could hardly been seen as disadvantageous to the 
self-help builders since it could save their lives in the 
event of an earthquake. The data from the survey 
settlements, therefore, showed that households building in 
state projects were not necessarily restricted by 
inappropriate building regulations.
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Fig. 5.1 The ’model* house built by FVPP in 2,500 lotes, 
with a small shop at the front.

Fig. 5.2 The building materials centre in 2,500 lotes.



BUILDING MATERIALS CENTRES
In several Latin American countries, governmental 
organisations have been instrumental in the establishment of 
special distribution centres for building materials located 
in low-income settlements.(3) These centres aim to reduce 
the cost of house building for self-help builders. Space is 
provided for building materials producers to sell directly 
to self-help builders and so eliminate all intermediary 
distributory agents and transporters. In this way, self-help 
builders should be able to obtain building materials at the 
lowest possible price. Castaneda and De Brill (1986) claim 
that the programme also benefits producers as it widens 
their market and increases the demand for their products 
which have become more attractive due to their lower price.

In Colombia in 1986, there were two building materials 
centres in Popayan, two in Cali and nine were planned for 
Bogota. The Banco Central Hipotecario (BCH) co-ordinated the 
projects and funded the building of the centres. The centres 
were run by non-profit making organisations. In the 
Aguablanca area of Cali, both centres were run by Fundacion 
Carvajal.(4) In these centres, not only were building 
materials producers provided with outlets from which to sell 
their products, but there were also small-scale enterprises 
making building materials, a loans office for BCH, and 
meeting rooms where technical discussions could take place 
(Castaneda and De Brill, 1986).

A building materials centre was established in 2,500 lotes 
in August 1986 organised by the FVPP in collaboration with 
the Fundaci6n para el Desarrollo de Risaralda, and Fundacion 
Carvajal de Cali. The centre consisted of a series of rooms 
each with a wide front which could be opened (fig. 5.2). The 
producers did not have to pay rent for their space, but they 
did have to pay a percentage of their takings. This 
percentage varied from 3-7% depending on their mark up;
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Eternit, for example, had to pay the top rate. There was 
only one cash desk for all the sellers; each seller wrote a 
receipt for the goods in question which the buyer took to 
the central desk to pay before returning to the producer to 
take away the purchase. It was not possible to buy on 
credit. Any extra profit made was to be ploughed back into 
the community in the form of a health centre, hiring of 
architects, or rubbish collection. The centre was to be 
converted into a school, health centre or community centre 
after the majority of the houses in the settlement had been 
built.

There was room for ten sellers in the centre and seven were 
in business in 1986:
1. Asbestos cement was being sold by the producers, Eternit 
Pacifico, from Cali. They were selling Eternit at a 23% 
discount. Their sales were not as high as they had hoped but 
they thought that this was probably because few builders had 
so far put on their roof.
2. Cement was being sold by Cemento del Valle at the fixed 
government price.
3. Wood and bamboo were being sold by La Floresta, a 
retailer with one other outlet in Pereira. Their sales were 
very low.
4. Electrical appliances were being sold by Electricos Cuba, 
a retailer which bought directly from the producers in 
Medellin or Cali. They were also selling sand and gravel.
5. PVC pipes were being sold by Tapetes de Colombia who 
bought directly from PAVCO in Bogota. They claimed to be 
selling at the same price as they would charge other 
merchants. Their sales were very low, though, and they had 
found that it was the same customers who came back each 
time.(5) Free plastic for use in floors was being offered in 
an attempt to attract more customers.
6. Farol bricks were being sold by the producer from 
Anserma, Valle. They were making a video to try to convince

194



the people to convert from using bocadillo bricks to farol 
bricks.
7. Bocadillo bricks were being sold by a producer from 
Cartago.

Business was very slow in the building materials centre in 
the beginning despite the dynamic leader of the project 
going round the site advertising the centre and distributing 
leaflets giving the prices of some of the materials. In 
1986, the centre was only taking in about 50,000 pesos 
daily; 200-250,000 pesos were required in order to break 
even as the wages of four people (boss, cashier, care-taker 
and guard) and overheads had to be taken out of the profits 
of the centre.(6) The project*s leader hoped that sales 
would pick up as the self-help builders learnt more about 
the centre and as the rate of building accelerated.

There were several reasons for the unpopularity of the 
building materials centre and its lack of success. First, 
there was no real incentive for producers of building 
materials to supply the centre directly, since they already 
had an efficient distribution network for their building 
materials. They were able to supply self-help builders via 
the formal and informal building materials retailers. By 
selling directly to self-help builders, the producers were 
not necessarily expanding their market but were just 
reaching it in a different way. The producers who were co
operating with the project were not charging as low prices 
as had been hoped for. In fact there was very little 
difference in the prices charged by the centre and those 
charged by building materials retailers. This was not too 
surprising given that half of the sellers were retailers 
themselves.

Second, the building materials merchants objected to the 
building materials centre as it attempted to cut through the
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existing system. The centre had the potential to destroy the 
livelihoods of the informal building materials retailers who 
were located nearby. The formal building materials 
merchants, who operated as wholesalers to the smaller 
merchants, also objected to being bypassed and in some cases 
had the power to prevent producers from supplying the 
centre. For example, no iron was sold in the centre as an 
agreement could not be reached between the producers and the 
main iron distributors in Pereira.

The building materials centre was also unpopular amongst the 
self-help builders themselves. Not only was there very 
little cost incentive to purchase from the centre, but the 
buying procedure was very formal and the centre was a 
particularly impersonal place. There was no possiblity for 
chatting with friends and receiving a friendly bit of 
advice, nor were allegiances likely to develop or credit be 
offered. The building materials centre was only able to 
continue operating since it processed building materials 
loans to the self-help builders.

BUILDING MATERIALS LOANS
Loans in the form of building materials are one way in which 
the state can help self-help builders in the construction of 
their homes. In the state projects reviewed by Keare (1987), 
loans for housing construction were limited to credits for 
materials which were frequently tied to purchase of 
materials from project stores. Despite Keare*s general 
conclusion that these credit programmes were useful, he 
argued that families should have greater flexibility in 
seeking materials in the open market and that loans should 
cover the cost of hiring labour.

In 2,500 lotes, the ICT provided loans of 200,000 pesos 
which could be split between the purchase of building 
materials (140,000 pesos) and the hiring of labour (60,000
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pesos). The materials had to be purchased from the building 
materials centre but there was no restriction on which 
building materials were bought. Since the loans covered the 
hiring of labour as well as the purchase of materials, one 
of Keare's (1987) criticisms did not apply in this instance. 
However, by making the building materials centre the sole 
supplier of building materials bought using loans, the self- 
help builders were prevented from making use of their own 
contacts and from buying directly from some building 
materials producers. The most common complaints of 
households concerning the loans, however, were the limited 
number available, and delays in allocating those which were 
being made. ICT themselves faced the problem of recovering 
the loan repayments since no strict means testing had been 
done.

The building materials loans did speed up the rate of 
consolidation for some households and hence reduced the 
length of time that they had to live in a temporary bamboo 
dwelling. It also enabled the purchase of materials in 
larger quantities and thus reduced the diseconomies of scale 
of purchasing in very small amounts. However, as was 
discussed in chapter three, over a longer time period the 
taking out of a loan does not affect the standard of housing 
built. The benefits gained in the short term by households 
who have loans have to be weighed against the obligation to 
pay back a certain amount each month, and the rate of 
interest. The irregular incomes of many self-help households 
make them very wary of having a loan.

BULK PURCHASE OF BUILDING MATERIALS AND COLLECTIVE 
CONSTRUCTION
Another possibility for self-help builders to reduce the 
cost of building materials is to group together to buy in 
bulk. Following their detailed study of self-help builders 
in low-income settlements in Bogota, Rueda ejt a l • (1979)
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suggested the establishment of co-operatives of self-help 
builders in order to avoid the purchase of small quantities 
of materials from local distributors. The prospective 
benefits of self-help builders working together in 
communities are increasingly being advocated (Turner, 1988).

In 2,500 lotes, the self-help builders were divided into 20 
communities with the aim that each community would purchase 
building materials in bulk, and collectively construct their 
houses. The FVPP encouraged bulk purchase by offering the 
use of their trucks to communities, free of charge. A few 
communities purchased some building materials collectively, 
most commonly materials for the house foundations. Many of 
the communities which attempted to purchase materials in 
bulk ran into difficulties. In some cases, money disappeared 
after collection or was ill-used. It was difficult for some 
materials to be distributed equally (such as sand and 
gravel) and after distribution there was a problem with 
theft as there was no storage space. There was also the 
fundamental problem of different people building at 
different rates and hence requiring different materials at 
different times. Hence, a practice which was economically 
sound in reality was very difficult to put into practice.

Peattie (1982) argued that bulk buying of construction 
materials in sites-and-services projects can in fact be a 
regressive measure since it enables large suppliers to 
penetrate the low-income housing market, and may eliminate 
small entrepreneurs. Peattie (1982) also claimed that bulk 
buying is not necessarily cheaper since large producers use 
imported technologies to make high quality materials, 
whereas lower quality materials may be more appropriate. 
Whilst I would agree that when bulk purchases are made the 
small building materials merchants are bypassed, there was 
no evidence that the materials purchased were any different 
to those purchased by individual households. Most self-help
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builders want to build their houses out of Modern* 
materials; bulk purchases should enable them to reduce the 
cost of these materials, but does not alter the materials 
used.

Often communities which buy building materials in bulk plan 
to collectively construct their dwellings. In 2,500 lotes, 
many of the communities had over 100 members which was too 
great a number to successfully co-ordinate in communal 
construction. The underlying cause of this problem stemmed 
from the prevalence of the patron-clientage system in 
Colombia; politicians who were influential in the 
establishment of 2,500 lotes demanded a certain number of 
plots to be distributed amongst their followers. As a 
result, the communities were far larger than originally 
intended. The use of state housing projects for partisan 
political purposes has been clearly demonstrated to be a 
pervasive element in Pereira and in Colombia as a whole 
(Burgess, 1986).

However, even if 2,500 lotes had not been infiltrated by 
politicians and the communities had been smaller, the 
attempts to work communally would still have encountered 
problems. These difficulties stem from the heterogeneous 
nature of self-help households. As was shown both in chapter 
three and the beginning of this chapter, the financial 
resources of households and their sources of labour and 
building materials vary greatly. The very individual nature 
of construction by self-help has been illustrated in the 
household profiles; the problems which would be faced in 
trying to regulate the construction activities of the few 
households outlined can easily be imagined. Many attempts to 
co-ordinate households in collective construction or bulk 
purchase flounder because they are, in effect, trying to 
regularise what is, by its very nature, an individual 
process. There is also a problem of lack of trust among
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community members as they are often not a Community* as 
such, but a group of strangers who have one thing in common, 
a desire to own a house.

PRODUCTION OF BUILDING MATERIALS
The cost of building materials can be reduced at the 
production stage in two ways: either by the production of 
alternative cheaper building materials and/or by self-help 
builders producing the materials themselves. The experiences 
of several such projects will be examined here.

Considerable effort has been directed to finding an 
alternative fibre to asbestos for use in cement roof sheet 
manufacture. This is partly because the importation of 
asbestos fibres uses limited foreign reserves, but also due 
to concern over the connection between lung cancer and 
asbestos. The most successful attempts to develop roof 
sheeting materials which can be manufactured from locally 
available materials are, corrugated asphaltic sheets and 
fibre-reinforced cement (Spence and Cook, 1983). The latter 
was developed by the Intermediate Technology Building 
Materials Workshop in England and has been manufactured in 
several developing countries.

In the early 1980s, a non-profit organisation, Fundemos, 
based in Manizales began to manufacture fibre-reinforced 
cement roofing sheets.(7) The manufacturing process required 
the mixing of the raw materials (cement, sand, and natural 
fibres) which were then vibrated on a metal table and 
moulded over a corrugated template (Ospina, 1985a). The 
sheets were successfully used in a self-help housing project 
organised by Fundemos who decided to continue to manufacture 
the sheets for sale on the open market. In 1986, production 
of the roofing sheets halted altogether due to poor 
sales.(8) The lack of sales was partly due to the marketing 
policy of Eternit who threatened to refuse to supply any
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building materials merchants who stocked the fibre- 
reinforced cement. As the sale of asbestos cement products 
is an important source of income for many merchants, none of 
them would agree to provide a retail outlet for the 
materials produced by Fundemos. Fundemos also encountered 
problems when trying to sell the roofing sheets directly 
from their workshop. Most self-help builders had no 
knowledge of the existence of the roofing sheets, and the 
households who were aware of the new material were unwilling 
to buy a product which was unfamiliar to them.

This example highlights the problems faced when trying to 
introduce a new appropriate technology which is in direct 
competition with a commodity produced by a capitalist firm 
with monopoly control of the market. As Le Brun and Gerry 
(1975: 30) argue, Capitalist enterprises have an interest 
in encouraging the dissolution of petty production which is 
competitive with their own production*. It also illustrates 
the conservatism of self-help builders when faced with a new 
product.

As was shown in chapter three, bamboo is no longer used as a 
building material by construction firms and is only used as 
a temporary material by self-help builders. It is widely 
viewed in Colombia as a poor man's material. In recent 
years, however,there has been an awakening to the potential 
of bamboo as a cheap, readily accessible building material 
which is adaptable to steep building sites, and is resilient 
to seismic disturbances (Parsons, 1991). Some architects 
have developed new techniques to encourage the use of bamboo 
(Hilalgo, 1978; 1981). This research and experimentation has 
focussed in particular on low-cost housing technology 
(Parsons, 1991).

In several, small urban centres in the Department of Caldas, 
self-help housing projects were established in the mid/late
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1980s which used prefabricated bamboo sheets (IHS/GRET,
1990).(9) The prefabricated sheets were made of esterilla 
coated in a cement and mud mortar. They were assembled using 
galvanised wire and were mounted on a concrete base. The 
prefabricated sheets were produced at the construction site. 
In the prefabricated houses, the cost of the building 
materials was halved compared with a similar size brick 
house, and each household put in fewer building hours thus 
saving time and money. Although the self-help participants 
accepted the prefabricated sheets, when they extended their 
houses they did so using bricks (IHS/GRET, 1990). The 
organisers of the project concluded that the prefabricated 
panels had the potential to be produced on a large scale 
given their high quality and low-cost, and the speed at 
which the houses could be constructed. However, the 
organisers claimed that the expansion of the project was 
limited by a lack of governmental support, difficulties in 
organising the production process, and problems of 
acceptance by self-help builders (IHS/GRET, 1990).

In Pereira, the FVPP was planning to build basic housing 
units in bamboo in the sites-and-services project,
Naranjito. The plan was to use the bamboo which was growing 
on the construction site to build houses on the steeper 
slopes. The houses were to be of one storey with the 
possibility for self-help builders to add a second storey 
themselves. A new architectural style had been developed 
with an over-hanging roof to protect the walls. In 1987, the 
project was still in the planning stage, but it had little 
support from the self-help builders. The experiences of the 
FVPP project, and of the project using prefabricated bamboo 
(IHS/GRET, 1990), illustrate the problem of the lack of 
acceptance of traditional materials, even when presented in 
a new form or a new architectural design. However, if bamboo 
were to become widely accepted and used again, the 
intensified rates of exploitation could threaten the supply.

202



This situation would require more conservative management 
practices and a programme of planting fast-growing varieties 
of bamboo (Parsons, 1991),

If self-help builders manufacture building materials, this 
should reduce their cost as all wage labour and middle-men 
are eliminated. Three cases in Pereia where building 
materials were manufactured by self-help builders are 
presented here.

Barrio Hernando Velez Marulanda was one of the first 
settlements established in Pereira by a self-help housing 
association with the support of various state 
institutions.(10) The community decided to construct the 
houses in concrete blocks which they manufactured 
themselves. The two storey houses were constructed one by 
one and allocated to households by lottery (fig. 5.3). In 
1987, twelve years after the construction of the first 
house, only three-quarters of the houses had been built.
Some households had given up waiting for a communally built 
house and had built their houses themselves using materials 
of their own choice. In 1986, the community was no longer 
making its own materials. The members had discovered that it 
had become cheaper to purchase bricks than manufacture the 
cement blocks, and they were anxious to speed up the 
construction of the remaining houses. One of the main 
problems the community faced in the production of the 
concrete blocks, was a shortage of time as most members 
could only participate on Sundays. By manufacturing their 
own materials as well as building their houses, the 
households were inevitably slowing down an already slow 
process.

The community of Byron Gaviria in 2,500 lotes made a 
prefabricated system of cement-based blocks, tiles and slabs 
(fig. 5.4). They were assisted by the national self-help
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Fig. 5.3 A house in Hernando Velez built out of cement 
blocks made by the community.

Fig. 5.4 A prefabricated house built by the community Byron 
Gaviria in 2,500 lotes.



housing association, Servivienda. A loan of 100,000 pesos 
per house was obtained by the community to pay for the 
purchase of the raw materials, hence, only households whose 
financial situation was stable enough could participate. 
About three-quarters of the fifty households in the 
community elected to participate in the project. The raw 
materials were bought in bulk. The tiles were made during 
the week by a paid member of the community and his son, and 
the blocks and slabs were made by the rest of the community 
on Sundays. The houses were collectively built by household 
members. It took just three months to construct all of the 
houses; construction in Byron Gaviria occurred at a far 
faster rate than in the other communities in 2,500 lotes, 
and the inhabitants were some of the first to live in the 
settlement. The advantages of the project were the speed at 
which the houses were built and their low cost. One of the 
main disadvantages was that the pre-fabricated materials 
were not strong enough to support a second floor. If at a 
later date, as is often the case, the occupants wished to 
construct a second floor, they would have to demolish the 
existing house and start again. Many of the participants 
also expressed discontent with their lack of control over 
the use of the money loaned.

The production of building materials by self-help in 2,500 
lotes was encouraged by SENA who loaned two Cinva-Ram block- 
pressing machines to the communities. Earth was the main, 
basic material for the blocks which was mixed with a portion 
of cement. The machines were manually operated. The 
advantages of the blocks are that they were cheap and can be 
produced on the construction site thus eliminating transport 
costs (Santana and Casabuenas, 1981). The community Sinai in
2,500 lotes decided to produce their own blocks using the 
Cinva-Ram. However, partly due to poor leadership, 
production of the blocks was very slow and the community had
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not started to build any houses one year after they had 
obtained their plots.

Similar difficulties faced by self-help builders, when 
producing their own materials, have been identified by other 
authors. In a review of sites-and-services projects in 
several countries, Bamberger (1982) found that the use of 
self-made materials was less important than expected due to 
disguised costs and problems in making the materials. The 
quality of the materials made was often inferior, the 
production of the materials was labour intensive, and the 
households had less free time than had been expected; if 
labour was hired to make the materials then the cost 
advantage disappeared (Bamberger, 1982).

Santana and Casasbuenas (1981) have claimed that most 
attempts to use appropriate technology in low-cost house 
building in Colombia have been no more than interesting, but 
expensive, experiments. They have failed to make any real 
impact on the housing shortage in the country. These 
failures raise doubts as to the ability of appropriate 
technology, in the form it has been developed, to function 
in practice (Santana and Casabuenas, 1981).

CONCLUSION
This chapter has shown how self-help builders obtain their 
building materials from a range of sources. Whether the 
materials are obtained from producers, formal or informal 
retailers, or individuals, varies according to the material 
in question and the resources of the household. It has also 
been illustrated how, relative to the construction industry, 
self-help builders are disadvantaged when buying building 
materials as they buy in small quantities and are unable to 
benefit from the discounts offered by capitalist producers 
and retailers. When certain building materials are in short
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supply, self-help builders are often unable to afford the 
inflated prices.

State organisations in Pereira have not restricted self-help 
builders in their choice of building materials. Rather, the 
state tried to introduce a range of programmes aimed at 
reducing the cost of building materials for self-help 
builders. In the sites-and-services project 2,500 lotes,
SENA encouraged the on-site production of building 
materials, FVPP supported the purchase of building materials 
in bulk and participated in the establishment of a building 
materials centre, and IGT provided building loans for the 
purchase of building materials and hiring of labour.
Although households with ICT loans had to purchase building 
materials from the building materials centre, there was no 
restriction on the types of materials bought. No evidence, 
therefore, was found to support claims that the state uses 
its projects as ’vehicles for the penetration and domination 
of the industrial building materials sector, facilitating 
this process by insisting on credit extensions in the form 
of industrial building materials, by prohibiting the 
community from exercising control over the purchasing of 
materials, or by dissuading or preventing the community from 
organising the on-site production and assembly of materials* 
(Burgess, 1985a: 283).

However, despite the apparent good intentions of the state 
organisations involved in the above programmes, and NGOs 
involved in similar projects, they encountered many 
difficulties. The failure of many projects to reduce 
building materials costs stems partly from the difficulties 
of co-ordinating a heterogeneous group of self-help builders 
who have different capacities and resources available to 
them. The success of construction by self-help depends upon 
its informal nature. Attempts to formalise the process, 
through bulk purchase of building materials or collective
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construction, although based on rational economic motives, 
often fail because they are not able to be flexible enough. 
Projects in which self-help builders produce their own 
materials also encounter difficulties because the work-load 
of an already over-worked population is increased, and the 
rate of construction of the houses is slowed down.

This chapter has also shown how any attempt to cut through 
the established distribution and retail network is likely to 
be strongly resisted by the various interest groups 
affected. This resistance accounts, in large part, for the 
failure of attempts to introduce both alternative building 
materials and retail outlets. Future projects, therefore, 
need to take into account both the nature of construction by 
self-help and the operation of the building materials 
market, if they are to have any chance of success.
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CHAPTER 6

USE AND EXCHANGE OF SELF-HELP HOUSING

INTRODUCTION
Different sections of the housing market view the use and 
exchange values of housing differently. Construction firms 
create use values for others in order to yield exchange 
values for themselves (Harvey, 1973). Self-help housing is 
built for the use of the producer rather than for exchange 
by agents other than the consumer (Burgess, 1978). Not all 
self-help households use their homes for the same purposes; 
for many households the sole function of their home is to 
provide shelter, but some houses also become a source of 
income as home-based enterprises are established or rooms 
are rented out (Gilbert, 1988). Do the possibilities for 
using the home as a source of income increase as houses are 
consolidated? Although self-help houses are built for their 
use value, do some of these houses enter the housing market? 
Who buys self-help houses and how do they raise the money?

These questions are among the issues discussed in this 
chapter. The first section considers the use of the home as 
a place of shelter. How are homes used and divided? Second, 
how the house is used as a workplace is examined, a topic 
which has been sadly neglected despite the important role 
that home enterprises play in the economic strategies of 
many low-income families (McCallum and Benjamin, 1985; 
Strassmann, 1987; Gilbert, 1988). The third section examines 
the use of the house as a source of rental income. Finally, 
the housing market in self-help settlements is examined from 
both the sellers* and the buyers* perspectives.
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HOUSING AS SHELTER
The way in which households use their living space varies 
both between different households and over time. 
Approximately one-quarter of all the houses in the survey 
settlements in Pereira consisted of a single room (table 
6.1). Most households initially concentrated on constructing 
the exterior walls and roof of their homes in order to have 
a habitable structure, before making any internal divisions 
(fig. 6.1). When internal divisions were made, they were 
often built first in esterilla and only when finances 
allowed, were they constructed in brick. In 2,500 lotes and 
Villa Santana, the majority of dividing walls were in 
esterilla whereas in the older settlements of Leningrado, El 
Plum6n and Las Mercedes most of the internal walls were of 
brick. Not only did the type of material used to divide the 
house change over time, but so too did the number of 
divisions erected. Table 6.1 shows how the average number of 
rooms increased with the age of the house; in the older 
barrios almost all the houses were divided into two or more 
rooms. However, despite three-quarters of the houses having 
dividing walls, only 4% had interior wooden doors. Almost 
all the doorways were either open or were covered with 
cloth. The divisions, therefore, provided a degree of 
privacy but did not reduce the transmission of noise within 
the house.

Most of the houses were rectangular in shape. Few had 
separate halls or landings hence one room lead into the 
next; to get from the front to the back of the house often 
entailed walking through all of the rooms. This loss of 
privacy was not important to the households compared with 
the loss of space which would have occurred if connecting 
areas had been included. Rueda e_t al. (1979) also found that 
houses in self-help settlements in Bogota had a small area 
for circulation compared with the living space.
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Table 6.1 NUMBER OF ROOMS PER HOUSE (%)
N o . of 2,500 Villa Lenin El Las All
rooms Lotes Santana grad© Plumdn Mercedes Barrj
1 48 32 7 11 24
2 28 37 31 10 46 32
3 18 23 11 24 9 18
4 4 8 36 24 9 13
5 — 1 17 14 17 7
6 - - 3 14 6 -

7 + 2 - 3 7 3 2
Mean 
(no. )

1.9 2.1 3.6 4.1 3.0 2.6

Sample
size 50 92 37 29 35 243
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Fig. 6.1 A brick house where the interior walls were 
gradually being built (2,500 lotes).

Fig. 6.2 The interior of a bamboo house. Most of the floor 
was still bare earth, plastic bags had been put on 
the walls to try to keep out the rain, and the only 
furniture were a few beds (2,500 lotes).



The kitchen was usually the first room to be divided off 
from the rest of the house; overall, 68% of households had a 
separate cooking area (table 6.2). In the young low-income 
settlements in Dosquebradas, a similar situation was 
identified with 73% of houses having a kitchen but few other 
divisions (FVPD, 1986). Where the houses were part 
brick/part esterilla, the kitchen tended to be in esterilla. 
The kitchen was often a small room with no window and 
makeshift furniture constructed out of boxes and crates. 70% 
of the households cooked on electric rings though many also 
had a petroleum stove to reduce their electricity bills and 
for use during the frequent power cuts. Very few households 
had a complete cooker or special kitchen units.

Only 14% of the houses had a separate living room and just 
8% a separate dining room (table 6.2). The living room 
usually also served as the dining room, and was often used 
for sleeping in. In 2,500 lotes and Villa Santana, only one- 
quarter of households had living areas which did not also 
serve as sleeping areas. In El Plum6n, however, three- 
quarters of the households were no longer sleeping in their 
living rooms. In 2,500 lotes, 60% of houses had no separate 
bedroom and in Villa Santana 49%, whereas in the older 
settlements of Leningrado, El Plum&n and Las Mercedes only 
11%, 7% and 14% respectively of houses had no bedrooms. The 
above data illustrate how the first priority of the 
households was to separate a cooking area, followed by 
separate living and sleeping areas.

Generally speaking, the quality of the furniture improved 
with the standard of the building materials and size of the 
house. In the more consolidated houses, many households had 
furniture appropriate to the room’s function, though a 
dining table and chairs were quite rare. In houses where 
living rooms doubled as sleeping rooms, the only furniture 
was often an assortment of beds (fig. 6.2). There were, of
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Table 6.2 USE OF ROOMS (%)

No. of 2,500 Villa Lenin- El Las All
rooms Lotes Santana grado Plum6n Mercedes Barrios
EXCLUSIVELY FOR SLEEPING
0 60 49 11 7 14 36
1 22 27 25 17 49 28
2 14 18 33 28 9 19
3 4 5 25 24 9 11
4 3 17 14 5
5 3 7 6 2

FOR SLEEPING AND OTHER FUNCTIONS
0 26 25 64 76 46 40
1 70 66 25 24 51 54
2 4 8 11 — 3 6
3 — 1 — — — —

EXCLUSIVELY FOR LEISURE
0 94 97 61 69 89 86
1 6 3 39 31 11 14

EXCLUSIVELY FOR EATING
0 98 99 77 83 89 92
1 2 1 23 17 11 8

EXCLUSIVELY FOR COOKING
0 40 41 31 14 9 31
1 60 59 69 86 91 68

Sample
size 50 92 37 29 35 243

214



course, some anomalies, occasionally a poor quality bamboo 
house was well furnished, or a house which was impressive 
from the exterior was very sparsely furnished. In many of 
the poorer quality houses, interior walls were covered with 
pictures, often cut out of magazines, in an attempt to 
brighten up the room. Pictures of the Pope and Jesus tended 
to occupy the most prominant spaces reflecting the 
importance of the Catholic religion in the inhabitants' 
lives and their often expressed belief in a better life 
after death.

A list of household possessions is presented in table 6.3. 
The most common item, possessed by 84% of all households, 
was an iron. Personal appearance was considered to be very 
important, and immaculately dressed people often emerged 
from very poor looking dwellings. Possession of a television 
was also a high priority, two-thirds of the households owned 
one. A source of music was also important and the majority 
of households had a radio and/or a cassette player. A 
liquidiser, primarily for making drinks out of fresh fruit, 
was also high on the list of priorities. None of the 
households questionned owned a car and few had a bicycle; 
the majority relied upon buses for transport. While even the 
most recent self-help builders had the most common 
possessions, households in the older settlements had more 
possessions on average (table 6.4). This suggests that as 
the households were able to consolidate their dwellings, 
they were also able to purchase more possessions.

Most daily household activities, such as cooking, eating, 
and socialising, took place indoors. This was quite 
different to the situation described by Schlyter and 
Schlyter (1979) in a squatter settlement in Zambia, where 
outdoor space was used for food preparation, cooking, 
washing, eating and bathing as well as socialising. In 
Pereira, washing and bathing usually took place outdoors but
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Table 6.3 HOUSEHOLD POSSESSIONS

Percent who own:
Radio 64
Liquidizer 61
Sewing machine 38
Iron 84
Cassette recorder 61
Fridge 37
Bike 12
Car 0
B & W Television 66
Colour Television 11
Gas ring 15
Electric ring 70
Telephone 2
Sample size 243

Table 6.4 NUMBER OF HOUSEHOLD POSSESSIONS

Mean Range
2,500 Lotes 5.5 1 - 9
Villa Santana 4.2 0 - 9
Leningrado 6.2 1 - 1 0
El Plum6n 7.3 2 - 1 2
Las Mercedes 6.1 1 - 1 0
Sample size 243



often in privacy on a patio at the back of the house or in 
an annex built out of esterilla (fig 6.3). Women did meet 
each other during the day but usually inside each others* 
homes. It was the children who made most use of the space 
around the home, playing in the streets and backyards.

HOUSING AS WORKPLACE
There was evidence in all of the barrios studied that some 
houses were not only used as buildings in which to live, but 
also as places from which a store was run or a workshop 
operated. The use of the home as a workplace in low-income 
settlements has been investigated mainly by anthropologists 
(Peattie, 1968; Perlmann, 1976; Lobo, 1982; Bohman, 1984). 
These authors have provided clear evidence of the prevalence 
of the use of the home as a workplace, especially by women, 
and the importance of these activities in the budgets of 
individual households. The studies have tended, though, to 
focus on individual households, rather than on the frequency 
of home-based enterprises across the city (Gilbert, 1988).

Peattie (1974) found that 19% of households in a low-income 
settlement in Bogota ran enterprises from their home. 
Similarly, Strassmann (1985) discovered home-based 
enterprises in 17% of houses in the squatter settlements of 
Lima.(l) 20% of the households questioned in Pereira had 
some form of income-earning activity within the home (table 
6.5). Home-based activities were most common in 2,500 lotes 
where they operated from 28% of the houses. This is 
surprising insofar as it is generally believed that newer 
settlements have fewer activities (Gilbert, 1988) and 
because restrictions on the establishment of home-based 
enterprises are often reported in state projects. Many of 
the enterprises operating in 2,500 lotes, however, were very 
small; households sold drinks, ices and food often only on 
Sundays when the settlement became a hive of activity with 
people building their homes, many of whom were not yet
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Fig. 6.3 The exterior of the bamboo house in fig. 6.2
showing the enclosed washing area at the front of 
the house (2,500 lotes).

Fig. 6.4 A consolidated house in which the owners had set up 
a shop, next to a small bamboo house showing how 
self-help houses are consolidated at different 
rates (2,500 lotes).



Table 6.5 NUMBER OF HOUSEHOLDS USING
HOME AS A WORKPLACE (%)

2,500 Lotes 28
Villa Santana 18
Leningrado 16
El Pliimdn 17
Las Mercedes 17
Mean 20
Sample size (243)

Table 6.6 TYPE OF HOME-BASED
(%)

ENTERPRISE

Manufacturina
Dressmaking/tailoring 25
Shoes 8
Other 6

Retail/Commercial
General 23
Drinks/ices/sweets 25
Vegetables 4
Production & sale of food 4
Personal services 4

Sample size 48
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resident. If these very small, temporary enterprises are 
removed from the calculations, 18% of households in 2,500 
lotes had home-based enterprises, a figure very similar to 
that in the other barrios.

A range of home-based enterprises was identified, broadly 
divisible into two categories: manufacturing and 
retail/commercial (table 6.6). The manufacturing activities 
included both production on a piecework basis for a local 
entrepreneur, and activities where production was on a one- 
off basis for a local customer or for sale in the street. 
Four shoe-makers, two tailors and one leatherworker all 
operated under the putting-out system. These occupations 
were male dominated and in most cases the work was carried 
out by two or more male members of the household.(2) As the 
workshops filled at least one room, they all operated from 
relatively large, consolidated houses and tended to form the 
main source of income for the household. Small, poor quality 
houses did not have enough space for the equipment needed, 
and there was often also the possibility of rain leaking 
through the roof or the bamboo walls damaging equipment and 
materials.

There were two examples where production was for the open 
market. In one enterprise, a man made chandeliers which he 
sold on the streets in the centre of Pereira, and in 
another, a woman made dolls which she sold from her home. In 
both instances the money earned was an important source of 
income. The most common form of manufacturing within the 
home, however, was dressmaking done to order. This was 
carried out entirely by women. For some, especially single, 
women such work was an important source of income. For 
others it was very much supplementary to the man's income, 
although it could still be vital especially in times of male 
unemployment.(3)
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The most common type of home-based enterprise was retailing 
which accounted for almost 60% of the activities reported. 
Retailers were also found to be the most frequent type of 
enterprise in Bogot'a (Peattie, 1980; Gilbert and Ward, 1985) 
and elsewhere (McCallum and Benjamin, 1985). General stores 
selling food, soap products, kerosene etc., were mainly run 
jointly by couples for whom it was their only source of 
income. These stores tended to be in the front room of brick 
houses and hence were only found in the more consolidated 
houses (fig, 6.4). Their customers were all local people, 
often children sent by their mothers, who tended to purchase 
in small quantities.(4) The general stores play an important 
role in low-income settlements offering credit as well as 
selling in small quantities, and saving local residents 
travel time. Three of the general stores also doubled as 
bars with pool tables; these enterprises were in two storey 
houses, the household lived on the first floor and the 
ground floor was devoted to the business.

The sale of drinks and sweets etc. on a smaller scale was 
predominantly run by women operating from a wide range of 
house-types. One exception was an old man who sold sweets 
and cigarettes from a trolley infront of his house. He had 
been forced to stop selling in the centre of Pereira after 
the introduction of a sales licence for street sellers which 
he could not afford. As a result of having to sell from his 
home, his sales had dropped with severe consequences for him 
and his wife for whom it was their only income. There were 
also two cases where individuals produced as well as sold 
food: one was a male baker and the other, a woman who made 
arepas and empanadas.(5) Personal services were also on 
offer including injections, washing and ironing, and 
hairdressing, all carried out by women.

There are several issues which arise from these data. A 
clear divide is identifiable between the kinds of home-based
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enterprises run by men and by women. Male-run enterprises 
tend to be more visible and earn most money. In order to 
understand why this distinction occurs, it is important to 
understand ’how cultural definitions of women as wives and 
mothers intervene in economic processes1 (Bohman, 1984:
129). In Colombia, a married woman’s place is considered to 
be in the home; if she has to find paid work, the family 
loses prestige. If it is necessary for a married woman to 
work, she will try to find some activity which is compatible 
with her roles as wife and mother. Bohman (1984) found in 
Medellin that of women in employment, almost half worked 
within their own homes especially as dressmakers or in small 
selling operations. Given Colombian men’s attitude to 
women’s work and its invisibility, it is likely that many 
female income-earning activities go unrecorded especially 
when men are interviewed.(6)

Some of the home-based enterprises were destined to have a 
short life-span; an example was households who set up a 
small store as their only way of earning a living after 
becoming unemployed. These stores tended to stock a limited 
range of goods given the lack of capital, and were viewed as 
only being a temporary source of income by their owners. In 
2,500 lotes, some households responded to an immediate 
demand for refreshments on Sundays, and two building 
materials merchants were established (as discussed in 
chapter 4). In time, these enterprises are likely to cease 
functioning and be replaced by others, such as general 
stores, which cater for the longer term needs of the 
community. Not all the home-based enterprises encountered, 
however, were of a temporary nature. Some of the workshops 
appeared to be thriving and their owners were talking of 
expanding the business. Other enterprises were likely to 
survive as their owners had no alternative way of making 
money. This applied especially to women who had been left by 
their husbands; the only way these women could both earn a
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living, and look after their children was to work from the 
home.

Most of the people working in home-based enterprises were 
not able to state how much they earned since they had no 
fixed wage. It was often not even possible for them to 
estimate an average income, since they made little attempt 
to keep track of purchases and sales, and many households 
spent the money they earned straight away.(7) It was, 
therefore, impossible to estimate the average contribution 
of home-based enterprises to household incomes. It was 
evident, however, that money earned from home-based 
enterprises helped households finance the consolidation of 
their homes. In turn, as the houses were consolidated, 
households had greater possibilities for setting up an 
income generating activity in their home.

HOUSING AND RENTAL INCOME
Recent research has revealed that many low-income families 
rent out rooms within their home (Edwards, 1982; Gilbert, 
1983; 1987; Green, 1987; 1988; Gilbert and Varley, 1991). 
Within the survey settlements, however, only nine owner- 
occupier households (4%) rented out rooms (table 6.7). 
Renting was absent in the newest settlement 2,500 lotes, and 
occurred in only one house in Villa Santana. In the three 
older settlements, between 7% and 9% of households rented 
out rooms. This is still considerably lower than Gilbert and 
Ward's (1985) finding that 18% of owner families were 
earning money from rent in Bogota. The low figure found for 
Pereira is probably due to the relatively young age of the 
settlements studied. As settlements are consolidated and 
houses increase in size, more renters and landlords are 
found (Peattie, 1980, Gilbert and Ward, 1985).

All of the houses where rooms were rented out were 
consolidated brick houses, the majority of which had two
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Tables 6.7 RENTING OF ROOMS AND HOUSES

% households % houses rented
renting rooms

2,500 Lotes - -

Villa Santana 1 7
Leningrado 8 11
El Plumdn 7 12
Las Mercedes 9 10
Mean 4 7
Sample size 243 261
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storeys.(8) In most of these houses, the owners lived 
upstairs and rented out the bottom half of the house. This 
created a formal separation of the space used by the owners 
and their tenants. In two houses where the renters were also 
relatives, however, the living space was shared and the rent 
included board as well as lodging. Rent made up 25% of the 
total household income on average. Despite the small size of 
the sample in Pereira, the contribution of money from 
renting to the household budget was similar to that found by 
Gilbert and Ward (1985) in Bogota (28%) and Edwards (1982) 
in Bucaramanga 30%. As Gilbert (1983) and Green (1987) 
observed elsewhere in Latin America, petty landlordism was 
the norm; most landlords were themselves poor, they rented 
out a few rooms as a sideline to supplement their income 
(Gilbert, 1983; Green, 1987). Renting by low-income 
households is, therefore, more a survival strategy, and a 
means of consolidating the house, than a profit-making 
enterprise (Gilbert, 1988).

7% of houses in the survey settlements were rented (table 
6.7).(9) The frequency of rented houses varied with the age 
of the barrio, no houses were rented in 2,500 lotes, 7% were 
rented in Villa Santana, and between 10% and 12% were rented 
in the three older settlements. This coincides with Baross 
and Mesafs (1986) finding that in the younger settlements in 
Medellin, only 5-10% of houses were rented; only in the 
older settlements did the renting of houses occur to a 
greater degree (about 25% in settlements over 20 years old).

HOUSING AS AN EXCHANGEABLE COMMODITY
Despite the proliferation of research on the nature of the 
land market for low-income housing (Gilbert, 1981; Baross, 
1983; Doebele, 1983), very little work has investigated the 
nature of the resale market in houses (Gilbert, 1988).
Burgess (1977, 1978), however, has provided a theoretical 
analysis of the nature of self-help housing starting from a
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critique of Turner's (1967, 1968, 1969, 1976) concept of 
housing. Burgess claims that Turner misunderstood the 
relationship between utility (use value) and market value 
(exchange value), and denied the commodity status of self- 
help housing. These errors, Burgess claimed, stemmed from 
Turner's failure to consider: *1. the transformation of the 
self-help house into the commodity form by the producer 
himself; 2. the fact that one man's use-value can be another 
man's exchange-value and vice versa; 3. that a self-help 
house can be a very different commodity to the various 
interest groups operating in the broader urban market' 
(Burgess, 1982: 61). Burgess argued that even if self-help 
houses are produced by the consumer, they should not be seen 
only in terms of use values but must be understood as part 
of the process of commodity formation.

Conway (1982) entered the debate and argued that self-help 
houses should be classified as potential commodities; under 
certain circumstances the exchange values of a self-built 
house can become important for the owner and the house can 
assume a real commodity form. Smart (1986), however, argued 
that calling self-help houses 'potential commodities' tells 
us nothing since any use values could become exchange values 
in societies dominated by the production of commodities. He 
claims that research is required which deals 'more directly 
with specific processes of housing production in particlar 
cities, in order to truly understand the operation and 
impact of the squatter property market' (Smart, 1986:31).

For a self-help house to become a real commodity, the 
exchange value of the house has to be realisable requiring 
both an owner wishing to sell and a purchaser willing and 
able to buy. The operation of the self-help housing market 
will be examined below in relation to the households 
interviewed in Villa Santana, Leningrado, El Plumon and Las 
Mercedes•(10)
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SELLING SELF-HELP HOUSING
Most of the households interviewed in Pereira were first
time owners; only 22% had previously owned a house and of 
these, 82% had owned only one other house (table 6.8), The 
households which had previously sold a house had used a 
range of sales methods, although only one household had used 
an intermediary (comisionista).(11) Nearly two-thirds of the 
households sold their house either to or through family and 
friends. This practice shows the importance of personal 
connections and a possible distrust of strangers; as the 
arrangements are informal, often due to a lack of title 
deeds, house owners often considered it essential to sell to 
someone who could be trusted. In these instances, the 
payment was often made in installments rather than a lump 
sum. Given the difficulties of obtaining a loan for house 
purchase, this can be a key factor in the exchange process. 
Other households had just put a notice in the window of 
their home advertising it was for sale or had sold to people 
walking by who were looking and asking. Several households 
had sold their house to CARDER as part of a slum clearance 
scheme along the banks of the river.

The reason why people move is an interesting question but 
one difficult to answer.(12) Table 6.9 shows that the most 
common reason for selling a house was moving to Pereira; 
most of these households sold a small farm prior to moving. 
Other households wanted to move between barrios within 
Pereira, sometimes to be nearer to family or at other times 
to live in a more pleasant area. Households which had sold a 
house in order to improve their living conditions, included 
some which had subsequently bought a better house and others 
which had built the new one themselves; one man wanted to 
build an anti-seismic house for fear of earthquakes, and 
another wanted to have a legal house. Several households 
moved to a house in a different location in order to set up 
a small shop in the new house. The 1 other* category covers a
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Table 6.8 NUMBER OF HOUSEHOLDS WHICH 
HAD PREVIOUSLY SOLD A HOUSE 

(%)

Villa Santana 21
Leningrado 14
El Plumdn 31
Las Mercedes 26
Mean 22
Sample size 193

Table 6.9 REASON FOR SELLING A HOUSE
(%)

Move to Pereira 22
Change barrio in Pereira 19
Obtain better house 17
Sold to CARDER 14
Work reasons 8
Other 19

Sample size 36



wide range of reasons. In one case, a family sold their 
house in order to pay for hospital treatment. One man lost 
his house in a business deal, and another house, a woman 
claimed, was sold by her husband when he was drinking in a 
bar and did not know what he was doing! She was very bitter 
about this as they were forced to rent for 15 years before 
they were able to buy another house. Superstition was 
another reason for moving; in one case a young member of the 
family died and it was felt to be unlucky to remain in the 
same house.

Almost 70% of households who had sold a previous house had 
built it themselves, suggesting that households enter the 
self-help housing market by first obtaining a plot of land 
on which they construct a dwelling. They are then in a 
position to buy and sell houses. However, although half of 
the households who sold a house bought another one, the 
other half subsequently bought a plot of land on which they 
built another house by self-help. This pattern suggests that 
many households are not just involved in the construction of 
one house during their lifetime, but may in fact build 
several.

16% of all the households interviewed had tried to sell 
their current house but had been unsuccessful. The figure 
was much higher in the two illegal settlements of El Plumon 
(22%) and Leningrado (21%) than in the state project of Las 
Mercedes (6%). A quarter of the households which had tried 
to sell had used a comisionista. Other households had tried 
to sell through friends or had put up a notice on the wall 
while a few had tried to arrange a swop. Most households had 
not succeeded in selling because they could not get a high 
enough price for their house. One household could not find 
anyone interested, another claimed that the lack of legal 
documents was the problem, and a few others had only just 
begun to sell.
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The general impression given by the households was that it 
was very difficult to sell their houses. Some of those who 
had not tried to sell their house implied that there was no 
point in doing so as it was so difficult. Others maintained 
that there was no point (1 Para que? 1) as they had no reason 
to move and nothing to gain by it. Some people, when asked 
if they were thinking of selling their house, looked totally 
incredulous and claimed that they would never sell it after 
all the work which they had put into building it. Chant 
(1984) also found that in Queretaro, Mexico, most households 
would not sell their home at any price because of the number 
of sacrifices they had made whilst constructing it. Some 
home-owners interviewed claimed that they would not sell as 
they viewed their home as an inheritance for their children.

This examination of the selling of self-help houses has 
shown how: first, it was often difficult to sell the houses 
and, therefore, difficult to convert the house into a real 
commodity; and second, many of the households had no wish to 
sell their house.

BUYING SELF-HELP HOUSING
Among the households questioned in Villa Santana,
Leningrado, El Plumon and Las Mercedes, only 23% had bought 
a house (table, 6.10). The majority, therefore, had acquired 
only a bare plot. The situation varied considerably, 
however, between barrios. In El Plumon, 59% of households 
had bought their house, in Villa Santana 20%, in Leningrado 
19% and in Las Mercedes only 9% (table 6.10). The high 
frequency of house purchases in El Plumon was probably a 
consequence of it being an invasion; the only way potential 
speculators could lay claim to a plot of land was by 
building a house on it. Most of the houses in El Plumon had 
been bought during the first couple of years after the 
initial invasion. As the settlement became more
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Table 6.10 NUMBER OF 
WHICH HAD

(%)

HOUSEHOLDS 
BOUGHT A HOUSE

Villa Santana 20
Leningrado 19
El Plumdn 59
Las Mercedes 9
Mean 23

Sample size 193

Table 6.11 HOW HOUSEHOLDS KNEW A
HOUSE WAS FOR SALE (%)

Through family and friends 53
Walking and asking 33
Notice on house -

Comisionista 8
Renting house 3
Provivienda 3

Sample size 45
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consolidated, the number of houses which changed hands 
decreased.

Just over half of the house-buyers had found their house 
through the medium of family and friends and a further third 
had found a house by walking and looking and asking (table 
6.11). In three instances the services of a comisionista had 
been used and in one case a household bought the house that 
they had been renting. 47% of buyers knew the previous 
owners•

When asked why they had chosen to buy a particular house, 
many respondents regarded this a strange question and 
implied that choice had not been an issue; they had bought 
the first house they could afford. Only 28 households gave 
specific reasons for having bought their house including: 
liking the area, liking the house, to be near relatives and 
friends, to be near work, finding a cheap house, and it was 
a relative*s house. Overall, choice did not seem to enter 
into the decision to purchase a house in the same way as it 
does in the developed world or in households with higher 
incomes.

In order to raise money to buy a dwelling, 44% of households 
either sold or swopped a previous dwelling or plot of land 
(table 6.12). Swopping was a surprisingly common feature, 
approximately one-fifth of all houses were obtained in this 
way. Sometimes one of the households paid a sum of money on 
top or offered other items in exchange, a car, a motorbike 
and even chickens were mentioned. Swops were most common 
between friends, but there were cases where a comisionista 
set up the arrangement, or households just asked people if 
they were interested in making a swop.

Households who had not sold or swopped a property raised the 
money to purchase their house in a variety of ways. The
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Table 6.12 METHODS OF FINANCING 
HOUSE PURCHASE (%)

Savings 42
Lump sum 18
Liauidaci6n 11
Loan 11
Sold plot/property 24
Swapped plot/house 20

Sample size 45
N.B. % totals are greater 
since households combined 
of raising finance.

than 100% 
several methods

Table 6.13 METHOD OF PAYMENT FOR HOUSE

Cash 62
Swapped 20
Installments 11
Given 2
Other 4

Sample size 45
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majority of households bought their house using savings. The 
households which had loans (11%), all borrowed money from 
friends or relatives; no household obtained a formal loan or 
mortgage. Almost two-thirds of the households paid for the 
house in cash (table 6.13). Another 11% were paying in 
installments; in all of these cases the house was bought 
from friends or relatives of the family. One household was 
given a house by relatives.

When the houses were bought, 53% of them were in esterilla, 
40% were built of bricks and 7% were a mixture of the two. 
Subsequently, 87% of the households performed some major 
form of renovation or extension. Almost half of all 
households who bought a house improved the essential 
services (water, electricity, sanitation), just over half 
improved or changed the building materials, and 40% extended 
the house. 20% of the households made all three improvements 
and another 24% made two improvements. These data show that 
when self-help houses are bought, the process of 
construction is far from complete and the new owners often 
participate in the consolidation process. Buying a self-help 
house should, therefore, be seen as a continuum from buying 
a plot of land; the distinction between the two is not 
always clear cut.(13) It is thus not too surprising that 
there was no significant difference between the incomes of 
households which had bought an empty plot of land and those 
which had bought a house.(14) As the incomes of the original 
and recent residents were similar, there was no evidence of 
gentrification (the moving out of relatively poorer 
residents in favour of more affluent groups). Several other 
recent studies have also found little evidence of 
displacement of households through gentrification in low- 
income settlements (Skinner et a_l. , 1987; Rakodi, 1988; Kool 
et al., 1989).
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HOUSEHOLD PROFILES
A few households which purchased a house will be presented 
here to illustrate some of the points mentioned above, and 
to demonstrate the range of houses, households and methods 
of purchase encountered.

1. Suarez family
In 1980, the Suarez family moved from rented accommodation 
in the centre of Pereira to a house they had purchased in 
Leningrado. They found out that the house was for sale 
through being members of the organisation Provivienda. They 
used savings to purchase the house which cost 15,000 pesos. 
They also took over the monthly repayments of 9,000 pesos 
for the plot of land. The house measured 6 by 5 m and was 
built of esterilla with a roof of cart6n. In 1982, the 
Suarez family moved the esterilla house to the back of the 
plot and built a brick room with a roof of asbestos cement 
(also 6 by 5 m) at the front of the plot. Household members 
carried out the dismantling and re-building of the bamboo 
house, but labour was hired to build the brick room. A loan 
of 70,000 pesos was taken out from Sr Suarez's place of work 
(a wood retailing business) to pay for the extra materials. 
The household also paid for the house to be connected to the 
electricity supply and the mains of water and sewerage. The 
house was divided into four rooms, two at the back (in 
esterilla) for cooking and sleeping, and two at the front 
(in brick), one of which was a bedroom and the other served 
as a dining/living/ bedroom. The only place to sit inside 
was on beds, and the house was home to an extended family of 
eight adults and three children.

2. Moreno family
The Morenos purchased a house in El Plumon in 1983, prior to 
which they lived in Barrio Cuba in rented accommodation.
They bought the house from relatives for 100,000 pesos which 
they were paying for in installments over a period of four
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years. When the Morenos bought the house, it was a one- 
roomed esterilla house. Gradually they laid foundations and 
built a 48 m2 brick house. A liquidacion of 50,000 pesos was 
taken out from Sr Moreno's place of work (a workshop making 
silencers) to buy building materials and to hire labour. The 
household was a nuclear family, a couple in their thirties 
with two children. There were just three rooms in the house, 
one kitchen, one bedroom and a well-furnished living/dining 
room.

3. Alvarez family
In 1984, the Alvarez family purchased a house from a friend 
in El Plumon for 300,000 pesos. Prior to living in El 
Plumon, they lived near Medellin in a bahareque house which 
they had built themselves and subsequently sold to a cousin 
for 80,000 pesos. They chose to move to the settlement El 
Plumon as five of Sr Alvarez's brothers were already living 
there. The house they bought was brick but was only 9 by 4 
m. The Alvarez family hired labour to build an extra 9 by 10 
m in brick, which they paid for out of savings. The roof was 
of asbestos cement and the floor concrete, with a metal door 
and metal barred windows at the front of the house. The 
house had six rooms; three bedrooms, a living room, a dining 
room and a kitchen. The family consisted of Sr Alvarez (aged 
44) and his wife (aged 37) who lived together with three of 
their four teenage children. Sr Alvarez worked for one of 
his brothers in the market in Pereira selling vegetables.
Two of his children also worked in the market carrying 
people's purchases to their homes. The total household 
weekly income was about 8,000 pesos in 1987.

4. Escobar family
The Escobars moved into a house in the Monserrate section of 
Villa Santana in November 1986. Prior to moving, they lived 
in a brick house in the centre of Pereira which they had 
built by self-help. The Escobars chose to move out of the
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centre of Pereira as they found it too noisy. Sr Escobar was 
particularly keen to move to Villa Santana because it was at 
a slightly higher altitude and hence had a better climate 
for his orchids to grow in! In order to find a house in 
Villa Santana, the household walked around the barrio asking 
about any houses for sale until they found someone to swop 
houses with. The Escobars chose to swop their house so that 
they had no chance to spend the money from the sale of their 
house on anything other than a new house. They paid the 
previous owners an extra 60,000 pesos for the new house. 
After moving in, the Escobars replaced some of the zinc in 
the roof with Eternit, put in a metal door and window at the 
front, plastered the walls, put in a false ceiling and added 
a toilet and shower. The extra materials cost 180,000 pesos 
and a total of 120,000 pesos was paid to hired labourers.
The improvements were financed with the households* savings 
and with loans from various friends totalling 200,000 pesos. 
There were three rooms in the house; a bedroom, a kitchen 
and a living/dining/sleeping room. Sr Escobar (aged 53) 
worked as a watchman and earned just over the minimum 
income; this was the family*s only source of income. The 
rest of the household consisted of Sra Escobar (aged 47), a 
19 year old daughter who spent the day looking after a sick 
aunt in return for her meals, and two younger daughters who 
were at school.

THE SELF-HELP HOUSING MARKET
The evidence from Pereira suggests that the market for self- 
help houses is small. Self-help settlements are dominated by 
a land market rather than a housing market, though, the 
distinction between the two is far from clear cut; in over 
half of the cases where a house was bought, it was only a 
temporary bamboo shack which did not represent much of an 
improvement on buying a plot of land. Baross and Mesa 
(1986), therefore, categorised the purchase a temporary 
structure as land purchase. They found that few households

237



bought a house rather than land, in pirate urbanisations 
10%, and in invasions 8%. If the data for Pereira are 
similarly classified, only 11% of households purchased a 
house. It is possible that the self-help housing market is 
larger in settlements older than those studied in Pereira. 
However, Baross and Mesa (1986) discovered that very little 
exchange of houses occurs for decades because even in the 
late stages of consolidation of settlements, most new 
households still buy land as the entry acquisition for 
settling.

The question remains as to why so few self-help houses enter 
the property market? The data from Pereira suggest several 
answers to this question. First, many self-help households 
have no intention of selling their house after all the hard 
work that went into building it. Second, households which 
purchase dwellings in self-help settlements do not have 
access to formal loans, nor do they have high incomes which 
enable them to save. It is, therefore, very difficult for 
households to raise enough money to purchase a house. Under 
these circumstances, it is hardly surprising that when self- 
help houses are bought, it is not uncommon for the sellers 
and buyers to be friends or family who arrange for the 
payment to be made in installments. Neither is it surprising 
to discover that approximately half of the households which 
bought a house, had previously built one themselves which 
they had then sold or swopped; they entered the housing 
market through first engaging in self-help construction 
themselves.

Third, the lack of title deeds (escrituras) could also be a 
limiting factor, though the effect of illegality on the 
self-help housing market is far from clear. When illegal 
houses exchange hands, a document of purchase and sale is 
drawn up between the buyer and seller which has no 
foundation in the formal legal system. If the house being
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sold is legal, the title deeds are conveyed between the two 
parties through a complicated legal process involving six 
distinct stages (Burgess, 1985b), In the settlements studied 
in Pereira, a higher percentage of households had been 
unsuccessful in selling their houses in Leningrado and El 
Plum6n than in Las Mercedes, suggesting that lack of title 
deeds may hinder households wishing to sell. However, since 
a far higher percentage of houses had exchanged hands in the 
illegal settlements, it could be that title deeds in fact 
reduce the self-help housing market, possibly because of the 
complicated legal proceedure or alternatively because once 
owners have obtained a legal house, they have no wish to 
sell it.

The evidence from the survey settlements in Pereira suggests 
that it is inappropriate to view self-help houses only in 
terms of their use value, since at any stage they do have an 
exchange value. However, the fact that the houses have an 
exchange value does not mean that the use value is not 
important, nor that the self-help house can be viewed as a 
totally alienated commodity. As Baross and Mesa have 
claimed, 1 the current criticism of the ’Marxist* school on 
Turner’s writings about the market character of the low- 
income housing stock is largely misplaced* (Baross and Mesa, 
1986: 168). For the majority of self-help builders, the use 
value of the house predominates over any consideration of 
the exchange value, regardless of whether they have, or have 
not been, involved in capitalist relations of exchange in 
the buying of materials and the building of the house.
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CONCLUSION
For the majority of households, the sole use of their home 
is as a place to live. Over time as the house is 
consolidated, the interior is divided into rooms with 
separate functions. The first room to be partitioned from 
the rest of the house is the kitchen. Especially in the 
early years, most rooms in the house serve multiple 
functions•

20% of households used their home as a workplace. Some of 
the larger, more consolidated homes housed shops or 
workshops which provided the main source of income for the 
family. In other instances, the money earned from the home 
was a minor, but still important, part of the household 
income. Especially for some single women, working in their 
home provided a vital source of employment which they could 
combine with their domestic responsibilities. Money earned 
from the home-based enterprises aided the consolidation 
process of the houses. The renting of rooms was not a common 
way of earning extra income for the households interviewed, 
mainly because of the relatively young age of the 
settlements studied. Renting was confined to the more 
consolidated houses. Hence, as households consolidate their 
dwellings, the opportunities open to them to earn extra 
income, either through the renting out of rooms or the 
establishment of home-based enterprises, increase.

Most self-help houses do not enter the commodity market 
since their owners have no desire to sell and because it is 
hard for prospective sellers to obtain a satisfactory price. 
When constructing their houses, self-help builders are more 
concerned with use values than with the house*s exchange 
value. The sellers reported finding it hard to encounter a 
buyer, and the buyers found it hard to locate a house on the 
market which they could afford. When houses are bought and 
sold, the exchange operates in an informal manner;
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intermediaries are rarely involved and the money for the 
purchase is raised through informal mechanisms.

Half of those who bought a house entered the property market 
by first of all building a house themselves and almost all 
who bought, subsequently improved their houses. A continuum 
was, therefore, identified between buying a plot of land for 
self-help house building and buying a self-built house. The 
market in self-help settlements is, therefore, predominantly 
a land market rather than a housing market; people buy land 
and build houses rather than engage in house transactions.

241



CHAPTER 7

CONCLUSIONS

INTRODUCTION
The main objective of the thesis was to examine the use of 
building materials in self-help house construction in 
Pereira, In particular, the aim was to investigate the 
production and distribution of building materials in 
Colombia and attempts to reduce the cost of materials for 
self-help builders. The degree to which construction by 
self-help has become increasingly commercialised, and the 
houses commodified, was also analysed. This concluding 
chapter discusses the principal findings of the thesis, 
suggests future research areas, and outlines several 
practical implications.

THESIS FINDINGS
Petty capitalist enterprises show a tendency for survival. 
One of the objectives of the thesis was to consider the 
relationship between the capitalist (formal) sector and the 
petty capitalist (informal) sector of both the housing 
market and the building materials industry. The question of 
whether this relationship is competitive, complementary or 
benign was raised.

It is clear that in Colombia, neither the state nor 
capitalist construction firms are capable of providing 
housing at a price which low-income groups can afford, nor 
are they able to supply housing in sufficient quantity to 
solve the growing housing deficit. Self-help construction 
continues to be the main way by which the poor become home
owners, and there is no sign that this will change in the 
near future. Construction by formal firms is very different 
from self-help construction; the formal and informal 
construction sectors supply housing for different income
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groups and there is no competition between the sectors in 
the sale of their final product.

Within self-help settlements, home-based enterprises provide 
an important source of income for a number of households, 
especially those in the more consolidated settlements. The 
most common enterprise is retailing. Small shops cater for 
many of the needs of the self-help settlers. The lack of an 
efficient public transport network to the self-help 
settlements increases purchases made from these local 
stores. So too does the offer of credit. Such enterprises, 
therefore, play an important role in supplying the 
neighbourhood with goods and services; they also help some 
self-help builders to supplement their income which in turn 
facilitates the consolidation of their homes. As home-based 
enterprises have been established even in the newest 
settlements, there is no evidence that they are being forced 
out of the market by their capitalist counterparts.

In the building materials industry, no single trend in the 
relationship between the capitalist and petty capitalist 
producers is apparent. In some instances, a capitalist 
produced material (such as asbestos cement) has successfully 
competed with a petty capitalist produced material (clay 
tiles). The different types of brick producers have a 
complementary relationship; capitalist and petty capitalist 
producers supply different markets with slightly different 
products. However, petty capitalist groups are the only 
suppliers of sand and gravel in Pereira and face no 
competition from capitalist firms. Consequently, the 
relationship between the different building materials 
producers varies, in some instances it is competitive, but 
in other cases it is complementary or even benign.

In the retailing of building materials, it has been shown 
how capitalist and petty capitalist merchants operate in a
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complementary fashion. Capitalist merchants act as 
wholesalers for petty capitalist merchants. This selling 
policy is in the interest of the capitalist merchants, as 
the petty capitalist merchants supply a market which it 
would be difficult for the former to reach. As is the case 
in most of the home-based enterprises mentioned above, the 
petty capitalist merchants are able to survive on small 
profit margins by a dependence on family labour, by selling 
in small quantities and by opening long hours. There is no 
immediate reason why the informal retailers are likely to be 
forced out of business.

Overall, therefore, there are few signs that petty 
capitalist enterprises are unable to compete with their 
capitalist counterparts. The relationship between the two 
sectors is not simply one of domination by capitalist 
enterprise.

Informal mechanisms continue to be important in the 
construction, consolidation and commodification of self-help 
housing.
Self-help construction does not operate outside of 
capitalist mechanisms of production, consumption and 
exchange. Most of the land on which self-help construction 
takes place is purchased, as are the majority of building 
materials. Many households hire labour at some point in the 
construction of their homes and some obtain finance through 
formal loans. However, despite these commercial links, many 
aspects of the self-help construction process are conducted 
in an informal manner. Self-help households discover the 
availability of plots principally through informal means.
The majority of households participate in the construction 
of their houses, especially in the early stages when it is
not uncommon for them to be given some building materials.
At all stages in the construction process, informal methods
of financing are dominant.
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There is no evidence that the importance of these informal 
mechanisms is reduced, and hence commercialisation 
accentuated, in state run projects. The evidence from the 
survey settlements points instead to an increase in 
commercial relations in all settlement types as 
consolidation of the houses progresses; labour is 
increasingly hired and building materials more likely to be 
bought in the later stages of construction. The legality of 
settlements can affect the early stages of the construction 
process; households building in illegal settlements, 
especially where the land has been invaded, are more likely 
to start by building a temporary shelter than households 
building in state projects. In consolidated settlements, 
however, there is no obvious difference in the quality of 
the housing constructed in settlements of a similar age but 
different origin.

Despite the widespread commercialisation of land in self- 
help settlements, few houses change hands. This suggests 
that most households build their houses primarily for their 
use value rather than for their exchange value. When houses 
are sold, the exchange almost always takes place without the 
intervention of an intermediary. Information about houses 
for sale spreads through informal channels, principally via 
friends or family.

Overall, therefore, despite there being some evidence of 
commercialisation and commodification in the construction of 
self-help housing, these processes are not totally dominant. 
Informal mechanisms continue to be important in the 
construction of self-help houses.
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Programmes which aim to reduce the cost of building
materials for self-help builders encounter many problems. 
After the purchase of land, buying building materials is the 
major item of expense for self-help builders. The cost is 
raised by the fact that self-help builders often cannot buy 
directly from building materials producers nor can they 
obtain discounts offered for buying in bulk. Consequently, 
the government, NGOs and self-help communities in Pereira, 
and in Colombia more generally, have all tried programmes to 
counteract these disadvantages. These have included: a 
building materials distribution centre, bulk purchase of 
materials by communities, production of materials by self- 
help, and production of alternative materials by NGOs.

The success rate of most of these programmes is very low.
The failures are partly due to the way in which the existing 
system of production and distribution of building materials 
operates. Capitalist and petty capitalist producers and 
retailers have a well-established distribution network; any 
attempt to interfere in the current system is strongly 
resisted by both producers and retailers. Another reason for 
the failure of many of the programmes is the informal nature 
of construction by self-help, which is often not compatible 
with government or NGO intervention. Self-help construction 
is successful because of its informal and flexible nature; 
any programmes aimed at helping self-help builders need to 
take this into account.

FUTURE RESEARCH PRIORITIES
Few other studies have tried to link the activities of the 
building materials industry with those of self-help 
builders. Similar empirical research, in cities both in 
Latin America and other developing countries, would be 
useful, therefore, for comparative purposes.

246



This study only looked briefly at the operations of the 
petty capitalist building materials producers. Further 
research could focus on these producers looking in more 
detail at who works for them, how they become established, 
how they make the necessary contacts, and how long they have 
been operating. It would also be useful to examine a wider 
range of building materials than was possible here to 
broaden the analysis of the relationship between capitalist 
and petty capitalist producers. More could also be 
discovered about the transporters of the building materials. 
How do they manage to purchase a truck and establish 
contacts with builders?

Retailing in general in Third World cities is an area which 
has suffered from a lack of research, and the retailing of 
building materials is no exception. Before the findings of 
this research can be generalised, more research in different 
contexts needs to be carried out. In particular, 
longitudinal studies, following the operations of certain 
merchants over several years, would be particularly 
revealing. It would also be interesting to know more about 
the small-scale merchants: who they are, why they establish 
a business, and how they manage to expand. If their 
businesses have only a short life-span, what alternative 
forms of employment do the merchants find?

We need to know more about other projects which have 
attempted to introduce alternative building materials for 
use in self-help construction. Likewise, information on the 
experiences of other self-help communities which have 
collectively constructed their houses, or have manufactured 
their own materials, would be useful. Why have some 
programmes failed and others succeeded? The findings of this 
thesis have been fairly pessimistic, but it is possible that 
other studies could reveal ways in which these alternative 
methods could be introduced more successfully.
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Another subject on which almost nothing is known, is the 
market for self-help houses. Theoretical work in this area 
has not been matched by empirical work. Contrary to the 
assertions of some theorists, the market in self-help 
housing, at least in Pereira, is small. However, the 
possibility remains that in older settlements, the housing 
market may be more developed. Further research is required 
which covers a much wider range of settlement age than was 
possible in this study. More information is also needed on 
who the buyers and sellers are, how and why they enter the 
market, and the implications of the legal status of 
settlements for the self-help housing market.

It was tentatively suggested that construction by self-help 
became relatively cheaper for households in Pereira during 
the early 1980s as minimum incomes rose faster than the cost 
of building materials, labour and land. This possibility 
deserves more detailed investigation, both in Pereira and in 
other cities, as the implications of a falling cost of self- 
help construction, if it is widespread, are far reaching.

Within Colombia, it would also be interesting to investigate 
how self-help housing associations are faring. Are they 
succeeding in taking over from pirate urbanisations as a 
major source of plots of land for low-income households?
What are the benefits or disadvantages of the housing 
association projects for self-help builders? Following the 
experiences gained by state organisations in 2,500 lotes in 
Pereira, it would be interesting to discover if they have 
followed their plans through for further projects on a 
similar scale. Have any changes been introduced in these 
projects, and how have similar projects fared in other 
cities in Colombia? A return visit to 2,500 lotes would 
enable a comparison to be made of the varying progress of 
construction in the different communities. How have the 
attempts to introduce alternative building materials and
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collective construction fared in the longer run? How have 
the case-study households progressed in the construction of 
their houses, and what factors have enabled or prevented 
them from consolidating.

Wherever possible, further research should employ 
longitudinal methods. Whether it is the operations of 
building materials producers or self-help builders which is 
under investigation, repeat visits would reveal important 
information. Similarly, focussing in more depth on 
particular households or firms would enable much more to be 
learnt about the ways in which they function, and the 
constraints under which they operate.

PRACTICAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE THESIS
Given the current structure of the societies, economies and 
politics of developing countries, and their position in the 
world economic system, private construction firms and state 
organisations are not capable of providing housing for low- 
income groups. Whilst I strongly believe that construction 
by self-help is not an ideal solution, it is the only 
solution to the housing problem available at present. The 
poor recognise this themselves and, rather than resenting 
it, most consider themselves lucky to be home-owners however 
poor quality their dwellings may be. Many households, 
however, face difficulties during the construction of their 
houses which stem from both financial restraints and 
inexperience. Consequently, there is a need to find ways of 
reducing the cost of self-help construction and increasing 
the assistance available to the households involved.

Improvements should be made in the provision of land, 
services, building materials, finance, and technical and 
organisational assistance to self-help builders. This study 
has not considered the provision of land in any great 
detail, but it is clear that it is far easier, and cheaper,
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to install services before construction starts. It is also 
advantageous for households to have services from the start, 
not only for their general well-being, but also to 
facilitate the self-help construction process. Inadequate 
services, especially an inefficient electricity supply, also 
hinder home-based enterprise. This suggests that the current 
conventional wisdom in favour of the state providing sites- 
and-services is essentially correct, despite some of the 
reservations expressed here and elsewhere. Attempts to 
cheapen land costs, though, should not result in the plots 
becoming so small that households are obliged to build a 
second floor in order to have sufficient living space as 
this increases the cost of construction. Small plot sizes 
also reduce the ability of households to earn extra income 
through the establishment of home-based enterprises or the 
renting out of rooms.

Many self-help households are hindered by an inadequate 
knowledge of construction techniques. In 2,500 lotes, SENA 
offered evening classes on the construction of houses by 
self-help. Unfortunately, few households were able to attend 
and the classroom is not the best place from which to teach 
self-help builders. More technical advice is required on 
site, especially on Sundays when the majority of self-help 
construction takes place. Self-help communities which 
attempt to build collectively, or make collective purchases 
of building materials, would benefit from greater 
organisational guidance. Any projects in which self-help 
builders aim to work collectively need to be flexible and 
require an opt-in/opt-out system so that households are free 
to choose whether to be involved or not.

Lack of finance clearly slows self-help construction. The 
irregular and unreliable incomes of many self-help builders 
make them reluctant to take out loans, but loans should be 
available for those who desire them. These loans could
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finance the hiring of labour as well as the purchase of 
building materials and ideally, the self-help builders 
should be free to purchase materials from whichever source 
they wish.

The question of whether support should be provided for 
informal sector producers and retailers of building 
materials, and for home-based enterprises, also arises. 
Bromley (1985) has suggested that the state has three broad 
alternatives in its approach to small enterprises: 
repression, tolerance and promotion. Policies aimed at 
providing support for the informal sector in the past, have 
often only succeeded in helping some enterprises to the 
detriment of others. As this thesis has shown, petty 
capitalist enterprises do not operate outside of the 
dominant capitalist system but are an integral part of it. 
Their interests should be taken into account in planning 
decisions since they are affected by changes in the economy, 
society, and politics. The most appropriate policy is one of 
tolerance and the restriction of legal requirements. More 
specifically, building materials outlets should be allowed 
in self-help settlements, and there should be no restriction 
on the establishment of other home-based enterprises.

As is always the case in suggesting policies and programmes 
for adoption by governments, we are faced with what Gilbert 
and Ward (1985) have referred to as the *paradox of 
planning*. Although in theory, increased state action on 
behalf of the poor should increase their access to housing, 
in practice state intervention is often arbitrary, unfair 
and legalistic. In some instances increased planning will 
benefit the poor but in others it will not. Care has to be 
taken that any suggestions made for an increase in state 
intervention do not result in an increase in the hardships 
of an already suffering populace.
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APPENDIX

THESIS METHODOLOGY

A brief outline of the methodology employed in the 
collection of data was presented in chapter one, this 
appendix provides a more detailed account. First, the 
selection of the survey settlements and the collection of 
data using a questionnaire survey and participant 
observation are explained. The second and third sections 
outline the selection and interviewing of building materials 
producers and retailers respectively. Finally, details are 
presented of some of the additional interviews held in 
Colombia.

SURVEY SETTLEMENTS 
SELECTION OF THE SETTLEMENTS
It was important to study a young settlement in order to 
obtain information on the early stages of the construction 
process and the purchasing of building materials by self- 
help builders. Barrio 2,500 lotes was selected as it was the 
only recent, large self-help settlement in Pereira at the 
time of my arrival in 1986. Many of the households had just 
begun building, hence, the settlement provided an excellent 
opportunity to observe self-help construction first hand.
The barrio was also of interest as there was a building 
materials centre, and there were examples of communities 
buying building materials in bulk, collectively constructing 
their houses, and producing their own building materials.

In order to learn about the consolidation and 
commodification of self-help housing, interviews were held 
in three older settlements of differing origin. I decided to 
impose an upper age limit of ten years for the settlements, 
to minimise difficulties associated with interviewee recall. 
El Plumon was selected as an example of an invasion, Las
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Mercedes as it was a state sites-and-services project, and 
Leningrado since it originated as a self-help association 
housing project. These three settlements were chosen because 
they were of a similar age (8-10 years) and they had 
different origins.

Barrio Villa Santana was also studied as it was the most 
recent pirate urbanisation in Pereira and, given its large 
size, had been important in the provision of plots for self- 
help builders. The first plots were allocated in 1980 but 
many households had only recently obtained their plots in 
1986. The data gained from Villa Santana, therefore, 
supplemented the information from 2,500 lotes on the early
stages of construction, and added to the data on the
processes of consolidation and commodification obtained in 
the older barrios.

QUESTIONNAIRE SURVEY
Design and contents of the questionnaire 
The questionnaire was organised into five sections. The 
first section recorded basic household details including the 
age and sex of household members and the number of children 
of the household head(s). The second section focused on the
house; the size of the plot of land, the area of the house,
the number of rooms and the ways in which they were used, 
and the availability of services. The third section was 
divided into two parts. Households who had obtained an empty 
plot were asked about how they had paid for the plot, how 
and when they had found it, and the nature and timing of the 
construction process. Those who had bought a house were 
asked how and when it was found, how it was paid for and 
about any subsequent improvements made to it. The fourth 
section recorded information on the construction of the 
houses and the building materials used: who was involved in 
the building, which tasks had they performed, had labour 
been hired, how had the money been raised, were any loans
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taken out, which building materials had been used.* 
Households in the 2,500 lotes were also asked for cost 
details and where they had obtained the materials. All of 
the households were asked if they had tried to sell their 
house. The final section posed questions of a more personal 
nature on the occupation, income, education, and possessions 
of household members. This section was left to the end by 
which time the confidence of the interviewee had hopefully 
been obtained. There was space at the bottom of the 
questionnaire for recording any special observations or 
comments made by the interviewee. A copy of the 
questionnaire is attatched at the end of the thesis. 
Administration of the questionnaire
A draft version of the questionnaire survey was prepared 
whilst still in London based on previous questionnaires used 
by Drs Alan Gilbert and Peter Ward, and some of their 
research students. The questionnaire was modified in 
Pereira, tested on several households and then amended 
again.

Households were randomly selected in the survey settlements. 
The first step in the selection process involved walking 
around each barrio with a map obtained from the planning 
department (which in most cases was very out of date), 
marking down which plots were occupied and amending the plan 
where necessary. These initial visits to the settlements 
aroused the interest of the inhabitants and provided me with 
the opportunity to explain my presence. Each occupied house 
was subsequently numbered and houses were selected for 
interview using a table of random numbers. The number of 
questionnaires carried out varied according to the size of 
the settlement. In the three older barrios, a 20% sample was 
employed resulting in 30 questionnaires being conducted in 
El Plumon, 35 in Las Mercedes and 40 in Leningrado. In Villa 
Santana a 10% sample was used and 95 interviews were
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conducted. In 2,500 lotes a 15% sample, 50 households, were 
questionned.

2.500 lotes was the first settlement surveyed. This enabled 
the early selection of households whose progress in building 
was followed throughout the year. Before starting on the 
questionnaire survey, I spent several Sundays walking around 
the settlement with the project director. These visits 
allowed me to meet the community leaders and some of the 
self-help builders. Before starting the questionnaire in 
Villa Santana, I spent several days walking around the 
settlement accompanying employees of the FVPP. This enabled 
me to build up confidence to enter the barrio alone; after 
the planned layout and open spaces (due to empty plots) of
2.500 lotes, Villa Santana, with its narrow streets and 
groups of men hanging around on corners, initially appeared 
a very menacing place for a young, western woman alone. In 
the event, it was the many dogs which were to be feared 
rather than the people!

In the settlements of Leningrado, El Plumon and Las 
Mercedes, I was accompanied by a young assistant (Betty) who 
was a resident of Leningrado. Although I asked all of the 
questions and noted down the answers, Betty conducted the 
initial introduction to the households and, when necessary, 
clarified the meaning of my questions. After leaving each 
house, she expanded upon any point I had not fully 
comprehended. I found conducting interviews in her company 
both more rewarding and more enjoyable than when alone.

As the questionnaire focussed on the construction of the 
houses, it was only conducted with owner occupiers. 
Additional houses were randomly selected to replace those 
which were rented or the few where the occupiers refused to 
be interviewed. If nobody was at home, I returned to the 
house on two further occasions after which a replacement was
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selected. I conducted the questionnaires on both weekdays 
and weekends. Any available member of the household was 
interviewed; in the few instances where the interviewee 
could not answer all of the questions, a return visit was 
made and the questionnaire completed with a different 
household member. The questionnaire could be completed in 
15-20 minutes but often took longer as the interviewee was 
encouraged to talk about any issues which were important to 
him/her. I made return visits to some households who had 
been particularly informative and friendly in order to 
develop more in-depth studies.

Coding and analysis
Back in London, I coded the questionnaires and entered the 
data into a computer. I then analysed this data with the 
help of the statistical package MINITAB. Any information 
which it was not possible to code was noted down separately. 
Despite checking all of the questionnaires whilst in the 
field, the information obtained in seven of them was 
insufficient for coding, thus 243 questionnaires in total 
were coded.

The system devised to score the quality of building 
materials used in self-help houses is outlined below 
(numbers refer to points allocated). The scores for the 
different parts of the house were added together giving a 
total score for each house.

Structure: 1 Bamboo (poor condition)
2 Bamboo (good condition)
3 Part bamboo, part cement
4 Cement

Exterior walls: 1 Bamboo
2 Part bamboo, part brick
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3 Brick
4 Plastered brick 

Interior walls: as above

Roof: 1 Throwaways, carton; clay tiles or zinc (poor 
condition)

2 Clay tiles or zinc (good condition)
3 Asbestos cement
4 Concrete

Floor: 1 Earth
2 Wood or bamboo
3 Concrete
4 Baldosa

Exterior door: 1 Material
2 Wood (poor quality)
3 Wood (good quality)
4 Metal

Interior door: as above

Windows: 1 Material, plastic or open
2 Wood
3 Glass in metal frame
4 Glass in metal frame with bars

PARTICIPANT OBSERVATION
In all of the settlements studied, time was spent observing 
the activities of occupants, some of whom I had casual 
conversations with. I was a frequent visitor to 2,500 lotes 
both on Sundays and weekdays. I learned much from
conversations I had with the inhabitants of 2,500 lotes,
some of whom I came to know well and visited frequently.
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Part way through my stay in Pereira, it was suggested by the 
director of 2,500 lotes that I might try to build a house 
myself, since I was researching self-help construction. In 
order to gain access to a plot, one of the communities in
2,500 lotes was approached and they selected a family who 
had not been able to start building. The household consisted 
of a woman in her forties living with her daughter in her 
twenties who had two young children; both women had been 
left by their husbands and the only source of income was the 
low wage paid to the daughter who worked in a restaurant.
Our agreement was that I would organise and pay for the 
construction of the house, but that the house would be 
theirs upon my departure. Although no pretence is made that 
my experience of self-help construction was the same as that 
of the other self-help builders, it did educate me in the 
practical problems which are often encountered when building 
by self-help, including: the unreliability of friends to 
turn up on a Sunday morning (or their appearing still half
drunk from the previous night's fiesta); difficulties of 
supervising hired labour; the sheer hard work involved in 
digging out foundations or mixing cement; theft of building 
materials; the problem of finding time to organise the 
construction whilst working full-time; and irregularities of 
the water supply hindering building. By being directly 
involved in the purchase of building materials, I was able 
to improve my knowledge of their production and 
distribution.

BUILDING MATERIALS PRODUCERS
Interviews were held with the producers of the most 
important building materials used in Pereira. All of the 
interviews were informal and semi-structured.
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BRICKS AND CLAY TILES
Interviews were held in the three ladrillerias which 
supplied Pereira with farol bricks. Workers in four 
chircales were also interviewed. They were located by asking 
locals for directions as the addresses of the chircales were 
not listed in any directory. After four interviews in the 
chircales, I felt that the information being obtained was 
complementary and that little would be gained by trying to 
track down further producers. As the brick producers were 
also responsible for producing clay tiles, questions were 
asked about both materials.

SAND AND GRAVEL EXTRACTION
There were two main sites for sand and gravel extraction, La 
Virginia and Cartago. I accompanied the truck driver, who 
transported the sand and gravel for 'my house1, to La 
Virginia where I interviewed the workers we encountered. It 
would have been very difficult for me to independently 
locate the extractors as information on where they are 
operating spreads by word of mouth. The truck driver himself 
was also able to provide information on the extraction and 
distribution of aggregates. In Cartago, where the extractors 
have grouped themselves into two co-operatives, their 
methods of operation were discussed with some of the members 
found in their offices.

BAMBOO
Since the points of extraction of bamboo continually 
changed, it would have been extremely difficult to locate 
where cutters were operating. Information on their method of 
operation was, therefore, gained from conversations with the 
small building materials merchants in the self-help 
settlements who sold bamboo. One bamboo dealer, who was 
encountered whilst delivering to a merchant, was also 
interviewed.

259



CEMENT, ASBESTOS CEMENT AND IRON
Information about these industrially produced materials was 
gained from interviews conducted in Bogota. An interview was 
held with an official working for Eternit, but he was 
reluctant to divulge many details about the production and 
distribution of asbestos cement. An interview with an 
official of the cement producers association (ICPC) proved 
much more fruitful, and I was given some of their 
publications. In order to discover information about the 
producers of iron and steel, an interview was held at their 
national institute (Instituto Nacional del Acero).

BUILDING MATERIALS MERCHANTS
I had initially planned to randomly select building 
materials merchants for interview. This was not possible, 
however, since there was no complete list of building 
materials merchants operating in Pereira. I decided it was 
more appropriate to focus in greater detail on a few 
merchants, rather than cover a large sample, as I was 
interested in the methods of operation of the merchants and 
the relationships between the different merchants and their 
suppliers and customers.

As information on the buying of building materials was only 
obtained from interviews in 2,500 lotes, I decided to 
interview the merchants most frequented by these households. 
Three semi-structured interviews were held with small 
merchants who operated in or near to 2,500 lotes. 
Subsequently, the two merchants located in 2,500 lotes were 
visited frequently; after buying a drink, I observed the 
exchanges taking place and chatted with the owners and 
customers. Also within 2,500 lotes, the sellers operating 
from the building materials centre were interviewed.

In order to cover a range of size of building materials 
merchants, several merchants operating in the centre of
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Pereria were selected, both specialist and non-specialist.
El Cidral was chosen as it was the largest building 
materials merchant operating in Pereria and was frequented 
by all of the construction firms interviewed. Materiales de 
Risaralda and Tapetes de Colombia were selected as they were 
the main suppliers of iron and PVC pipes respectively. La 
Floresta, a retailer of wood and bamboo, was selected 
following an interview with their outlet in the building 
materials centre in 2,500 lotes. Two other general merchants 
were found by walking around La Galeria (the market area of 
Pereira). All of the retailers were re-visited after six 
months to note any increase in the prices of the materials, 
and any other changes which had taken place.

ADDITIONAL INTERVIEWS
I interviewed a wide range of individuals including 
politicians, officials of government and non-government 
institutions and employees of private firms in both Bogota 
and Pereira. All of the interviews were held on a semi
structured basis. Most of the interviewees were questionned 
once only, but several officials working for the ICT, FVPP, 
SENA and the Planning Department in Pereira were visited on 
a fairly regular basis whenever new queries emerged. Whilst 
the interviews provided much valuable information, they were 
also a source of constant frustration since the interviewee 
was often absent at the appointed time. Many interviews, 
therefore, had to be re-arranged several times.

Interviews were held with four construction firms in Pereira 
in order to find out about their use and purchase of 
building materials, and to investigate the cheapest 
commercially constructed housing available. The firms 
interviewed were selected because they were responsible for 
providing the cheapest housing in Pereira. Before the 
questionnaires were conducted, interviews were held with the 
Presidents of the survey settlements, and with many of the
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Presidents of the communities in 2,500 lotes. Other low- 
income barrios and projects of special interest were also 
visited in both Pereira and Manizales. Officials working for 
several self-help housing associations were interviewed in 
Bogota including Fedevivienda, Construyamos , and 
Provivienda. Also in Bogota, several academics, especially 
at the Universidad de Los Andes and the Universidad 
Nacional, involved in housing issues in Colombia were 
consulted.
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NOTES
CHAPTER 1
1. The first World Bank project was approved in June 1972. 
Since then, their lending programme has accounted for over 
$2 billion in loans for 62 projects through 1981 (Keare, 
1987).
2. The industrial form is fully capitalist characterised by 
a separation between the producer and consumer with 
production being for exchange. The manufacturing and self- 
help forms both fall within the petty-commodity mode of 
production. They differ in that in the manufactured form, 
small-scale capitalist enterprises produce housing for sale 
whereas in the self-help form, the producer and consumer are 
one and the same (Burgess, 1982).
3. Nientied and Van der Linden (1985) make the interesting 
observation that Turner and Burgess ask different questions 
which they answer using different terms of reference; no 
debate as such has, in fact, taken place due to their lack 
of agreement on mutually recognisable terms of reference. 
Turner and other advocates of self-help seek evidence for 
their arguments and policy recommendations, whereas Burgess 
and other Marxist critics discuss the housing issue in 
relation to the wider urban situation and the expansion of 
capitalism in general.
4. The strongest backward linkages with the construction 
industry for a group of 21 countries were found to be with 
building materials, in particular, stone, soil or clay, iron 
and steel and other metals, processed wood, and glass 
(Moavenzadeh, 1987).
5. The characteristics ascribed to the formal sector were 
the obverse of those of the informal sector: difficult 
entry, frequent reliance on overseas resources, corporate 
ownership, large scale of operation, capital-intensive 
imported technology, formally acquired skills often 
expatriate, and protected markets (ILO, 1972).
6. Moser and Marsie-Hazen (1984) provide a comprehensive 
review of existing research and different analytical 
approaches to the formal/informal concept. Bromley (1978) 
outlines some of the reasons for the widespread adoption of 
the concept.
7. One notable exception is Dudley and Field (1989).
8. Details of the survey settlements and the differences 
between the settlement types are provided in Chapter Two.
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9. Not all of these studies fall entirely into one or other 
of the two categories; some of them have included a few 
elements the alternative approach.

CHAPTER 2
1. The importance of coffee in the development of Colombia 
will not be entered into in detail here; this has been well 
documented elsewhere, see Kalmanovitz (1978), Palacios 
(1979) and Perry (1985).
2. This data only refer to the formal sector, which in 
official Colombian statistics are enterprises with ten or 
more employees. The informal sector consists of enterprises 
with less than ten employees and the self-employed, with the 
exception of professionals and domestic employees.
3. For detailed accounts of the evolution of Colombia’s 
urban structure see: Florez and Gonzalez, (1983); Lotero and 
Cardona, (1983); Jaramillo and Cuervo, (1985).
4. The average size of the plots of land sold in pirate 
urbanisations has decreased dramatically in recent years. 
Between 1974-1979, the average plot size was calculated to 
be 132 m 2 (Molina, 1990).
5. Construyamos was set up following the National Congress 
of Self-help Organisations organised by the government in 
1982 and is maintained by aid from the Canadian government.
6. Whilst recognising that a view of the state is integral 
to any interpretation of poverty and low-income settlement 
(Gilbert and Ward, 1985), no attempt will be made to discuss 
the alternative theories of the state here since this has 
been done elsewhere (Saunders, 1980; Bell, 1981; Gilbert and 
Ward, 1982). This study is based on the premise that ’the 
State responds to conditions of class conflict and aims to 
maintain and reproduce the capitalist structure* (Gilbert 
and Ward, 1982: 85). The state can act in a manner that is 
in the interests of the dominated classes, whilst still 
protecting the long-term interests of the dominant classes.
7. One of the departments retained the name Caldas with 
Manizales continuing as the capital. Pereira was made 
capital of Risaralda, and Armenia the capital of the 
Department of Quindfo. The original Department of Caldas is 
now referred to as Old Caldas (Viejo Caldas).
8. In the thesis, when Pereira is mentioned it refers to the 
city within the municipality of the same name. Dosquebradas 
refers to the separate municipality. If the metropolitan 
area is under discussion, it is referred to as Pereira- 
Dosquebradas. The area known as Cuba is part of the city of
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Pereira. When being considered separately, it is referred to 
as Cuba. The term Barrio Cuba is reserved for the original 
barrio in the area which carries this name. The part of the 
city of Pereira which is located between the two rivers is 
considered to be the central area of Pereira.
9. Between 1970 and 1980 the production of coffee (measured 
by weight) increased by 133% in Risaralda. The national rate 
of increase was 96% (Federation Nacional de Cafeteros 1970 
and 1980 census data, quoted in Davila et al~ (1986)).
10. In 1950, the firm Omnes, specialising in cloth 
production, was founded with French capital and in 1952, 
Hilos Cadena, a subsidiary of the cotton manufacturers Coats 
and Clarke, was established with British capital.
11. This has been linked to the inability of Colombian goods 
to compete with the producers of the Far East (Morawetz, 
1981).
12. From 1951 to 1964 the annual growth rate for Pereira was 
6% and from 1964 to 1973 it was 3.8% (DANE census data).
13. Bahareque is a form of wattle-and-daub construction; 
either the cavity between double walls of split bamboo is 
filled with mud, or just the exterior bamboo wall is coated 
with mud. The exterior wall is then whitewashed. There are 
many bahareque houses in the centre of Pereira today, some 
of which are over fifty years old.
14. The central location of the railway station caused 
problems later when the city expanded in size and was one of 
the reasons for its termination in 1951 (Angel, 1983).
15. A detailed analysis of the availability of rental 
housing to accommodate the poor falls outside the realms of 
this thesis. Within a Latin American context, the work of 
Edwards (1981), Gilbert (1983), Green (1987), and Gilbert 
and Varley (1991) on low-income renting can be consulted.
16. There were protests from the households involved since, 
after purchasing a plot of land elsewhere, they were left 
with very little money with which to build.
17. There is no simple explanation of why these housing 
projects have become the dominant method for the poor to 
obtain land in Pereira. Following conversations with many 
individuals involved in housing in Pereira, the only 
explanation offered is that Pereira has a tradition of 
community self-help; the airport, hospital and sports 
stadium were all built with unpaid community labour. This 
suggestion is also made by Davila et̂  a^. (1986).
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18. Similar projects with co-operation between various state 
organisations and self-help housing associations have also 
been undertaken in Cali and Medellin. In Cali, a programme 
was designed to provide 10,000 sites and services between 
1983 and 1986. In Medellin the aim was to create 20,000 
sites and services over a period of five years also starting 
in 1983 (Calderon, 1983).
19. The housing built by the state has been too expensive 
for low-income households to afford. In 1986, the houses 
being sold by the ICT cost one million pesos including a 
downpayment of 200,000 pesos. The exchange rate of the peso 
and the dollar (average pesos per $) is provided below:

1978 41
1979 44
1980 51
1981 54
1982 64
1983 79
1984 101
1985 142
1986 194
1987 242
1988 299

20. The offical name of the settlement was Ciudadela Perla 
del Otun, though it was always referred to as 2,500 lotes, 
even by the authorities.
21. For details of the early stages of the establishment of 
the settlement see Burgess (1990;.
22. Provivienda was established in May 1961 in Bogota and 
has strong connections with the Communist party. A branch 
was set up in Pereira in 1970 following which it has been 
responsible for four major projects: La Isla in Cuba in 
1971; Leningrado in Cuba in 1977; Pedro Pablo Bello in the 
village of La Virginia; and Santiago Londono in Dosquebradas 
in 1980. In 1986 they were working together with the 
community Cenaprov in 2,500 lotes. Provivienda has a Centre 
for Tenants (Centro de Inquilinos), where people who are 
renters come together. When they can, Provivienda organises 
them into a housing project. There is an organising 
committee of ten people who are responsible for conducting 
topographical surveys and analysing the possibilities for 
establishing a project in different localities. They explain 
the different options to the prospective self-help builders 
who then decide which area of land to buy.
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CHAPTER 3
1. All land transactions in Leningrado were conducted 
through Provivienda who supervised the price charged for the 
plots and selected the new owners. Any households who owned 
plots of land but showed no signs of building after several 
years were forced to surrender their plots.
2. In Villa Santana in 1980, the plots cost 10,000 pesos, 
the downpayment was 1,500 pesos and the monthly repayments 
were 200 pesos over a period of three and a half years. In 
Leningrado in 1977, the plots cost 10,500 pesos, the 
downpayment was 1,500 pesos, and the monthly repayments were 
250 pesos over three years.
3. The plots of land, with services, in Las Mercedes cost
16,500 pesos in 1978.
4. This was mainly because the final cost, and hence the 
monthly quotas, were far higher then the ICT initially 
expected. Part of the delay in the commencement of loan 
repayment was a real fear of the reaction of inhabitants 
when they discovered how much they would have to pay. It was 
possible that many households would be unable to pay the 
monthly quotas. This, the state organisations feared, might 
lead to eviction orders and subsequent civil disturbances 
since the households were already established materially and 
socially in the barrio.
5. In 2,500 lotes, the number who built in brick straight 
away could rise with time as more households inhabit their 
dwellings.
6. Rueda £t **1. (1979) also found that bamboo was often used 
in the first stage of self-help construction but rarely as a 
permanent material.
7. Details of the scoring system for the building materials 
can be found in the appendix.
8. The nature of the labour market in the constrution 
industry in developing countries has been discussed in more 
detail in: Germidis (1972), Le Brun and Gerry (1975). Scott 
(1979), Stretton (1979), and Ball and Connolly (1987).
9. Many builders also worked on coffee farms especially 
during the harvesting period.
10. When house owners were asked how a potential builder was 
located, the answer given was usually a very vague * around 
here *.
11 Some of the problems encountered by communities trying to 
build collectively are discussed in chapter five.
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12. Consequently, many women were very knowledgable about 
the construction of their houses and in most cases no 
problems were encountered when conducting the questionnaire 
with women. In fact, when both heads of household were 
present, often the woman rather than the man could remember 
more clearly details about building materials and the 
construction process.
13. In Bogota, Rueda et al. (1979) and Molina et al. (1982) 
found that 29% and 26%~~respectively of all selT^tiiTp houses 
were built without paid labour.
14. Only a third of households used plans to construct their 
houses and almost all of these were approved by the 
authorities. The other households either did not have a plan 
at all, or did not consider a sketch to constitute a plan 
unless it was formally drawn by an architect and officially 
approved. Almost all the households who had used plans were 
located in the settlements of 2,500 lotes, Las Mercedes and 
Leningrado where there was a greater degree of control by 
the state or by the organisation Provivienda.
15. The categories are not mutually exclusive; many 
households had combined two or more of the different ways of 
raising finance.
16. A liquidacion is money taken out of retirement payments.
17. Rueda et̂  al. (1979) identified a similar situation in 
low-income settlements in Bogota where only 33% of loans 
came from official sources, the rest were provided by family 
and friends (47%) or the workplace (20%).
18. The income data discussed here needs to be treated with 
a degree of caution. In many instances, households had to 
estimate their income since it was not fixed, and for some 
households this was not possible to do; as soon as money was 
earned it was spent and they had no idea what their average 
earnings were. The data, therefore, should be considered as 
approximate.
19. No statistical tests relating income levels to house 
consolidation were conducted on the data from Pereira for 
several reasons; first, the income data were not considered 
reliable enough, second, the income level of the household 
when interviewed may be very different to their income 
during much of the construction of the house, and third, the 
data do not fulfill the assumptions necessary to apply the 
statistical tests.
20. This even applied to bus drivers whose wages depended on 
the number of passengers they transported.
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CHAPTER 4
1. Information from an interview with an ICPC employee.
2. Eternit is a conglomerate of 13 companies. Their main 
line is building materials around which they have vertically 
integrated from mining to the final products. The group has 
also diversified into closely related lines such as metal 
structures (Helmsing, 1986).
3. Details on construction with bamboo can be found in 
Hidalgo (1978, 1981) and Janssen (1988).
4. This made it impossible to discover how many bamboo 
merchants were operating in and around Pereira.
5. The Caribbean coast is the only area in Colombia where 
cement blocks are more common than bricks as a building 
material.
6. This figure must be considered as approximate given the 
casual nature of labour employed in the chircales.
7. The range of bricks produced per person was 127 to 450. 
This variation implies that either some producers were more 
efficient than others, or that the information is not 
entirely reliable. The latter is quite possible, since the 
chircales are family concerns employing labour mainly on a 
temporary basis. Often when asked how many worked in the 
chircal, a head count was conducted of those present.
8. Difficulty of obtaining information on the unmechanised 
firms may mean that the size of this group has been 
underestimated.
9. I accompanied a driver who was collecting sand and gravel 
for *my house*. We went to two sites before finding one 
where extraction was in progress.
10. The theoretical framework which is outlined here in 
order to aid an analysis of the building materials industry 
in Colombia, is particularly influenced by the work of Gerry 
(1978, 1979) and Middleton (1981, 1989), though does not 
faithfully reproduce either of their viewpoints. Gerry was 
concerned with petty and capitalist production in Dakar, 
Senegal (see also LeBrun and Gerry (1975)) and Middleton has 
examined the same issues in Quito, Ecuador. Whilst 
recognising that in reality the forms of production will be 
a continuum, the introduction of working categories can 
greatly aid in analysis.
11. Le Brun and Gerry (1975) have argued that this is a 
common situation where both petty capitalist and capitalist 
modes of production operate.
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12. Overviews of the potential and problems of small-scale 
industries in developing countries can also be found in 
Anderson (1980) and Schmitz (1982).
13. One construction firm in Pereira maintained it had paid 
50% less than the price charged by local retailers when 
buying directly from Eternit.
14. A similar range of building materials retailers was 
found by Ziss and Kotowski-Ziss (1986) in Mexico, and 
Macoloo (1989) in Kenya.
15. Despite the fact that all building materials retailers 
had to be registered with CAMACOL, it was not possible to 
obtain an estimate of how many firms were operating in 
Pereira since many of the small ones were not registered and 
some of the larger ones had diversified and were classified 
differently.
16. All of the commercial builders interviewed bought some 
of their materials from El Cidral.
17. Armstrong and McGee (1985) reported a similar difficulty 
when investigating hawkers in Hong Kong.
18. Selling in small quantities was also found to be one of 
the most important characteristics of small building 
materials merchants in Bogoti (Rueda et al., (1979); Rueda 
(1984)).

CHAPTER 5
1. This has also been discovered to be the case elsewhere. 
Bourdon and Pastrana (1984) found that self-help builders in 
Bogota initially bought materials from retailers located in 
neighbouring barrios and subsequently, following their 
establishment^ from retailers within their own barrio. Rueda 
(1984) also found that the main source of building materials 
for self-help builders in Bogota were local retailers 
located in strati ' ... , settlements.
Connolly (1982) in Mexico City, and Moser (1982) in 
Guayaquil, Ecuador have both claimed that most self-help 
builders buy their building materials from outlets within 
the low-income settlements.
2. I had direct experience of this problem in the 
construction of *my house* when one night all the bricks 
which I had purchased disappeared. Fortunately, a neighbour 
knew who had taken them and they were retrieved, but in the 
process a day*s paid labour was lost.

Likewise, Chant Mexico
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3. They are known as centro de acopio or centro de 
materiales in Colombia and banco de materiales in Venezuela.
4. The family Carvajal is one of the richest in Cali.
5. The seller had seen people carrying PVC piping up from 
Cuba for which he said they must have paid higher prices.
6. Keare (1987) found that many newly created building 
materials centres had high administrative costs.
7. The group Fundemos was established in 1981 as a non
profit organisation to carry out housing, health, education 
and ecological projects. There were 17 founding members, 
mainly young professionals, who were all dedicated to 
helping low-income families (Ospina, 1985).
8. This data is based on interviews held with members of 
Fundemos in Manizales.
9. Details of the prefabricated bamboo project are taken 
from IHS/GRET (1990).
10. The origins of the barrio have been detailed by Burgess 
(1990).

CHAPTER 6
1. See McCallum and Benjamin (1985) and Laquian (1983) for 
accounts of the frequency of home-based activities in other 
parts of the world.
2. There was one instance where a young woman worked 
together with her husband as a tailor.
3. One woman reported that the money she earned from 
dressmaking paid for her children*s education.
4. Conducting interviews with households who ran these 
stores always took a long time due to an almost constant 
stream of customers, most of whom were purchasing single 
items, such as one onion or one egg.
5. Arepas are a form of unlevened bread and empanadas are 
meat encased in pastry.
6. On two occasions when conducting the questionnaire with 
male heads of household, they claimed that their wives did 
not work despite the fact that in one case we were sitting 
in a hairdressing room and in another in a small store, both 
of which were clearly being run by their wives. If men fail 
to report these activites, the question remains as to how
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often they do not mention other activities, such as 
dressmaking, which are less readily visible.
7. Peattie (1980) encountered the same difficulty in Bogota.
8. Baross and Mesa (1986) also found that rental units were 
located in the better housing categories and suggest that 
the level of family investment must reach a high level in a 
settlement before renting becomes a common activity.
9. Interviews were not carried out with these households as 
the primary interest of the research was the construction 
process of the houses.
10. Whilst it is possible that some of the households in 
2,500 lotes had previously owned a house, one of the 
conditions for obtaining a plot was that they did not 
already own house, hence, they would not have admitted to 
selling a house whatever the reality; neither had the 
households had the opportunity to put their current house up 
for sale.
11. A comisionista specialises in the buying and selling of 
houses and other goods. Within a community, it is common 
knowledge who works as a comisionista and one can usually be 
located in local bars where much of their business is 
conducted. If an owner wishes to sell his/her house, he/she 
informs the comisionista who, if he is successful in finding 
a buyer, receives a payment for his services. If he is not 
successful, no money changes hands.
12. Several points have to be kept in mind: the reason given 
for moving may be someones justification rather than the 
underlying reason; the reason given by one member of the 
family may be different to that of the others; the decision 
is often in fact a combination of factors; and the 
respondents may give the answer they expect the interviewer 
will wish to hear.
13. For the purposes of this research, the purchase of a 
plot of land with a house on was classified as such if the 
new owners, at least initially, kept the original house. If 
the whole house was demolished immediately and a new one 
built, it was classified as buying a plot of land.
14. In Villa Santana and Las Mercedes the average income of 
house buyers was lower than the average for the barrios, and 
in Leningrado and El Plumon it was slightly above the 
average.
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Feoha: Encueata Ro. i Tieapo encuestai

Apellidoat

SECCION A PARA T0D03 

I HOGAR
I* Quian viva an eate hogwr?

Hoabra Sexo Ealacion con jefe Edad

1
2 
5
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12

senor senora
2* Donda nacio?

Cuando 11 ego a Pereira?

Donda vivia antes de aqui?

Eataba pagando arriendo? Cuanto?
Cuando?

II 7IVIEMDA

Qua extension tiene el lota?

Qua area construida tiaaef?

Cuantos pisos hay?

Cuantos piezas tiene? Construida?
Ea oonstrucoion?

Ro. hijos



1 2 3 4 5 6 7
dormir
descansar
comer
cocinar
negocios
alquilada
Donde cocina?

5* De donde Tiene ei agua?
rio/aguas lluvias tanqne

coneccion fuera de la vivienda pero dentro del lote 
coneccion adentro de la vivienda

6* Hay un bano? Que sistema tiene?
no tiene
letrina privado
letrina compartido
coneccion al alo&ntarill&do privado
coneccion al alcantarillado compartido

7. Tiene corriente electrica en la casa? 
no tiene
servicio contrabando 
eervicio legal ain contador 
servicio legal con contador

8. Los servicio* publicos fueron instaladosx

ague
alcantarillado
eleotricidad

9* Cuanto pa go para loe servicioa? (mensuales) 
agua
al cantari llado 
electric! dad

10* Las lluviae 1) se dificulta el acoeso a su casa?

Have comunal acueducto

despues fecha

ii) entren en su casa?

II* Characteristicas del terreno 
Muy incline do 
Inclinado
Plano



Tiene ud. pianos para construir su vivienda? 
Eat&n aprob&dos por planeaoion municipal?

SI
SI

HO
HO

15# Como obtuYO esta casa/lote?
Invasion
compra a urbanizador 
compra a previo dueno 
compra al gobierao

14* Compro el lote? 
aLn casa
con una parte de esta casa 
con casa

SECCION B CaiPHO EL LOTE SIH CASA,

15# Cuanto pago por el lote? 
costo total 
cuota inioial
ouotas: cuantos periodo valor
Todo esta pagado? SI NO

16* Cuando oonsigio el lote?
Cuando empezo a construir la casa?
Cuando empezo a vivir aqui?
Tierapo para construir la casa?

17# Como encontro el lote?

18* Ba construido su vivienda por etapas? SI NO
cu&ntas etapas jr cuales estaban? (cuandot taaano, material, cuanto pago)

1 etapa

2 etapa

5 etapa 

4 etapa 

**** ASK NO. 25#



SECCION C CC&PHO EL LOTE CON CASA

19• Cuando compro la casa?
La compro al fiado o al contado?

20. Cuanto pago por el lote y la casa?

21. A quien le compro la casa?

22. Como sa informo que vendian esta casa? 
amigo
aviso en la pared de la casa
comisionista
agenda
otro

For que compro esta casa?

23* Esta es la primera casa de uds.?
SI
NO Cuantas casas ban tenido antes?

Uds. las construyeron?
Eran en material 

bahareque 
otros

Por cuanto vendio la ultima casa?
Cuando la vendio?
A quien se la vendio?
La vendio por medio de: amigo

aviso en la pared de la casa
comisionista
agenda
otro

Forque la vendio?

24. Desde que ustedea compraron la casa le ban becbo algunas mejoras 0 reformas? 
NO
SI Servicios: agua

luz
alcantarillado 

Han construido mast cuanto en **?
para que fundon? 
en que material?

Han cambiado los materialea? Cuales?



23* Uds. quieren vender la casa ahora o trataron de venderla antes? 
NO Porque?
SI Porque?

Como trato de venderla? A un amigo
Por un aviso en la pared de la casa' 
Por medio de un comisionista 
Por medio de ana agencia 
Otro

Porque no la vendio?
Esta dificile vender una casa? NO*

SI Porque?

26* Cual es el material que mas utiliso en:
I £la 2a ESTRUCTURA 

guadua 
cememto 
otro

la 2a PAREDES 
desechos 
esterilla 
bahareque 
bocadillos 
farol 
bloques 
revoque 
otro

la 2a TECHO
desechos
teja de carton
teja de barro
eternit
concreto
zinc
otro

la 2a PISO 
tierra 
madera 
esterilla 
concreto 
baldosa 
otro

Tiene draientos? SI

I E la 2a PUERTAS
abierto/ cortina
desechos
madera
metalica
otro

NO

27* Uds. compraron los material es * al contado
al fiado Cuales?

Ia 2a VENTANAS 
abierto 
tela/plastico 
madera 
vldrio
vidrio y reja 
otro

28. Uds. ban hecbo algunas mejoras o refdrmas durante el ultimo ano? 
NO
SI Cuales?

Quien las hizo?

Se demuro cuanto tiempo?

Cuanto pago - pen? mano de obra?

por material es?

Donde compro los materiales?

Como la finando?



SI Por ouantss boras/dias?
Cuanto han pa^do? Cuando? Pinero

Bienes
Serviclos

Para qua trab&joa?
Cono buaoan loa obreros?

50* Cono han conatruido au vivienda?
Qua trabajoa? Qua poreentaje?

Convltes faailiares 
Convites da aaigoa 
Convitee oomunitaxios 
Pagando oontratiataa

51. Cuando trabaja an la oonatruooion de au oasa? (domingoa, di&rio, por la noche)

32. Algunaa mienbras dal hogar tlenen exparlenoia an la oonatruooion? Qua tipo?

Uds. fuaron a los ouraoa dal SSMA? (tecnieo, aoelal)

33* Han tanido un prestamo?
SI Pa quian? Para conprar al lota

Por ouanto?
Forma da pago?

HO Qoier&n 0 eaten esperando un preatamo?

Para oomprar el lote con oasa 
Para oomprar loa aatarialaa

34* Cono financier on la oonpra dal lota j loa natarialas?
lota lota eon casa natarialas

ahorro
praatano
rifa
ayuda da enpraaa 
ayuda da politioos 
ayuda da faniliaraa 
liquidacion 
vendio oaaa 
otro

Easta este nonanto ouanto han gaatado an la oonatruooion?

36. Ha pensado an nejor&r o reformer la vivienda? 
NO
SI Como?

37* Qua tamano y tipo da casa aspira uatad a tenar?



laborss del hogar 
jubilado 
enfermo 
estudiante 
no hay trabajo 
otro (esp)

Tleapo sin trabajo 
<iue hiso ant es?

Si*
Categarla 
Indep. sin saps.
Ind. oon 1-10 amps.
Ind. oon 10+ anps.
Gerente
Empleado
Ohrero
Trab. faniliar 
B»pl, domestics

1̂—
Agriacaltara
Minas
Industria
ELaofagua,gas
Construocion
Comercio/rest.
Transport e/ oonm.
Finansas/inaob*
Sanioios publ.
Serviclos prlr.

Ooupaoion predsa (ouanto tiempo?) 
I



dia/*«*ana/me» fijo/yarlable cuantae mesas
1
2 
5
4
5
6
7

40* *.Xienen otra tipo de ingresoa?
Xo.
Si* cuanto por mes

arrendamiento
resales
familiares
otros

Tieaen otras fivendas o lotos?

Cual fue ol ingreso total de la faallla la eemana/el mes paaada?

^  Hasta que an© estudio?
1 2  J 4 5 6 ?

Priaarla
Secundaria
Coaerclal
Univeraitario
Lee y escribe
Analfabeta

42* Cual es de los bienes personal es siguientes tienen ustedes?
radio grabadara TV - £/X
licuadora tocadis —  cdoir
aaquina a ooser nevera oocina a gas
plancha bid cl eta " electrics

carro N petrol eo
QBSERVACIOHES

trabaja al ano

telefono


